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Pursuant to notice, the Division of Administrative Hearings,
by its duly designated Administrative Law Judge, the Honorable
Stephen F. Dean, held a formal administrative hearing in the
above-styled cases on October 18-22, 1999, in St. Augustine,
Florida.

A.  APPEARANCES

For Petitioner The Sierra Club:  Peter Belmont, Esquire
                                 102 Fareham Place North
                                 St. Petersburg, FL 33701

                                 Deborah Andrews, Esquire
                                 11 N. Roscoe Blvd.
                                 Ponte Vedra Beach, FL 32082

For Petitioners/Intervenors Bobby C. Billie and Shannon Larsen:

                                 Deborah Andrews, Esquire
                                 11 N. Roscoe Blvd.
                                 Ponte Vedra Beach, FL 32082

For Respondent St. Johns River Water Management District:

                                 Veronika Thiebach, Esquire
                                 Jennifer Springfield, Esquire
                                 P.O. Box 1429
                                 Palatka, FL 32178-1429

For Respondent Hines Interests Limited Partnership:

                                 Marcia Tjoflat, Esquire
                                 Lynne Matson, Esquire
                                 1301 Riverplace Blvd.
                                 Suite 1500
                                 Jacksonville, FL 32207

                                 John Metcalf, Esquire
                                 Tom Jenks, Esquire
                                 200 West Forsyth Street
                                 Suite 1400
                                 Jacksonville, FL 32202

On December 30,1999, the Honorable Stephen F. Dean
("Administrative Law Judge" or "ALJ") submitted to the St. Johns
River Water Management District and all other parties to this
proceeding a Recommended Order, a copy of which is attached
hereto as Exhibit "A".  This matter then came before the
Governing Board on February, 2000 for final agency action.  At
that time, the Governing Board issued a Final Order and Order of



Remand, which approved the applicant's ERP application and
remanded the CUP application back to the ALJ to provide
conclusions of law relating to the issue of whether the CUP
application should be granted.  Such conclusions of law were not
included in the December 30,1999 Recommended Order.  On April 26,
2000, the ALJ submitted to the St. Johns River Water Management
District and all other parties to this proceeding an Order on
Remand: Additional Conclusions of Law, a copy of which is
attached as Exhibit "B".  Thereafter, Hines waived the Chapter
120, Fla. Stat., timeframes for final agency action on the CUP
permit application through June 15, 2000.  Petitioners, The
Sierra Club, Bobby C. Billie and Shannon Larsen ("Petitioners"),
timely filed joint exceptions to the ALJ's Order on Remand and
St.  Johns River Water Management District ("District") timely
filed exceptions to the ALJ's Order on Remand.  Hines did not
file exceptions.  The District and Hines timely filed responses
to exceptions.  This matter then came before the Governing Board
on June 13, 2000 for final agency action.

B.  STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES

This Final Order on Remand involves one issue: whether
Hines' application for an individual consumptive use permit
("CUP") should be approved pursuant to Chapter 373, Florida
Statutes, and Chapter 40C-2, Florida Administrative Code.  All
issues related to the ERP application were addressed in our
February 10, 2000, Final Order.

C.  STANDARD OF REVIEW

The rules regarding an agency's consideration of exceptions
to a Recommended Order are well established.  The Governing Board
is prescribed by section 120.57(1)(1), Fla. Stat. (1999), in
acting upon a Recommended Order.  The Administrative Law Judge
("ALJ"), not the Governing Board, is the fact finder.  Goss v.
Dist. Sch. Bd. of St. Johns County, 601 So.2d 1232 (Fla. 5th DCA
1992); Heifitz v. Dep't of Bus. Regulation, 475 So.2d 1277 (Fla.
1st DCA 1997).  A finding of fact may not be rejected or modified
unless the Governing Board first determines from a review of the
entire record that the findings of fact are not based upon
competent substantial evidence or that the proceedings on which
the findings or fact were based did not comply with essential
requirements of law.  Section 120.57(1)(1), Fla. Stat.; Goss,
supra.  "Competent substantial evidence" is such evidence as is
sufficiently relevant and material that a reasonable mind would
accept as adequate to support the conclusion reached.  Perdue v.
TJ Palm Associates, Ltd., 24 Fla. L. Weekly D1399 (Fla. 4th DCA
June 16,1999).



If a finding is supported by any competent substantial
evidence from which the finding could be reasonably inferred, the
finding cannot be disturbed.  Freeze v. Dep't of Business
Regulation, 556 So.2d 1204 (Fla. 5th DCA 1990); Berry v. Dep't of
Envtl. Regulation, 530 So.2d 1019 (Fla. 4th DCA 1998).  The
Governing Board may not reweigh evidence admitted in the
proceeding, may not resolve conflicts in the evidence, may not
judge the credibility of witnesses or otherwise interpret
evidence anew.  Goss, supra; Heifitz, supra; Brown v. Criminal
Justice Standards & Training Comm'n., 667 So.2d 977 (Fla. 4th DCA
1996).  The issue is not whether the record contains evidence
contrary to the findings of fact in the Recommended Order, but
whether the finding is supported by any competent substantial
evidence.  Florida Sugar Cane League v. State Siting Bd., 580
So.2d 846 (Fla. 1st DCA 1991).  The term "competent substantial
evidence" relates not to the quality, character, convincing
power, probative value or weight of the evidence, but refers to
the existence of some quantity of evidence as to each essential
element and as to the legality and admissibility of that
evidence.  Scholastic Book Fairs v. Unemployment Appeals
Commission, 671 So.2d 287, 289 (Fla. 5th DCA 1996).

The Governing Board in its final order may reject or modify
the conclusions of law over which it has substantive jurisdiction
and interpretations of administrative rules over which it has
substantive jurisdiction, provided the reasons for such rejection
or modification are stated with particularity and the Governing
Board finds that such rejection or modification is as or more
reasonable than the ALJ's conclusion or interpretation.  Section
120.57(1)(1), Fla. Stat. (1999).  Furthermore, the Governing
Board's authority to modify a Recommended Order is not dependent
on the filing of exceptions.  Westchester General Hospital v.
Dept. Human Res. Serve, 419 So.2d 705 (Fla. 1st DCA 1982).  In
interpreting the "substantive jurisdiction" amendment as it first
appeared in the 1996 changes to the Administrative Procedures
Act, courts have continued to interpret the standard of review as
requiring deference to an agency in interpreting its own statutes
and rules.  See, e.g., State Contracting and Engineering
Corporation v. Department of Transportation, 709 So.2d 607, 608
(Fla. 1st DCA 1998).

D.  RULINGS ON EXCEPTIONS

Petitioners jointly filed 12 exceptions to the ALJ's Order
on Remand.  The District filed three exceptions to the ALJ's
Order on Remand.  Hines did not file any exceptions to the ALJ's
Order on Remand.  The parties' exceptions to the Recommended
Order have been reviewed and are addressed below.



Hereinafter, references to testimony will be made by
identifying the witness by surname followed by transcript page
number (e.g. O'Shea Vol. II: 6).  References to exhibits received
by the ALJ will be designated "Petitioners" for Petitioners, The
Sierra Club, Bobby C. Billie and Shannon Larsen; "District" for
Respondent, St. Johns River Water Management District; and
"Hines" for Respondent, Hines Interests Limited Partnership,
followed by the exhibit number, then page number, if appropriate
(e.g. Hines 2: 32).  Other references to the transcript will be
indicated with a "T" followed by the page number (e.g. T. Vol.
II: 60).  References to the December 30,1999 Recommended Order
will be designated by "R.O." followed by the page number (e.g.
R.O.: 28).  References to the ALJ's April 26, 2000 Order on
Remand will be designated as "Remand" followed by the page number
(e.g. Remand: 5).  Unless otherwise noted, all references to
conclusions of law are to those in the April 26, 2000 Order on
Remand.

RULINGS ON DISTRICT'S EXCEPTIONS

District's Exception No. 1

District staff take exception to an apparent typographical
error in Conclusion of Law No. 2.  It appears that the ALJ
transposed the numbers of a section in the District's rules.  In
this conclusion of law, the ALJ states that 40C-2.031, F.A.C.,
sets out the conditions for issuance of a CUP.  It is obvious
that this is a typographical error.  The reference to "Section
40C-2.031, Florida Administrative Code," should read "Section
40C-2.301, Florida Administrative Code." Section 40C-2.031,
Florida Administrative Code (F.A.C.), deals with the
implementation dates of individual consumptive use permitting
programs within the District, whereas section 40C-2.301, F.A.C.,
entitled Conditions for Issuance of Permits, sets forth the
conditions for issuance of a CUP.  Therefore, District staff's
exception number 1 is granted and the reference to "Section 40C-
2.031, Florida Administrative Code," in Conclusion of Law No. 2
is hereby corrected to read "Section 40C-2.301, Florida
Administrative Code."

District Exception No. 2

District staff take exception to Conclusions of Law Nos. 14,
15, 16, and 17 on the basis that the ALJ incorrectly concludes
that subsection 40C-2.301 (2), F.A.C., does not apply to the
subject CUP application.

Subsection 40C-2.301 (2), F.A.C., states:



To obtain a consumptive use permit for a use
which will commence after the effective date
of implementation, the applicant must
establish that the proposed use of water:

(a)  is a reasonable beneficial use;

(b)  and will not interfere with any
presently existing legal use of water; and

(c)  is consistent with the public interest.

Paragraph 40C-2.301 (5)(a), F.A.C., states:

A proposed consumptive use does not meet the
criteria for the issuance of a permit set
forth in subsection 40C-2.301 (2), F.A.C., if
such proposed water use will:

[List of six numbered reasons for denial.]

We agree with staff's analysis.  The three-prong test in
subsection 40C-2.301 (23, F.A.C., is the umbrella provision of
the conditions for issuance of a consumptive use permit.  This
provision applies to all CUP applications.  Subparagraphs 40C-
2.301 (5)(a)1 through 6 are individual grounds for denial of a
CUP application.  If one of the six circumstances is present, the
three-prong test in subsection 40C-2.301 (2), F.A.C., is not met,
but the test nonetheless applies to the application.  Subsection
40C-2.301 (2) requires the applicant to establish that its
proposed use meets the three-prong test, and therefore, even if
the grounds for denial in subparagraphs 40C-2.301 (5)(a)1 through
6 are not applicable to an application, the requirement that the
applicant's proposed use of water meets the criteria in
subsection 40C-2.301 (2) is not negated.  In fact, paragraph 40C-
2.301 (5)(b) states: "Compliance with the criteria set forth in
subsection (5)(a) above [the six reasons for denial] does not
preclude a finding by the Board that a proposed use fails to
comply with the criteria set forth in Section 40C-2.301 (2) above
[the three-prong test]."  In Conclusions of Law Nos. 14,15,16,
and 17, the ALJ mistakenly concludes that the three-prong test in
subsection 40C-2.301 (2), F.A.C., does not apply if the grounds
for denial do not also apply.  The Governing Board has
substantive jurisdiction and the primary responsibility to
interpret its own rules which it is required to enforce.  As
explained above, the ALJ erroneously interpreted section 40C-
2.301 (2) and we find that our interpretation is as reasonable,
or more reasonable, than the conclusion of the ALJ.  Therefore,
District staff's exception number 2 is granted and the references



to subsection 40C-2.301 (2) as not applying to the subject CUP
application are hereby stricken from Conclusions of Law Nos. 14,
15, 16, and 17.

District Exception No. 3

In their exceptions to the ALJ's December 30,1999
Recommended Order, District staff took exception to Finding of
Fact No. 82 in the December 30,1999 Recommended Order, relating
to the CUP application.  In our February 10,2000 Final Order, we
reserved ruling on this exception.  Thus, in their exception
number 3 to the Order on Remand, District staff is now
reasserting exception to Finding of Fact No. 82, in which, the
ALJ finds "[a]s an adjunct to the chemical plan, the water in
these shallow wells should be periodically tested to ensure no
chemicals leech [sic] into the surficial water table."  To
implement this finding, paragraph 40C-2.301 (5)(b) states:
"Compliance with the criteria set forth in subsection (5)(a)
above [the six reasons for denial] does not preclude a finding by
the Board that a proposed use fails to comply with the criteria
set forth in Section 40C-2.301 (2) above [the three-prong test]."
In Conclusions of Law Nos. 14,15,16, and 17, the ALJ mistakenly
concludes that the three-prong test in subsection 40C-2.301 (2),
F.A.C., does not apply if the grounds for denial do not also
apply.  The Governing Board has substantive jurisdiction and the
primary responsibility to interpret its own rules which it is
required to enforce.  As explained above, the ALJ erroneously
interpreted section 40C0-2.301 (2) and we find that our
interpretation is as reasonable, or more reasonable, than the
conclusion of the ALJ.  Therefore, District staff's exception
number 2 is granted and the references to subsection 40C-2.301
(2) as not applying to the subject CUP application are hereby
stricken from Conclusions of Law Nos. 14, 15, 16, and 17.

District Exception No. 3

In their exceptions to the ALJ's December 30,1999
Recommended Order, District staff took exception to Finding of
Fact No. 82 in the December 30,1999 Recommended Order, relating
to the CUP application.  In our February 10,2000 Final Order, we
reserved ruling on this exception.  Thus, in their exception
number 3 to the Order on Remand, District staff is now
reasserting exception to Finding of Fact No. 82, in which, the
ALJ finds "[a]s an adjunct to the chemical plan, the water in
these shallow wells should be periodically tested to ensure no
chemicals leech [sic] into the surficial water table."  To
implement this finding, District staff recommend the following
language be added as a condition of the CUP permit:



The Permittee must submit a proposal to
periodically monitor the water quality of the
proposed surficial wells for indications that
the chemicals being applied on the golf
course are leaching into the surficial
aquifer.  At a minimum, this plan must
include monitoring frequency, parameters, and
duration, well locations and method of
reporting data.  The draft plan must be
submitted to the District in conjunction with
the Integrated Pest Management Plan required
to be submitted under ERP no. 4-109-0216.
After receiving written approval from the
District staff of a surficial water quality
monitoring plan, the permittee must implement
the approved plan.

We agree with District staff that the proposed permit condition
is necessary to implement the ALJ's finding.  Moreover, in its
Response to Exceptions, Hines has indicated that it agrees with
this proposed permit condition.  Thus, District exception number
3 is granted.

RULINGS ON PETITIONERS' EXCEPTIONS

Petitioners' Exception No. 1

Petitioners take exception to the ALJ's alleged failure to
make findings of fact necessary to determine whether the public
interest test is met.  Petitioners appear to be arguing that the
Governing Board's Final Order and Order of Remand required the
ALJ to make additional findings of fact regarding the public
interest test in the Order on Remand.  As support, Petitioners
quote from our Final Order and Order of Remand, in which we
stated that "on remand for inclusion of the conclusions of law,
the Administrative Law Judge may find it necessary for additional
findings from the evidence to properly apply the findings to the
requisite law."  Petitioners' argument is without merit.  In our
previous order, we simply stated that the ALJ may make additional
findings of fact if necessary.  Nowhere in that order did we
indicate that the ALJ was required to make additional findings of
fact or that such additional findings were necessary.

Petitioners also cite to section 120.569(2)(m), Fla. Stat.,
which provides that "[f]indings of fact, if set forth in a manner
which is no more than mere tracking of statutory language, must
be accompanied by a concise explicit statement of the underlying
facts of record which support the findings" and section 1
20.57(1)(j) that provides that findings of fact shall be based
upon a preponderance of the evidence.  Petitioners contend that



the ALJ failed to adhere to these statutory requirements
regarding findings of fact related to the public interest test
and other requirements of the rules.  Petitioners do not identify
any specific findings of fact regarding the public interest test
or any other rule requirements that are lacking.  Nevertheless, a
review of the ALJ's December 30, 1999 Recommended Order reveals
that the ALJ has made sufficient findings of fact to support a
conclusion of law that the public interest test has been met.

"Public interest" is defined by the District as "those
rights and claims on behalf of people in general."  Rule 9.3, CUP
Applicants Handbook.  This rule further states that "[I]n
determining the public interest * * *, the Board will consider
whether an existing or proposed use is beneficial or detrimental
to the overall collective well-being of the people or of the
water resources in the area, the District and the State."  This
definition has two components which require a determination as to
whether the use is "detrimental" or "beneficial": 1) the overall
collective well being of the people; and 2) the water resource in
the area, the District and the state.  William Nassau v. Vernon &
Irene Beckman, et al., DOAH Case No. 92-0246 (St. Johns River
Water Management District, June 10, 1992).  It is within our
purview to make a determination of whether the public interest
test has been met, based on the findings of fact determined by
the ALJ.  The ALJ's findings of fact indicate that the proposed
water use will not be detrimental to the water resources of the
area, the District or the State and will not be detrimental to
the overall collective well being of the people.  Moreover, the
ALJ's findings indicate that the proposed use will provide some
benefit to the overall collective well-being of the people.  The
ALJ's findings of fact that support our conclusion that the
public interest test has been met include the following: (1) the
proposed water use is to serve the needs of people who use a
recreational facility, a sales office and a construction trailer
(R.O.: 7-8; Findings of Fact 4); (ii) irrigation water for the
golf course will primarily be drawn from the storm water
management system, with the Floridan aquifer serving as a
secondary source (R.O.: 13-14, 33; Findings of Fact 18,19 and
75); (iii) the surface water source is designed so as to minimize
impacts to wetlands (R.O.: 13; Findings of Fact 18); (iv) the
water source for golf course way stations, the sales center, the
temporary clubhouse, and a construction trailer is surficial
aquifer wells with an anticipated drawdown of only 0.01 feet
(R.O.: 7,14; Findings of Fact 4 and 20); (v) the primary source
of irrigation water, the surface water management system, will
not adversely affect surface waters (R.O.: 29; Findings of Fact
63); (vi) the surface water management system will comply with
water quality standards (R.O.: 30-31; Findings of Fact 66-69);
(vii) the allocated quantity of water is consistent with District
Standards and with the allocations for other golf courses in the



area (R.O.: 32; Findings of Fact 74); (viii) water used for
irrigation is from the lower quality sources (the storm water
pond and the deeper aquifer), saving the more desirable shallow
aquifer for drinking and household uses (R.O.: 33; Findings of
Fact 75); (ix) extensive water conservation measures have been
implemented (R.O.: 32; Findings of Fact 76); (x) reclaimed water
will be used for irrigation when it becomes available to the site
(R.O.: 34; Findings of Fact 77); (xi) the water use is not
expected to cause saline water intrusion (R.O.: 34-35; Findings
of Fact 78, 80); (xii) the water use will not adversely affect
existing legal uses of water (R.O.: 34; Findings of Fact 79);
(xiii) the water use will not lower water levels so as to
adversely affect off-site vegetation (R.O.: 35; Findings of Fact
81); and (ivx) additional testing will be undertaken to ensure
that groundwater quality is not adversely affected (R.O.: 34-35;
Findings of Fact 78 and 82).

Consequently, the ALJ has entered substantial findings to
support a determination under Rule 9.3, A.H. CUP, that the
proposed water use is consistent with the public interest.
Moreover, we note that contrary to the Petitioners' contentions,
the ALJ's findings of fact are not a "mere tracking of the
statutory language", but instead are facts specific to this case
that the ALJ gleaned from the voluminous record in this case.
Thus, this exception is rejected.

Petitioners' Exception No. 2

Petitioners take exception to recommended conclusion of law
number 4, in which the ALJ concludes that the proposed use is for
a purpose that is reasonable and in the public interest.
Specifically, Petitioners contend that the ALJ sets forth no
facts or reasoning for drawing this conclusion, but merely tracks
the statutory language.  Petitioners maintain that such a bare
statement the rule is met does not comply with section
120.569(2)(m), Fla. Stat.  First, as was correctly pointed out by
District staff, Petitioners have misstated the ALJ's conclusion
of law and the pertinent rule provision.  The ALJ's conclusion of
law number 4 and the District's rule 40C-2.301 (4)(b), F.A.C.,
both state that "[t]he use must be for a purpose that is both
reasonable and consistent with the public interest." (emphasis
provided).  Further, it should be noted that section
120.569(2)(m), Fla. Stat., applies to "findings of fact."
Petitioners exception number 2 is directed at a "conclusion of
law."  Thus, the cited statutory provision is not applicable.
Nevertheless, as described in detail in our holding on
Petitioners exception number 1, the ALJ made numerous factual
findings in the December 30, 1999 Recommended Order from which he
could reasonably conclude that the proposed use is for a purpose
that is both reasonable and in the public interest.  Moreover,



contrary to Petitioners' assertions, in conclusion of law number
4, the ALJ expressly stated that the use of stormwater and
groundwater for the purpose of irrigating a golf course and the
use of groundwater for the purpose of temporary household-type
uses, (i.e., drinking water uses at comfort stations,
construction and sales facilities) were reasonable purposes
consistent with the public interest.  Thus, Petitioners'
exception number 2 is rejected.

Petitioners' Exception No. 3

Petitioners take exception to recommended conclusion of law
number 19, in which the ALJ concludes, among other things, that
the proposed use is consistent with the public interest.  Again,
Petitioners maintain that the ALJ sets forth no facts or
reasoning for drawing this conclusion and that such a bare
statement the rule is met does not comply with section
120.569(2)(m), Fla. Stat.  First, it should be noted that the
ALJ's conclusion of law number 19 is merely a summary of all of
his previous conclusions of law in numbers 1 through 18.  It does
not contain any new conclusions not previously drawn by the ALJ
in the Order on Remand.  For the reasons stated more fully in our
holdings on Petitioners' exceptions numbers 1 and 2, we find that
the ALJ made sufficient factual findings to reasonably conclude
that the propose use meets the public interest test.  Thus,
Petitioners' exception number 3 is rejected.

Petitioners' Exception No. 4

Petitioners take exception to recommended conclusion of law
number 6, in which the ALJ concludes that there is no
environmental or economic harm caused by the consumptive use.
Petitioners argue that Hines failed to conduct an analysis of
surface or groundwater flow, and therefore there is insufficient
basis for the broad conclusion that there will be no
environmental harm caused by the consumptive use.  Again,
Petitioners contend that the ALJ sets forth no facts or reasoning
for drawing this conclusion, but merely tracks the statutory
language and that such a bare statement the rule is met does not
comply with section 1 20.569(2)(m), Fla. Stat.  Petitioners cite
to portions of the record that they believe support their
position that there is not sufficient data to support the ALJ's
conclusion.  Petitioners also contend that the ALJ improperly
referred to a lack of saltwater intrusion and existing legal
users as reasons that this test is met.  Petitioners maintain
that the requirements of 40C-2.301 (4)(d) regarding adverse
environmental and economic harm cannot be met by meeting the
saltwater intrusion and existing legal users criteria that are
addressed in other permitting criteria.



Once again, we start by pointing out that section
120.569(2)(m), Fla. Stat., applies to factual findings, not to
conclusions of law, such as the one being objected to here.
Next, it appears that in this exception, Petitioners' are
attempting to have us reweigh the evidence and reject the ALJ's
earlier findings of fact in the December 30,1999 Recommended
Order that support this conclusion.  We are not at liberty to do
so.  In the December 30,1999 Recommended Order, the ALJ made
findings of fact related to the issue of whether the proposed use
would result in environmental or economic harm in findings of
fact numbers 78, 79, 80, 81 and 82.  It is not within our purview
to determine whether the record contains evidence contrary to the
Administrative Law Judge's finding of fact, but whether the
finding of fact is supported by competent substantial evidence.
Florida Sugar Cane League v. State Siting Bd., 580 So.2d 846
(Fla. 1st DCA 1991); Heifetz v. Dept of Business Regulation, 475
So.2d 1277 (Fla. 1st DCA 1985).  Notwithstanding that the record
may contain evidence contrary to the Administrative Law Judge's
finding, we are bound by these findings if the record discloses
any competent substantial evidence in support.  Bradley, 510
So.2d 1122; West Coast Regional Water Supply Auth. v. Harris, 604
So.2d 892, cause dismissed, 613 So.2d 4 (Fla. 1992).  It should
be noted that Petitioners failed to file any exceptions to the
ALJ's findings of fact supporting this conclusion in their
exceptions to the ALJ's December 30, 1999 Recommended Order.  Nor
are Petitioners now arguing that the ALJ's findings are not
supported by competent substantial evidence.  Instead,
Petitioners appear to be arguing that there are certain specific
tests that Hines should have conducted to support its
application.  The District rules do not require any specific test
be conducted to meet the criterion in section 40C-2.301 (4)(d),
F.A.C.  The record contains analyses that Hines conducted
regarding surface and groundwater flow.  (Hines Exhibits 6, 7 and
25).  As evidenced by his findings of fact, the ALJ apparently
determined that the specific types of studies that Petitioners
argue in favor of are not required for him to reach his findings.
We are not free to second guess the ALJ in these factual
determinations.  In any event, the record does contain competent
substantial evidence to support the ALJ's factual findings and
conclusion of law.  Specifically, the record contains evidence
that, based on Hines' analysis of the potential for saltwater
intrusion in the Floridan aquifer, the potential for water level
drawdowns in the surficial aquifer and/or in adjacent wetlands
and the potential for impacts to ground and surface water
quality, the environmental harm caused by the consumptive use
will be reduced to an acceptable amount.  (Silvers Vol. VI: 105).
Hines performed geophysical logging and a step-drawdown test on a
Floridan aquifer well, TW-1, which previously existed on the
site.  This test included water quality sampling.  (Davidson Vol.
III: 15-16; Hines Ex. 25).  The information obtained from the



test was representative of data that exists from other Floridan
aquifer wells in the region, such as the City of St. Augustine's
wellfield, three miles from the project site, and the Dee Dot
Ranch wells.  (Davidson Vol. III: 26; Silvers Vol. VI: 108-109).
This information was relied upon by the District's expert to
conclude that the proposed consumptive use will not cause
significant saline water intrusion (to such an extent as to be
inconsistent with the public interest), further aggravate
currently existing saline water intrusion problems, or seriously
harm the water quality of this source of water.  (Silvers Vol.
VI: 108-109).  As added assurance, District staff recommended a
permit condition that would require Hines to monitor the water
quality in the proposed Floridan aquifer well for indicators that
saltwater intrusion is occurring and to curtail or abate the
saltwater intrusion if it does occur.  (Silvers Vol. VI: 109;
District Ex. 4).  Moreover, the proposed surficial aquifer wells
will be approximately 70 feet deep.  (Silvers Vol. VI: 110).
There are no known sources of saltwater close enough to the
proposed locations of these wells to present a concern regarding
a potential for saltwater intrusion.  (Silvers Vol. VI: 110).
Further, the proposed pumping rates are too low to induce
saltwater intrusion.  (Silvers Vol. VI: 110).  Therefore, the
water quality of this source will not be seriously harmed by the
consumptive use.  (Silvers Vol. VI: 110).

Hines performed geologic borings to determine the
characteristics of the surficial aquifer on the project site
property.  (Davidson Vol. III: 15).  Using the information
obtained from these borings and assuming a pumping rate of
approximately 400 gallons per day from each of the five proposed
surficial aquifer wells, District staff modeled the drawdowns in
the surficial aquifer.  (Silvers Vol. VI: 112-113).  Even at the
wellhead, the projected drawdown was only approximately one-
hundredth of a foot; this amount of drawdown is too small to be
shown on a map.  (Silvers Vol. VI: 112-113).  Hines and the
District also evaluated whether the use of surface water to
irrigate the golf course would adversely affect water levels in
Marshall Creek and associated wetlands by reducing the amount of
stormwater runoff going to these areas.  (Frye Vol. V: 25-27;
Miracle Vol.s VI: 142-158, and VII: 38-47).  The Marshall Creek
site is Fla. and has sandy soils; these two characteristics
operate to minimize stormwater runoff volumes, and hence surface
flows contribute the smallest component of water to the wetlands
on this site.  (Frye Vol. V: 25, 27, 53-54).  As a cautionary
measure, District staff recommended that a condition be placed on
the environmental resource permit for the golf course requiring
Hines to monitor the wetland located adjacent to Pond L (the
Florida-shaped pond) for changes resulting from dehydration, and
to mitigate for such changes if they do occur.  (Frye Vol. V: 25,
27).  Consequently, the proposed use will not cause the water



table or surface water level to be lowered so that interference
will be caused to existing legal users, nor will stages or
vegetation be adversely and significantly affected on lands other
than those owned, leased, or otherwise controlled by the
applicant.  (Silvers Vol. VI: 112-113).

Using the Floridan aquifer characteristics derived from the
geophysical logs and the step-drawdown test, Hines modeled the
drawdowns in the Floridan aquifer based on different pumping
scenarios.  (Davidson Vol. III: 16; Hines Ex. 25).  The
District's expert reviewed this work and concluded that the
anticipated decline in the potentiometric surface will not
interfere with existing legal users.  (Silvers Vol. VI: 114).
Therefore, the proposed use will not cause aquifer potentiometric
surface levels to be lowered so that interference will be caused
to existing legal users.  (Silvers Vol. VI: 113).

As to Petitioners' argument that saltwater intrusion should
not be considered in determining whether a proposed use will
result in environmental or economic harm, we disagree.  First,
nothing in chapter 373, Fla. Stat., or the District's rules
prohibits such a consideration.  Moreover, we believe the ALJ
reasonably interpreted the criteria in 40C-2.301 (4)(d), F.A.C.,
as including a consideration of saltwater intrusion.  While
clearly there are other possible environmental and economic
harms, saltwater intrusion is certainly one possible harm that
should be considered in this analysis.  The mere fact that other
parts of the District's rules specifically address saltwater
intrusion, does not mean that an ALJ or this Board is prohibited
from considering saltwater intrusion in making its determination
under rule 40C-2.301 (4)(d), F.A.C.  Thus, for all of the reasons
described above, Petitioners' exception number 4 is rejected.

Petitioners' Exception No. 5

Petitioners take exception to recommended conclusion of law
number 10, in which the AM concludes that the proposed
consumptive use will not cause or contribute to flood damage.
Petitioners assert that the ALJ's finding of fact no. 62 which
addresses flood prevention does not refer to the consumptive use
and that it only refers to off-site flooding.  Moreover,
Petitioners conclude that there are insufficient findings of fact
to support the conclusion of law in accordance with section
120.569(2)(m), Fla. Stat.  Although the ALJ does not reference
any specific findings of fact in conclusion of law no. 10, we
find that there are sufficient findings in the Recommended Order
that support the ALJ's conclusion.  Specifically, in finding of
fact number 62 the ALJ found that by not increasing the discharge
rate off-site, the system will not result in off-site flooding
and that to prevent on-site flooding, Hines developed the project



to be flood-free as required by St. Johns County ordinance.
(R.O.: 29) In this finding, the ALJ expressly found that the
construction and operation of the system will not result in on-
site or off-site flooding.  Further, finding of fact number 62
expressly found that there would be no on-site flooding.
Moreover, finding of fact number 62 relates to the CUP
application in the sense that it relates to the stormwater
management system, which is the primary source of water for golf
course irrigation and is contained within a section of the
Recommended Order entitled "Water Quantity Considerations," which
is not limited to ERP issues.

In addition, Petitioners contend that the Recommended
Order's Finding of fact number 62 and a statement in our Final
Order and Order of Remand contradict each other.  Petitioners are
mistaken.  In finding of fact number 62, the ALJ found that by
not increasing the discharge rate off-site, the system does not
cause or contribute to off-site flooding.  Our Final Order and
Order of Remand stated that "the post development runoff will
exceed the pre-development runoff and that the increased volumes
of runoff resulting from the placement of impervious surface more
than compensates for the amount used for reuse water to irrigate
the golf course." (F.O.: 25) These statements are not
contradictory.  The ALJ's finding of fact number 62 addresses the
rate of discharge, whereas our finding addresses the volume of
discharge.  The rate of discharge and the volume of discharge are
not coterminous.  A post-development increase in stormwater
runoff does not necessarily mean that there will be flooding.  In
fact, the ALJ made specific findings of fact that addresses how
the increased runoff would be handled (R.O.: 7-8) and ultimately
found that the system would not result in flooding (R.O.: 28).

For all of the reasons stated above, Petitioners' exception
number 5 is rejected.

Petitioners Exception No. 6

Petitioners take exception to recommended conclusion of law
number 9, in which the ALJ concludes that, with regard to section
40C-2.301 (4)(j), Fla. Stat., "the groundwater sources of water
will not seriously be harmed if the conditions recommended are
met."  Petitioners argue that only two water quality samples were
taken from the test well and that these samples showed that the
total dissolved solids parameter is in excess of the 500 mg/l
drinking water standard in section 62-550.320(1), F.A.C.
Petitioners argue that the permit requirement that Hines conduct
tests after the fact does not alleviate Hines' responsibility to
prove that the requirements are met in advance of approval of a
permit.  Thus, Petitioners assert that Hines has failed to meet
its burden of proof that the water quality of the source of the



water shall not be seriously harmed by the consumptive use under
section 40C-2.301 (4)a)., F.A.C.

It appears that, by taking exception to conclusion of law
number 9, Petitioners are actually taking exception to the ALJ's
factual findings that support this conclusion.  Once again,
Petitioners appear to be arguing that District rules require
certain specified tests to be conducted or a certain specified
number of samples to be taken.  Petitioners are mistaken.
District rules do not contain any such requirements.  Once again,
Petitioners are attempting to have the Governing Board reweigh
the evidence regarding what types of tests or what numbers of
samples are sufficient.  Such a weighing of the evidence is the
job of the ALJ and is beyond our authority.  In the December 30,
1999 Recommended Order, the ALJ made numerous findings of fact
which support his conclusion that the "groundwater sources of
water will not be seriously harmed if the conditions are met."

In the Recommended Order, the ALJ made the following
relevant findings: (i) other similar wells in the area have
pumped for years without inducing saltwater intrusion (R.O.: 34;
Finding of Fact 78): (ii) tests of an existing on-site well
showed no changes in water quality (R.O.: 34; Finding of Fact
78); (iii) an additional pump test will be required to
demonstrate that no saltwater intrusion is occurring (R.O.: 34;
Finding of Fact 78); (iv) water quality data indicate that the
surficial aquifer in the area meets secondary drinking water
standards (R.O.: 35; Finding of Fact 80); (v) there is no
underlying saline water in the surficial aquifer (R.O.: 35;
Finding of Fact 80); (vi) the wells are not located near a source
of lateral saline water intrusion (R.O. 35; Finding of Fact 80);
(vii) the proposed pumping rates are so low, they will not cause
hydraulic pressure changes which would induce saltwater intrusion
(R.O.: 35; Finding of Fact 80); (viii) the low rate of pumping
from the surficial aquifer wells means that off-site vegetation
will not be adversely affected through lowered water levels or
stages (R.O.: 35; Finding of Fact 81 ); and (ix) water in the
surficial aquifer will be periodically tested to ensure no
chemicals leak into the surficial aquifer (R.O.: 35; Finding of
Fact 82).  Thus, there is ample competent substantial evidence to
support the ALJ's determination that the groundwater sources of
water will not be seriously hammed Petitioners' reliance on
Metropolitan Dade County v. Coscan Florida, Inc. 609 So.2d 644
(Fla. 3d DCA 1992), is misplaced.  In Coscan, the permit
applicant and the agency had conducted no analysis as to whether
the project at issue would meet water quality standards.  Id.  At
648.  The District Court concluded that the agency must make "an
effort to project at [the application] stage what the effects of
the proposed project will be."  Id.  In the instant case the ALJ
relied upon the District staff's analysis of the proposed effects



to groundwater.  In addition to the application materials and
hydrogeological reports of on-site testing (Hines Exhibits 6, 7,
25, 26, 27 and 28), District expert Silvers conducted her own
independent analyses of the effects of the consumptive use.
Silvers testified that further testing was not necessary to
provide reasonable assurances because (i) the applicant
adequately demonstrated the aquifer characteristics; (ii) the
applicant adequately conducted the analytical modeling; (iii)
Silvers is aware of the saltwater interface based on past
investigations in the area; (iv) there was no potential for "up-
coming" of saltwater due to the shallowness of the wells and the
proposed withdrawal rates; (v) the applicant conducted draw-down
tests on the site; and (vi) the water quality from the tests are
consistent with regional data.  (Transcript Volume VI, pages 108-
09, 127 and 132-34).  Thus, there is ample evidence at hearing to
support a conclusion that analyses were conducted and reasonable
assurances have been provided

For all of the reasons set forth above, Petitioners'
exception number 6 is rejected.

Petitioners Exception No. 7

Petitioners take exception to recommended conclusion of law
number 13, in which the ALJ concludes that the public interest
test contained in paragraph 40C-2.301 (2)(c), F.A.C., is met
because Hines is proposing to use the lowest quality sources of
water available while avoiding adverse impacts to existing legal
users and the water resources.  Again, Petitioners argue that the
requirements that the consumptive use utilize the lowest quality
water source and not interfere with existing legal users are
separate tests, which presumably Petitioners believe cannot be
considered in making a public interest determination.  Further,
Petitioners contend that the conclusion that the public interest
test is met does not have the supporting corresponding factual
specificity required by section 120.569(2)(m), Fla. Stat.

Nothing in chapter 373, Fla. Stat., or the District's rules
prohibits a consideration of the lowest quality source of water
or potential effects on existing legal users as part of the
public interest analysis.  Petitioners appear to be arguing that
the ALJ cannot rely on the same finding of fact to support more
than one conclusion of law.  We disagree.  We believe the ALJ
reasonably interpreted the criteria in 40C-2.301 (2)(c), F.A.C.,
as including a consideration of the quality of the source of
water used and potential impacts to existing legal users.  While
clearly there are other possible considerations that could factor
into a public interest determination, the quality of the water
source and the impact on existing legal users certainly are
factors that should be considered in this analysis.  The mere



fact that other parts of the District's rules also address these
matters does not mean that an ALJ or this Board is prohibited
from considering these matters in making its public interest
determination under rule 40C-2.301 (2)(c), F.A.C.

As to Petitioners' argument regarding the factual support
for the ALJ's conclusions of law that the public interest test is
met, we have addressed that issue in our rulings on Petitioners'
exceptions 1 and 2, above.  Thus, for all of the reasons
described above, Petitioners' exception number 7 is rejected.

Petitioners Exception No. 8

Petitioners take exception to recommended conclusion of law
number 14, in which the ALJ concludes that "In addition, none of
the six specific reasons for denial listed in Subsection 40C-
2.301 (5), [F.A.C.], must be applicable to the applicant."
Apparently Petitioners read this sentence as meaning that the ALJ
"exempted" Hines from this section of the rule.  We believe that
Petitioners have misinterpreted the ALJ's statement.  A careful
reading of the ALJ's Order on Remand indicates that this sentence
merely introduces his treatment of rule 40C-2.301(5), F.A.C., in
the balance of conclusion of law number 14 and conclusions of law
numbers 15 through 18.  In each of these conclusions, the ALJ
explains how the facts of this case do not invoke the reasons for
denial in this rule.  In other words, contrary to the
Petitioners' assertion, the ALJ is not "exempting" Hines from the
reasons for denial in the rule.  Instead, the ALJ is saying that
for the permit to be issued, none of these six reasons for denial
must be invoked.  The ALJ then explains why they are not invoked
under the facts of this case.  Thus, this portion of Petitioners'
exception number 8 is rejected.

Further in this exception, Petitioners also express concern
with the ALJ's statement that subparagraphs 40C-2.301 (5)(a)1 and
40C-2.301 (2), F.A.C., do not apply.  We agree with Petitioners
with regard to 40C-2.301 (2), F.A.C..  We have already addressed
this issue in our ruling granting the District's exception number
2.  As to 40C-2.301 (5)(a)1, however, Petitioners are mistaken.
In his conclusion of law number 14, the ALJ analyzed rule 40C-
2.301 (5)(a)1, F.A.C.  and found that based on the specific facts
of this case, it does not apply -- i.e., the proposed use of
water will not significantly induce saline water encroachment in
this case.  Thus, Petitioners' exception 8 is accepted in part
and rejected in part.

Petitioners Exception No. 9

Petitioners take exception to recommended conclusion of law
number 15, in which the ALJ concludes that subparagraph 40C-2.301



(5)(a)2 and subsection 40C-2.301 (2), F.A.C., do not apply.
Petitioners contend that these sections do apply and that because
Hines failed to conduct an analysis of surface or groundwater
flow, there was no factual basis for any conclusion that surface
water levels will not be lowered so that stages or vegetation
will be adversely and significantly affected on lands other than
those owned, leased or otherwise controlled by the applicant.
Petitioners make factual arguments, citing to various expert
witness testimony from the transcript, that they believe are
contrary to the ALJ's conclusion.

First, we agree with Petitioners that rule 40C-2.301 (2),
F.A.C., does apply in this case.  We addressed this issue in our
ruling on the District's exception number 2 above.  As to the
applicability of rule 40C-2.301 (5)(a)2, F.A.C., the ALJ did not
exempt Hines from this rule.  The ALJ analyzed rule 40C-2.301
(5)(a)2, F.A.C., and determined that based on the specific facts
of this case, that rule Does not apply" -- i.e., the proposed use
will not cause the water table or surface water level to be
lowered so that stages or vegetation will be adversely and
significantly affected on lands other than those owned, leased or
otherwise controlled by the applicant.

As to Petitioners' arguments regarding the factual
underpinnings for these conclusions, we find that the ALJ did
provide sufficient findings of facts to reach the conclusion that
rule 40C-2.301 (5)(a)2, F.A.C., is not invoked in this case.
Specifically, the ALJ's findings of fact number 81 (R.O.: 35) in
the December 30, 1999 Recommended Order states that maximum
drawdown from the surficial aquifer withdrawals will be
approximately 0.01 feet.

The remainder of Petitioners' exception number 9 is nothing
more than a rearguing of the evidence.  As described more fully
above in our ruling on Petitioners exception 4, we are not free
to reweigh the evidence.  Thus, Petitioners' exception number 9
is accepted in part and rejected in part.

Petitioners Exception No. 10

Petitioners take exception to recommended conclusion of law
number 16, in which the ALJ concludes that subparagraph 40C-2.301
(5)(a)3 and subsection 40C-2.301 (2), F.A.C., do not apply.
Again, we agree with Petitioners that 40C-2.301 (2), F.A.C., is
applicable.  We addressed this issue in our ruling on District
exception number 2.  As to the applicability of rule 40C-2.301
(5)(a)3, F.A.C., the ALJ did not exempt Hines from this rule.
The ALJ analyzed rule 40C-2.301 (5)(a)3, F.A.C., and determined
that based on the specific facts of this case, that rule does not
apply -- i.e., the proposed use will not cause the water table or



aquifer potentiometric surface level to be lowered so that
significant and adverse impacts will affect existing legal users.

In the remainder of this exception, Petitioners once again
reargue the weight of the evidence.  We are not free to reweigh
the evidence in this Final Order.  In addition, Petitioners
assert that the applicant has not provided reasonable assurance
that the proposed consumptive use will not interfere with
existing legal uses because a "full-blown pump test" will not be
performed until after the permit is issued and the proposed well
is constructed.  The applicant must provide "reasonable
assurance" that the applicable requirements of sections 40C-
2.301, Fla. Admin. Code, have been met.  This standard has been
deemed not to require an absolute guarantee that a violation of a
rule is a scientific impossibility, only that its non-occurrence
is reasonably assured by accounting for foreseeable
contingencies.  Manasota 88 v. Agrico, 12 FALR 1319, 1325 (DER
1990) aff'd 576 So.2d 781 (Fla. 2d DCA 1991).  See also, Adams v.
Resort Village Utility, 18 FALR 1682, 1701 (DEP 1996).
(applicant required to show a substantial likelihood that the
project will be successfully implemented in accordance with the
rules, but not to provide an absolute guarantee that the project
will comply with all the rules).  The ALJ determined that the
groundwater modeling provided sufficient reasonable assurances.
See R.O.: 33, Finding of Fact 79 and Order on Remand: 6,
Conclusion of Law 16.  For these reasons, Petitioners' exception
no. 10 is accepted in part and rejected in part.

Petitioners Exception No. 11

Petitioners take exception to recommended conclusion of law
number 17, in which the ALJ concludes that subsection 40C-2.301
(2), F.A.C., does not apply.  We agree with Petitioners.  We have
already addressed this issue in our ruling on the District's
exception 2.  Thus, Petitioners' exception 11 is accepted.

Petitioners Exception No. 12

Petitioners take exception to the ALJ's recommended
conclusion of law number 19.  Conclusion of law number 19
contains the ALJ's ultimate conclusion that the proposed water
use complies with the District's criteria for permit issuance.
Petitioners do not provide any specific reasons for this
exception.  Petitioners merely state that the exception is "as
addressed more specifically above." Without a more specific
statement for the basis of these two exceptions, it is difficult
to address these exceptions in detail.  We find that the ALJ made
sufficient findings of fact and conclusions of law to support
this ultimate conclusion.  Petitioners' arguments "addressed more
specifically above" exception number 12 have been addressed above



in this Final Order.  Thus, Petitioners' exception number 12 is
rejected.

FINAL ORDER

ACCORDINGLY, IT IS HEREBY ORDERED:

The portions of the Recommended Order dated December 30,
1999, attached hereto, relating to the CUP application as well as
the Order on Remand dated April 26, 2000 are adopted in their
entirety except as modified by the final action of the Governing
Board of the St.  Johns River Water Management District in the
rulings on Petitioners' Exceptions 8, 9, 10 and 11 and District's
Exceptions 1, 2, and 3.  Hines' application number 50827 for an
individual consumptive use permit is hereby granted under the
terms and conditions contained in the District's proposed agency
action as set forth in the Technical Staff Report dated October
19, 1999, attached hereto, with the addition of the following
condition:

1)  The Permittee must submit a proposal to
periodically monitor the water quality of the
proposed surficial wells for indications that
the chemicals being applied on the golf
course are leaching into the surficial
aquifer.  At a minimum, this plan must
include monitoring frequency, parameters, and
duration, well locations and method of
reporting data.  The draft plan must be
submitted to the District in conjunction with
the Integrated Pest Management Plan required
to be submitted under ERP no. 4-109-0216.
After receiving written approval from the
District staff of a surficial water quality
monitoring plan, the permittee must implement
the approved plan.

DONE AND ORDERED this 14th day of June, 2000, in Palatka,
Florida.

ST. JOHNS RIVER WATER
MANAGEMENT DISTRICT

BY:________________________
   WILLIAM W. KERR CHAIRMAN



RENDERED this 15th day of June, 2000.

BY:________________________
   SANDRA BERTRAM
   DISTRICT CLERK

Copies to:

Deborah J. Andrews, Esquire
11 N. Roscoe Blvd.
Ponte Vedra Beach, FL 32082

Peter Belmont, Esquire
102 Fareham Place, North
St. Petersburg, Florida 33701

Marsha P. Tjoflat, Esquire
Lynne Matson, Esquire
Rogers, Towers, Bailey,
Jones & Gay, P.A.
1301 Riverplace Blvd.
Suite 1500
Jacksonville, FL 32207

John G. Metcalf, Esquire
Tom Jenks, Esquire
Pappas, Metcalf, Jenks, Miller
& Reisch
200 W. Forsyth Street
Suite 1400
Jacksonville, FL 32202

Veronika Thiebach, Esquire
Jennifer Springfield, Esquire
St. Johns River Water Management
District
P. O. Box 1429
Palatka, FL 32178-1429

NOTICE OF RIGHTS

1.  Any substantially affected person who claims that final
action of the District constitutes an unconstitutional taking of
property without just compensation may seek review of the action
in circuit court pursuant to Section 373.617, Florida Statutes,
and the Florida Rules of Civil Procedures, by filing an action
within 90 days of rendering of the final District action.



2.  Pursuant to Section 120.68, Florida Statutes, a party
who is adversely affected by final District action may seek
review of the action in the district court of appeal by filing a
notice of appeal pursuant to Fla.R.App. 9.110 within 30 days of
the rendering of the final District action.

3.  A party to the proceeding who claims that a District
order is inconsistent with the provisions and purposes of Chapter
373, Florida Statutes, may seek review of the order pursuant to
Section 373.114, Florida Statutes, by the Land and Water
Adjudicatory Commission (Commission) by filing a request for
review with the Commission and serving a copy on the Department
of Environmental Protection and any person named in the order
within 20 days of adoption of a rule or the rendering of the
District order.

4.  A District action or order is considered "rendered"
after it is signed by the Chairman of the Governing Board on
behalf of the District and is filed by the District Clerk.

5.  Failure to observe the relevant time frames for filing a
petition for judicial review as described in paragraphs #1 or #2
or for Commission review as described in paragraph #3 will result
in waiver of that right to review.

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I HEREBY CERTIFY that a copy of the foregoing NOTICE OF
RIGHTS has been furnished by United States Mail to:

Deborah J. Andrews, Esquire
11 North Roscoe Blvd
Ponte Vedra Beach, FL 32082

At 4:00 P.M. this 15th day of June, 2000.

CERTIFIED MAIL # Z 229 564 559

____________________________
SANDRA L. BERTRAM
DISTRICT CLERK
St. Johns River Water
Management District
Post Office Box 1429
Palatka, Florida 32178-1429



NOTICE OF RIGHTS

1.  Any substantially affected person who claims that final
action of the District constitutes an unconstitutional taking of
property without just compensation may seek review of the action
in circuit court pursuant to Section 373.617, Florida Statutes,
and the Florida Rules of Civil Procedures, by filing an action
within 90 days of rendering of the final District action.

2.  Pursuant to Section 120.68, Florida Statutes, a party
who is adversely affected by final District action may seek
review of the action in the district court of appeal by filing a
notice of appeal pursuant to Fla.R.App. 9.110 within 30 days of
the rendering of the final District action.

3.  A party to the proceeding who claims that a District
order is inconsistent with the provisions and purposes of Chapter
373, Florida Statutes, may seek review of the order pursuant to
Section 373.114, Florida Statutes, by the Land and Water
Adjudicatory Commission (Commission) by filing a request for
review with the Commission and serving a copy on the Department
of Environmental Protection and any person named in the order
within 20 days of adoption of a rule or the rendering of the
District order.

4.  A District action or order is considered "rendered"
after it is signed by the Chairman of the Governing Board on
behalf of the District and is filed by the District Clerk.

5.  Failure to observe the relevant time frames for filing a
petition for judicial review as described in paragraphs #1 or #2
or for Commission review as described in paragraph #3 will result
in waiver of that right to review.

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I HEREBY CERTIFY that a copy of the foregoing NOTICE OF
RIGHTS has been furnished by United States Mail to:

Peter Belmont, Esquire
102 Fareham Place North
St Petersburg, FL 33701

At 4:00 P.M. this 15th day of June, 2000.



CERTIFIED MAIL # Z 229 564 562

____________________________
SANDRA L. BERTRAM
DISTRICT CLERK
St. Johns River Water
Management District
Post Office Box 1429
Palatka, Florida 32178-1429

NOTICE OF RIGHTS

1.  Any substantially affected person who claims that final
action of the District constitutes an unconstitutional taking of
property without just compensation may seek review of the action
in circuit court pursuant to Section 373.617, Florida Statutes,
and the Florida Rules of Civil Procedures, by filing an action
within 90 days of rendering of the final District action.

2.  Pursuant to Section 120.68, Florida Statutes, a party
who is adversely affected by final District action may seek
review of the action in the district court of appeal by filing a
notice of appeal pursuant to Fla.R.App. 9.110 within 30 days of
the rendering of the final District action.

3.  A party to the proceeding who claims that a District
order is inconsistent with the provisions and purposes of Chapter
373, Florida Statutes, may seek review of the order pursuant to
Section 373.114, Florida Statutes, by the Land and Water
Adjudicatory Commission (Commission) by filing a request for
review with the Commission and serving a copy on the Department
of Environmental Protection and any person named in the order
within 20 days of adoption of a rule or the rendering of the
District order.

4.  A District action or order is considered "rendered"
after it is signed by the Chairman of the Governing Board on
behalf of the District and is filed by the District Clerk.

5.  Failure to observe the relevant time frames for filing a
petition for judicial review as described in paragraphs #1 or #2
or for Commission review as described in paragraph #3 will result
in waiver of that right to review.

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I HEREBY CERTIFY that a copy of the foregoing NOTICE OF
RIGHTS has been furnished by United States Mail to:



Marsha P. Tjoflat, Esquire
1301 Riverplace Boulevard
Suite 1500
Jacksonville, FL 32207

At 4:00 P.M. this 15th day of June, 2000.

CERTIFIED MAIL # Z 229 564 560

____________________________
SANDRA L. BERTRAM
DISTRICT CLERK
St. Johns River Water
Management District
Post Office Box 1429
Palatka, Florida 32178-1429

NOTICE OF RIGHTS

1.  Any substantially affected person who claims that final
action of the District constitutes an unconstitutional taking of
property without just compensation may seek review of the action
in circuit court pursuant to Section 373.617, Florida Statutes,
and the Florida Rules of Civil Procedures, by filing an action
within 90 days of rendering of the final District action.

2.  Pursuant to Section 120.68, Florida Statutes, a party
who is adversely affected by final District action may seek
review of the action in the district court of appeal by filing a
notice of appeal pursuant to Fla.R.App. 9.110 within 30 days of
the rendering of the final District action.

3.  A party to the proceeding who claims that a District
order is inconsistent with the provisions and purposes of Chapter
373, Florida Statutes, may seek review of the order pursuant to
Section 373.114, Florida Statutes, by the Land and Water
Adjudicatory Commission (Commission) by filing a request for
review with the Commission and serving a copy on the Department
of Environmental Protection and any person named in the order
within 20 days of adoption of a rule or the rendering of the
District order.

4.  A District action or order is considered "rendered"
after it is signed by the Chairman of the Governing Board on
behalf of the District and is filed by the District Clerk.

5.  Failure to observe the relevant time frames for filing a
petition for judicial review as described in paragraphs #1 or #2



or for Commission review as described in paragraph #3 will result
in waiver of that right to review.

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I HEREBY CERTIFY that a copy of the foregoing NOTICE OF
RIGHTS has been furnished by United States Mail to:

John G. Metcalf, Esquire
Pappas, Metcalf, Jenks, Miller & Reisch
200 W. Forsyth Street
Suite 1400
Jacksonville, FL 32202

At 4:00 P.M. this 15th day of June, 2000.

CERTIFIED MAIL # Z 229 564 561

____________________________
SANDRA L. BERTRAM
DISTRICT CLERK
St. Johns River Water
Management District
Post Office Box 1429
Palatka, Florida 32178-1429



STATE OF FLORIDA
DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

THE SIERRA CLUB,                     )
                                     )
     Petitioner,                     )
                                     )
vs.                                  )   Case No. 99-1905
                                     )
ST. JOHNS RIVER WATER MANAGEMENT     )
DISTRICT and HINES INTERESTS         )
LIMITED PARTNERSHIP,                 )
                                     )
     Respondents.                    )
_____________________________________)
BOBBIE C. BILLIE and SHANNON LARSEN, )
                                     )
     Petitioners,                    )
                                     )
vs.                                  )   Case No. 99-3933
                                     )
ST. JOHNS RIVER WATER MANAGEMENT     )
DISTRICT and HINES INTERESTS         )
LIMITED PARTNERSHIP,                 )
                                     )
     Respondents.                    )
_____________________________________)
THE SIERRA CLUB,                     )
                                     )
     Petitioner,                     )
                                     )
vs.                                  )   Case No. 99-3934
                                     )
ST. JOHNS RIVER WATER MANAGEMENT     )
DISTRICT and HINES INTERESTS         )
LIMITED PARTNERSHIP,                 )
                                     )
     Respondents.                    )
_____________________________________)

ORDER ON REMAND
ADDITIONAL CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

The Agency remanded these cases to the Administrative Law

Judge for the addition of Conclusions of Law on the consumptive



2

use permit.  Having reviewed the record, there is no need for

further proceedings.

Additional Conclusions of Law

1.  Hines' application for a consumptive use permit is

governed by Chapter 40C-2, Permitting of Consumptive Uses of

Water, Florida Administrative Code.  Chapter 40C-2 implements, in

part, Part II of Chapter 373, Florida Statutes.  Pursuant to

these laws and regulations, the District has regulatory

jurisdiction over the permit applicant in these cases.

2.  Section 40C-2.031, Florida Administrative Code, sets out

the conditions for issuance of consumptive use permits.  An

applicant must provide reasonable assurances that the proposed

consumptive use is a reasonable beneficial use, the proposed

consumptive use will not interfere with any presently existing

legal use of water, and the proposed consumptive use is

consistent with the public interest.  To be considered a

reasonable beneficial use, the twelve criteria listed in

Subsection 40C-2.301(4), must be met.

3.  Subsection 40C-2.301(4), Florida Administrative Code,

provides that in order for the use to be considered reasonable-

beneficial, it must meet certain criteria.  The first criteria is

that the quantity to be used must be economic and utilization

efficient.  See Paragraph 40C-2.301(4)(a), Florida Administrative

Code.  The proposed quantity of water is consistent with the

District's allocations to other golf courses.  The golf course
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will be irrigated in part using stormwater runoff.  The quantity

proposed is both used efficiently and economically.  Therefore,

this criterion is met.

4.  The use must be for a purpose that is both reasonable

and consistent with the public interest.  The use of groundwater,

together with stormwater, to irrigate the proposed golf course is

reasonable and in the public interest.  The temporary use of

groundwater to supply household-type uses is both reasonable and

consistent with the public interest.  This criterion is met.

5.  The source of the water must be capable of producing the

requested amounts of water.  The stormwater reuse system has been

designed to satisfy over 100 percent of the golf course

irrigation needs within three to four years, and the Floridan

aquifer is capable of supplying the requested amounts in the

interim.  This criterion is met.

6.  The environmental or economic harm caused by the

consumptive use must be reduced to an acceptable amount.

Groundwater modeling shows that projected draw-downs in the

Floridan and surficial aquifers will not cause saltwater

intrusion or adverse impacts to existing legal users or wetlands.

There is no environmental or economic harm caused by the

consumptive use.  This criterion is met.

7.  Hines has proposed to implement all available water

conservation measures which are economically, environmentally,

and technically feasible.  These include stormwater reuse (the
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lowest quality source available), a weather station, rain sensors

and soil moisture monitors, and restricted irrigation hours.  The

criterion of Paragraph 40C-2.301(4)(e), Florida Administrative

Code, has been met.

8.  Hines has demonstrated that surface water and Floridan

aquifer water are the lowest quality sources available to supply

the golf course's irrigation needs.  In addition, Hines has

committed to the use of reclaimed water to irrigate the golf

course when and if it becomes available.  The criteria of

Paragraphs 40C-2.301(4)(f) and (g), Florida Administrative Code,

have been met.

9.  The consumptive use shall not cause significant saline

water intrusion or further aggravate currently existing saline

water intrusion problems.  In addition, the water quality of the

source of the water shall not be seriously harmed by the

consumptive use.  Analyses performed by both the district and

Hines indicate that the proposed groundwater withdrawals will not

cause saltwater intrusion.  The groundwater sources of water will

not be seriously harmed if the conditions recommended are

implemented.  The criteria of Paragraphs 40C-2.301(4)(h) & (j),

Florida Administrative Code, have been met.

10.  The consumptive use shall not cause or contribute to

flood damage.  The proposed consumptive use will not cause or

contribute to any flood damage.  This criterion of Paragraph 40C-

2.301(4)i has been met.
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11.  Hines has provided reasonable assurance that the

consumptive use will not cause or contribute to a violation of

state water quality standards in receiving waters of the state,

as set forth in Chapters 62-3, 62-4, 62-302, 62-520, and 62-550,

Florida Administrative Code, including any anti-degradation

provisions of Paragraphs 62-4.242(12)(a) and (b), Subsections 62-

4.242(2) and (3), and Section 62-302.300, Florida Administrative

Code, and any special standards for Outstanding Natural Resource

Waters set forth in Subsections 62-4.242(2) and (3), Florida

Administrative Code, as required by Paragraph 40C-2.301(4)(k),

Florida Administrative Code.  Hines' and the District's analyses

of the treatment efficiency of the stormwater management system

and the potential for groundwater impacts show that state water

quality standards will not be violated as a result of the

consumptive use.  This criterion is met.

12.  Hines must demonstrate that the consumptive use will

not cause water levels or flows to fall below the minimum limits

set forth in Chapter 40C-8, Florida Administrative Code.  No

minimum levels or flows have been established for any water

resources in the area of the proposed projects; therefore, this

criterion is met.

13.  Hines is proposing to use the lowest quality sources of

water available while avoiding adverse impacts to existing legal

users and the water resources.  The criterion of Paragraph 40C-

2.301(2)(c), Florida Administrative Code, is met.
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14.  In addition, none of the six specific reasons for

denial listed in Subsection 40C-2.301(5), Florida Administrative

Code, must be applicable to the applicant.  Analyses performed by

both the District and Hines indicate that the proposed

groundwater withdrawals and the consequent drawdowns in the

Florida and surficial aquifers will not cause saltwater intrusion

in either of these aquifers.  Therefore, Subparagraphs 40C-

2.301(5)(a)1, and 40C-2.301(2), Florida Administrative Code, do

not apply.

15.  The projected maximum drawdown of approximately 0.01

feet from the proposed surficial aquifer withdrawals is

insufficient to cause the water table or surface water level to

be lowered so that stages or vegetation will be adversely and

significantly affected on lands other than those owned, leased,

or otherwise controlled by the applicant.  Therefore,

Subparagraph 40C-2.301(5)(a)2, and Subsection 40C-2.301(2),

Florida Administrative Code, do not apply.

16.  The groundwater modeling performed by Hines and the

District provides reasonable assurance that existing legal uses

will not be adversely affected by Hines' groundwater withdrawals.

Therefore, the criterion of Paragraph 40C-2.301(2)(b) is met; and

Subparagraph 40C-2.301(5)(a)3, and Subsection 40C-2.301(2),

Florida Administrative Code, do not apply.

17.  Subparagraph 40C-2.301(5)(a)4, Florida Administrative

Code, states that a proposed consumptive use does not meet the
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three-prong test in Subsection 40C-2.301(2), Florida

Administrative Code, if such use will require the use of water

which pursuant to Section 373.223(3), Florida Statutes, and

Subsection 40C-2.301(6), Florida Administrative Code, the

Governing board has reserved from use by permit.  Since the

Governing Board has not made a reservation of use, Subparagraph

40C-2.301(5)(a)4, and Subsection 40C-2.301(2), Florida

Administrative Code, do not apply.

18.  The modeling shows that the rate of flow of a surface

water course will not be lowered below any minimum flow which has

been established in Chapter 40C-8, Florida Administrative Code.

This reason for denial is not applicable because no surface water

flows have been established in the vicinity of the project.

19.  Hines provided reasonable assurances that the proposed

consumptive use is a reasonable beneficial use, will not

interfere with any presently existing legal use of water, and is

consistent with the public interest.  Hines' application complies

with the District's statutory and rule requirements related to

the proposed consumptive uses of water, and should be granted.

The jurisdiction over this cause is relinquished to the

agency for entry of its final order.
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DONE AND ORDERED this 26th day of April, 2000, in

Tallahassee, Leon County, Florida.

___________________________________
                    STEPHEN F. DEAN

Administrative Law Judge
Division of Administrative Hearings
The DeSoto Building
1230 Apalachee Parkway
Tallahassee, Florida  32399-3060
(850) 488-9675   SUNCOM 278-9675
Fax Filing (850) 921-6847
www.doah.state.fl.us

Filed with the Clerk of the
Division of Administrative Hearings
this 26th day of April, 2000.

COPIES FURNISHED:

Deborah Andrews, Esquire
11 North Roscoe Boulevard
Ponte Vedra Beach, Florida  32082

Peter Belmont, Esquire
102 Fareham Place, North
St. Petersburg, Florida  33701

Veronika Theibach, Esquire
Jennifer Springfield, Esquire
St. Johns River Water
  Management District
Post Office Box 1429
Palatka, Florida  32078-1429

John G. Metcalf, Esquire
Pappas, Metcalf, Jenks, Miller
  & Reinsch
200 West Forsyth Street, Suite 1400
Jacksonville, Florida  32202

Marcia Parker Tjoflat, Esquire
Lynne Matson, Esquire
Rogers, Towers, Bailey,
  Jones & Gay, P.A.
1301 Riverplace Boulevard, Suite 1500
Jacksonville, Florida  32207
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Henry Dean, Executive Director
St. Johns River Water
  Management District
Highway 100, West
Palatka, Florida  32177



STATE OF FLORIDA
DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

THE SIERRA CLUB,

     Petitioner,
and

BOBBY C. BILLIE and                DOAH No. 99-1905
SHANNON LARSEN                     SJRWMD No. 99-1907

     Intervenors,

vs.

HINES INTERESTS LIMITED
PARTNERSHIP and
ST. JOHNS RIVER WATER
MANAGEMENT DISTRICT

     Respondents.
__________________________/
BOBBY C. BILLIE and
SHANNON LARSEN,

     Petitioners,                  DOAH No. 99-3933
                                   SJRWMD No. 99-1949
vs.

HINES INTERESTS LIMITED
PARTNERSHIP and
ST. JOHNS RIVER WATER
MANAGEMENT DISTRICT,

     Respondents.
__________________________/
THE SIERRA CLUB,

     Petitioner,                   DOAH No. 99-3934
                                   SJRWMD No. 99-1951
vs.

HINES INTERESTS LIMITED
PARTNERSHIP and
ST. JOHNS RIVER WATER
MANAGEMENT DISTRICT

     Respondents.
___________________________/



FINAL ORDER AND ORDER OF REMAND

     Pursuant to notice, the Division of Administrative Hearings,
by its duly designated Administrative Law Judge, the Honorable
Stephen F. Dean, held a formal administrative hearing in the
above-styled cases on October 18-22, 1999, in St. Augustine,
Florida.

A.  APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner The Sierra Club:

                       Peter Belmont, Esquire
                       102 Fareham Place North
                       St. Petersburg, FL 33701

                       Deborah Andrews, Esquire
                       11 N. Roscoe Blvd.
                       Ponte Vedra Beach, FL 32082

     For Petitioners/Intervenors Bobby C. Billie and Shannon
Larsen:
                        Deborah Andrews, Esquire
                        11 N. Roscoe Blvd.
                        Ponte Vedra Beach, FL 32082

     For Respondent St. Johns River Water Management District:

                        Veronika Thiebach, Esquire
                        Jennifer Springfield, Esquire
                        P.O. Box 1429
                        Palatka, FL 32178-1429

     For Respondent Hines Interests Limited Partnership:

                        Marcia Tjoflat, Esquire
Lynne Matson, Esquire
1301 Riverplace Blvd.
Suite 1500
Jacksonville, FL 32207

John Metcalf, Esquire
Tom Jenks, Esquire
200 West Forsyth Stree,
Suite 1400
Jacksonville, FL 32202

     On December 30, 1999, the Honorable Stephen F. Dean
("Administrative LAW Judge" or "ALJ") submitted to the St. Johns
River Water Management District and all other parties to this



proceeding a Recommended Order, a copy of which is attached
hereto as Exhibit "A".  Petitioners, The Sierra Club, Bobby C.
Billie and Shannon Larsen ("Petitioners"), timely filed joint
exceptions to the Recommended Order and Respondents, St.  Johns
River Water Management District ("District") and Hines Interests
Limited Partnership ("Hines"), each timely filed exceptions to
the Recommended Order.  All parties timely filed responses to
exceptions.  This matter then came before the Governing Board on
February 8, 2000 for final agency action.

B.  STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES

This case involves two issues.  The first issue in this case
is whether Hines Interests Limited Partnership's application for
an individual environmental resource permit ("ERP") for a surface
water management system should be approved pursuant to Chapter
373, Florida Statutes, and Chapters 40C-4 and 40C-42, Florida
Administrative Code.  The second issue is whether Hines'
application for an individual consumptive use permit ("CUP")
should be approved pursuant to Chapter 373, Florida Statutes, and
Chapter 40C-2, Florida Administrative Code.

C.  STANDARD OF REVIEW

The rules regarding an agency's consideration of exceptions
to a Recommended Order are well established.  The Governing Board
is prescribed by section 120.57(1)(1), Fla. Stat. (1999), in
acting upon a Recommended Order.  The Administrative LAW Judge
("ALJ"), not the Governing Board, is the fact finder.  Goss v.
Dist. Sch. Bd. of St. Johns County, 601 So.2d 1232 (Fla. 5th DCA
1992); Heifitz v. Dep't of Bus. Regulation, 475 So.2d 1277 (Fla.
1st DCA 1997).  A finding of fact may not be rejected or modified
unless the Governing Board first determines from a review of the
entire record that the findings of fact are not based upon
competent substantial evidence or that the proceedings on which
the findings or fact were based did not comply with essential
requirements of law.  Section 120.57(1)(1), Fla. Stat., Goss, SL
Pra.  "Competent substantial evidence" is such evidence as is
sufficiently relevant and material that a reasonable mind would
accept as adequate to support the conclusion reached.  Perdue v.
TJ Palm Associates Ltd., 24 Fla. L. Weekly D1399 (Fla. 4th DCA
June 16,1999).

If a finding is supported by any competent substantial
evidence from which the finding could be reasonably inferred, the
finding cannot be disturbed.  Freeze v. Dep't of Business
Rergulation, 556 So.2d 1204 (Fla. 5th DCA 1990); Berry v. Dep't
of Envtl. Regulation, 530 So.2d 1019 (Fla. 4th DCA 1998).  The
Governing Board may not reweigh evidence admitted in the
proceeding, may not resolve conflicts in the evidence, may not



judge the credibility of witnesses or otherwise interpret
evidence anew.  Goss, supra; Heifitz, supra; Brown v. Criminal
Justice Standards & Training Comm'n., 667 So.2d 977 (Fla. 4th DCA
1996).  The issue is not whether the record contains evidence
contrary to the findings of fact in the Recommended Order, but
whether the finding is supported by any competent substantial
evidence.  Florida Sugar Cane League v. State Siting Bd., 580
So.2d 846 (Fla. 15t DCA 1991).  The term "competent substantial
evidence" relates not to the quality, character, convincing
power, probative value or weight of the evidence, but refers to
the existence of some quantity of evidence as to each essential
element and as to the legality and admissibility of that
evidence.  Scholastic Book Fairs v. Unemployment Appeals
Commission, 671 So.2d 287, 289 (Fla. 5th DCA 1996).

The Governing Board in its final order may reject or modify
the conclusions of law over which it has substantive jurisdiction
and interpretations of administrative rules over which it has
substantive jurisdiction, provided the reasons for such rejection
or modification is stated with particularity and the Governing
Board finds that such rejection or modification is as or more
reasonable than the ALJ's conclusion or interpretation.  Section
120.57(1)(1), Fla. Stat. (1999).  Furthermore, the Governing
Board's authority to modify a Recommended Order is not dependent
on the filing of exceptions.  Westchester General Hospital v.
Dent. Human Res. Servs, 419 So.2d 705 (Fla. 1st DCA 1982).  In
interpreting the "substantive jurisdiction" amendment as it first
appeared in the 1996 changes to the Administrative Procedures
Act, courts have continued to interpret the standard of review as
requiring deference to an agency in interpreting its own statutes
and rules.  See, e.g., State Contracting and Engineering
Corporation v. Department of Transportation, 709 So.2d 607, 608
(Fla. 1st DCA 1998).

D.  RULINGS ON EXCEPTIONS

Petitioners jointly filed 33 exceptions to the ALJ's
findings of fact and conclusions of law.  Hines and the District
each filed seven exceptions to the ALJ's findings of fact and
conclusions of law.  The parties' exceptions to the Recommended
Order have been reviewed and are addressed below.  Exceptions to
the portions of the Recommended Order related to the ERP
application and the CUP application will be addressed in separate
sections.

Hereinafter, references to testimony will be made by
identifying the witness by surname followed by transcript page
number (e.g. O'Shea Vol. II: 6).  References to exhibits received
by the Administrative LAW Judge will be designated "Petitioners"
for Petitioners, The Sierra Club, Bobby C. Billie and Shannon



Larsen; "District" for Respondent, St. Johns River Water
Management District; and "Hines" for Respondent, Hines Interests
Limited Partnership, followed by the exhibit number, then page
number, if appropriate (e.g. Hines 2: 32).  Other references to
the transcript will be indicated with a "T" followed by the page
number (e.g. T. Vol. II: 60).  References to the Recommended
Order will be designated by "R.O." followed by the page number
(e.g. R.O.: 28).

THE ENVIRONMENTAL RESOURCE PERMIT APPLICATION RULINGS ON

PETITIONERS' EXCEPTIONS Petitioners' Exception 1

Petitioners take exception to recommended finding of fact
number 25, in which the ALJ found that modifications to impacts
on wetland F-69 are not considered practicable because
environmental benefits to be achieved would be small in
comparison to the cost of modifying the project and because the
modification of F-69 would result in significant changes to the
type or function of the proposed Project.  Petitioners contend
that the ultimate conclusion that modifications to the proposed
project regarding wetlands F-69 are not practicable is a
conclusion of law and not a finding of fact.  Petitioners also
contend that there is no competent substantial evidence
supporting the ALJ's recommended finding that the environmental
benefits to be achieved by reducing impacts to wetland F-69 would
be small in comparison to the cost of the modification.
Petitioners go on in this exception to cite to a number of
portions of the record, which Petitioners believe support a
finding that slight modifications in the design of the pond at
its existing location could result in the reduction and
elimination of impacts to wetland F-69 and that such design
changes would not result in significant changes to the type or
function of the proposed project.

As to Petitioners' contention that this finding is a
conclusion of law, we note that whether a particular design
modification is practicable is a mixed question of fact and law,
which ultimately must be decided by the agency on a case-by-case
basis.  VQH Dev., Inc. v. Dep't of Envtl. Regulation, 15 F.A.L.R.
3426 (Dept. of Envtl. Regulation, 1993), aff'd 642 So.  2d 755
(Fla. 2d DCA 1994).  The determination of whether a design
modification is practicable is infused with policy
considerations.

As to Petitioners' contention that there is no competent
substantial evidence to support the ALJ's finding that the
environmental benefits to be achieved by reducing impacts to
wetland F-69 would be small compared to the cost of the
modification, this exception is rejected.  As explained above, an



agency may not reject or modify an administrative law judge's
finding of fact that is supported by competent substantial
evidence.  Section 120.57(1)(1), Fla. Stat. (1999).  Hines
provided competent substantial evidence to support the factual
underpinnings for the ALJ's conclusion that there were no
practicable design alternatives to eliminate or reduce impact
area F-69. (Hines Ex. 22: 5; Elledge Vol. VII: 68-70; District
Ex.1: 5).  We find that the ALJ's application of the law to the
facts was reasonable and proper and comports with this Board's
policy view on reduction and elimination of wetland impacts.
District Rule 12.2.1.1, MSSW-A.H., provides that if a proposed
system will result in adverse impacts to wetland functions and
other surface water functions, then the District in determining
whether to grant or deny a permit shall consider whether the
applicant has implemented practicable design modifications to
reduce or eliminate such adverse impacts.  "Modification" does
not include the alternative of not implementing the system in
some form or of requiring a project that is significantly
different in type or function.  Section 12.2.1.1, MSSW-A.H.
Moreover, a proposed modification which is not technically
capable of being done, is not economically viable, or which
affects public safety through the endangerment of lives or
property is not considered "practicable."  A proposed
modification need not remove all economic value of the property
in order to be considered not "practicable."  In determining
whether a proposed modification is practicable, consideration
shall also be given to the cost of the modification compared to
the environmental benefit it achieves.  Thus, the ultimate
decision of whether a proposed modification is practicable may
involve a cost/benefit balancing.  In this case, there was
competent substantial evidence that the location of the
stormwater system was dictated by the drainage area and
irrigation requirements of the golf course and that redesigning
the stormwater pond system so as to reduce the impacts associated
with that system could affect the type or function of the
project. (O'Shea Vol. II: 15; Elledge Vol. VII: 69).  This
evidence provides a sufficient basis to support the ALJ's finding
and for him to determine that design modifications to the
stormwater system which would result in impact area F-69 were not
practicable.

In addition, the record contains competent substantial
evidence that redesign of the stormwater pond system to reduce or
eliminate impact area F-69 was not practicable from a technical
standpoint pursuant to section 12.2.1.1, MSSW-A.H., and therefore
not practicable.  The ALJ found that a number of wetland impacts,
including F-69, "are associated with the construction of a group
of core facilities close to each other including the village
center, lake system, golf clubhouse, driving range and starting
and finishing holes on the golf course" and that these facilities



needed to be located close to one another. (R.O.: 15-16).
Further, as noted above, the ALJ found that "the location of the
stormwater system was dictated by the drainage area and
irrigation requirements of the golf course."  These findings are
supported by the record.  The interconnected stormwater ponds,
including pond Y-2, are designed to provide stormwater treatment
for runoff from the entry road and golf course and from future
phases of development, including the Village Center, as well as
serve as a source of irrigation water. (Elledge Vol. VII: 68;
Hines Ex. 22).  Therefore, they must be located in proximity to
the development they are designed to serve. (Elledge Vol. VII:
69).  Hines located stormwater ponds, including pond Y-2, in the
largest area of uplands on the site where they could minimize
wetland impacts, especially to contiguous wetlands. (Elledge Vol.
VII: 69-70).  Since the stormwater pond system is a network, the
parts of the system must "fit" together. (Elledge Vol. VIII: 29).
Relocating a stormwater pond such as pond Y-2 away from the area
it is designed to serve affects the engineering design of the
conveyance system for runoff from the golf course to the ponds
and from future residential development to the ponds. (Elledge
Vol. VIII: 29).  Thus, alternative locations for the stormwater
ponds, including pond Y-2, were not practicable from a technical
standpoint. (Elledge Vol. VII: 69).

As to Petitioners' citations to portions of the record which
the Petitioners believe support their argument that slight
modifications in the design of the pond at its existing location
could result in the reduction and elimination of impacts to
wetland F-69 and that such design changes would not result in
significant changes to the type or function of the proposed
project, this exception is rejected.  In making these arguments,
Petitioners are, in essence, attempting to relitigate the factual
underpinnings of the ALJ's determination.  Petitioners presented
this argument at the hearing (T. Vol. VIII: 26-30) and the ALJ
squarely rejected this position when he found that "the
modification of F-69 would result in significant changes to the
type or function of the proposed Project." (R.O.: 16).  The
record contains competent substantial evidence from which the ALJ
could reasonably draw this inference. (Elledge Vol. VII: 26-30).
DCA 1990)(the Administrative LAW Judge may reasonably infer from
Freeze v. Dept. of Business Regulation, 556 So.2d 1204 (Fla. 5th
the evidence a factual finding).

It is not within our purview to determine whether the
record contains evidence contrary to the Administrative LAW
Judge's finding of fact, but whether the finding of fact is
supported by competent substantial evidence.  Florida Sugar Cane
League v. State Siting Bd., 580 So.2d 846 (Fla. 1st DCA 1991);
Heifetz v. Dept of Business Regulation, 475 So.2d 1277 (Fla. 1st
DCA 1985).  Notwithstanding that the record may contain evidence



contrary to the Administrative LAW Judge's finding, we are bound
by these findings if the record discloses any competent
substantial evidence in support.  Fla. Dept. of Corrections v.
Bradley, 510 So.2d at 1122 (Fla. 1st DCA 1987); West Coast
Regional Water Supply Auth. v. Harris, 604 So.2d 892, cause
dismissed, 613 So.2d 4 (Fla. 1992).  Because this finding of fact
is supported by competent substantial evidence, it may not be
disturbed.  See, section 120.57(1(1), Fla. Stat. (1999); Berry,
supra; Fla. Chapter of Sierra Club, supra.  Thus, for all of the
reasons discussed above, Petitioners' Exception 1 is rejected.

Petitioners' Exception 2

Petitioners take exception to recommended finding of fact
number 14, to the extent that it finds that impacts to wetlands
arising from the entry road are acceptable without further
alteration, that the damage done to the wetlands is offset by the
mitigation plan and to the relevancy of the fact that Hines may
have considered the location of a school in the design of the
road.  Petitioners contend that the school and park, which are
not part of the current permit application, should not be
considered in determining whether there are practicable design
modifications to reduce or to eliminate wetland impacts and that
even if relevant, such a consideration has little bearing on the
reduction and elimination analysis.  Additionally, Petitioners
assert that there is no competent substantial evidence that Hines
and the school board have completed negotiations over the
location of a school site nor that the school board has otherwise
acquired a site.  Finally, Petitioners contend that a finding
that the mitigation offsets the wetland impacts is a conclusion
of law and not a finding of fact.

As to Petitioners' arguments regarding the finding that the
impacts to wetlands arising from the entry road are acceptable
without further alteration and the relevancy of the consideration
of the location of the future school and park, Petitioners'
exception essentially express a disagreement with the ALJ's
determination that further design modifications to the entry road
to reduce or eliminate its wetland impacts are not practicable.
As stated above, the issue of whether a particular design
modification is practicable is a mixed question of fact and law,
which ultimately must be decided by the agency on a case-by-case
basis.  VQH Dev., Inc., supra.  Under the District's rules, a
proposed modification which affects public safety through the
endangerment of lives or property is not considered
"practicable."  Competent substantial evidence exists in the
record that the road was designed to allow safe travel and to
avoid impacting to the extent practicable the wetlands in this
area of the property. (Fullerton Vol. I: 36-40; Elledge Vol. VII:
73-75; Hines Ex. 22).  The record also contains competent



substantial evidence that a certain design modification to avoid
wetland impact F-20 would adversely affect public safety by
creating traffic conflicts and causing the physical separation of
a ten-acre athletic park and a twelve-acre elementary school
which must be located adjacent to one another. (Fullerton Vol. I:
72, 74; O'Shea Vol. II: 8-9; Elledge Vol. VII: 74).  Competent
substantial evidence also exists in the record that the location
of the school and park was fixed. (Elledge Vol. VII: 74;
Fullerton Vol. I: 40; O'Shea Vol. II: 8).  The ALJ accepted this
evidence as demonstrated by the language of the finding to which
Petitioners now object. (R.O.: 11).  Thus, because competent
substantial evidence exists in the record, we may not modify or
reject this finding.

The consideration of the location of the future school and
athletic park in the reduction and elimination analysis for the
entry road is appropriate.  Competent substantial evidence exists
in the record that Hines completed a master planning process
which will minimize impacts to the highest quality wetlands on
the project site both in present and future phases. (Elledge Vol.
VII: 63; Hines Ex. 22).

The remaining part of Petitioners' exception relates to the
ALJ's determination that the entry road's adverse impacts to
wetlands are offset by Hines' mitigation plan.  The determination
of whether mitigation for a proposed project is sufficient is an
ultimate conclusion of law and rests with the agency.  Fla. Power
Corp. v. State Dept. of Environmental Regulation, 638 So.2d 545,
561 (Fla. 1st DCA 1994); Vanwaqoner v. Dept. of Transp.  18
F.A.L.R. 2277 (DEP 1996) [1996 WL 405159,16] approved 700 So.d
113 (Fla. 2d DCA 1997); 1800 Atlantic Developers v. Department of
Environmental Regulation, 552 So.2d 946, 955 (Fla. 1st DCA 1989).
Thus, we agree with Petitioners' statement that a finding
regarding the adequacy of mitigation is a conclusion of law
(Petitioners' Exceptions at 6), but we uphold the ALJ's
conclusion that the proposed mitigation will compensate for the
project's adverse impacts, including those associated with the
entry road.

Competent substantial evidence exists in the record to
support the factual underpinnings for the ALJ's findings
regarding mitigation and to support his conclusion that the
mitigation will offset the project's adverse impacts to the
functions of wetlands and surface waters.  See, section 12.3,
MSSW-A.H.  All of the adverse impacts of the Marshall Creek golf
course and entry road project can be offset by mitigation. (Esser
Vol. V: 110).  Under its mitigation plan, Hines will create 11.34
acres of wetlands; preserve 102.73 acres of the on-site wetlands
and 38.06 acres of uplands, including buffers around preserved
wetlands; restore 0.16 acres of on-site wetlands; and enhance



3.11 acres of on-site wetlands. (District Ex. 1: 7-9; R.O.: 26).
All of the created and preserved wetlands and upland areas will
be placed under a conservation easement. (Hines Ex. 2: 11; R.O.:
25).  The adequacy of the mitigation plan is determined by
comparing the current functions to fish and wildlife provided by
the wetlands that will be impacted, with the functions to fish
and wildlife that the mitigation plan will carry out. (Esser Vol.
V: 1 10).  The functions of a particular wetland depend on the
actual vegetation in the bottom of the wetland and the wetland's
hydroperiod rather than its designation as "forested" or
"herbaceous."  (Esser Vol. VI: 37-38).  The mitigation plan is an
overall plan and the sum of its parts is greater than the
individual parts because of the individual parts' locality, their
habitat and their proximity to each other. (Esser Vol. VI: 74).
If one took the plan's individual pieces and separated them out
and placed those acreages in different locations, they would not
provide the same value as the proposed mitigation plan. (Esser
Vol. V: 115-116; Vol. VI: 73-74; R.O.: 27).

The project will impact approximately 12 acres of wetlands.
(District Ex. 1).  Of these impacts, approximately 9.5 acres
requires mitigation. (District Ex.1).

The impacts to isolated wetland systems are largely to
ephemeral systems and their functions will be replaced primarily
through the creation of ten acres of isolated wetlands and the
preservation of isolated wetlands and upland buffers associated
with those preserved isolated systems. (Esser Vol. V: 111;
District Ex. 1).

The impacts to contiguous wetlands will be mitigated
primarily through the preservation and creation of contiguous
wetlands and the preservation of upland buffers around these
wetlands. (Esser Vol. V: 113-114).  The project site has been
under active silviculture for an extensive period of time. (Esser
Vol. V: 113).  Preservation of large contiguous systems on the
site will prevent these areas from being continuously impacted by
silvicultural activities which include roadways, ditches and
crossings. (Esser Vol. V: 113).  The upland buffers will provide
additional value to wildlife that would use the adjacent uplands.
(Esser Vol. V: 114).

The proposed project's adverse impacts including adverse
secondary impacts will be offset by the creation, preservation,
enhancement and restoration of wetlands. (Hines Ex. 2; Esser Vol.
V: 115, 116).  Mitigation for adverse secondary impacts includes
the enhancement of wetlands associated with a portion of the
existing Shannon Road and designated as mitigation area M5.
(Esser Vol. V: 116; Hines Ex. 10, Sheet 25; Hines Ex. 2: 4).  By
removing the road which currently has no culvert underneath it,



the hydrology of the wetland will be restored and enhance the
wetland's value. (Esser Vol. V: 116; Hines Ex. 2: 4-5).  The
provision of culverts at crossing area F-33 will also mitigate
some secondary impacts associated with use of the road. (Esser
Vol. V: 116-1 17).  Further, the grouping of wetland creation
areas (M-23, M-24, M-25 and M-26) within Wetland LL together with
upland areas (U-1 and U-10) will offset adverse secondary
impacts. (Esser Vol. V: 117-118; Hines Ex. 2: 7-8; Hines Ex. 10,
Sheet 26).  In Mitigation Area A in the northwestern portion of
the property, Hines will maintain a 25 foot connection to an
isolated wetland system within Wetland A and an upland connection
to Wetland C which is a portion of the Marshall Creek tributary.
(Esser Vol. V: 118; Hines Ex. 10, Sheet 25; Hines Ex. 2: 1).
This configuration will also compensate for some adverse
secondary impacts. (Esser Vol. V: 118).

The proposed permit includes conditions requiring
monitoring of the wetland creation areas for a period of five
years and meeting success criteria for these areas. (Esser Vol.
V: 110; District Ex. 1: 7; District Ex.  12, Special MSSW
Condition 17; R.O.: 26).  A permit modification will be required
if the mitigation success criteria are not met. (Esser Vol. V: 1
10; District Ex. 1: 7; District Ex. 12, Special MSSW Condition
18).

Thus, we find that there is competent substantial evidence
in the record to support the ALJ's conclusions regarding the
sufficiency of the mitigation.  We also conclude that the ALJ's
interpretation of the District's mitigation rules was proper and
comports with this Board's view of those rules.  Although
Petitioners are correct that a determination regarding the
sufficiency of mitigation is a conclusion of law, Petitioners'
Exception 2 is rejected for the foregoing reasons.

Petitioners' Exception 3

Petitioners take exception to recommended finding of fact
number 7, in which the ALJ found that certain runoff will have a
negligible effect on Stokes Creek wetlands because the water
redirected by a ditch to Stokes Creek will not be contaminated.
Petitioners argue that the record does not reflect that this
ditch and the water flowing through it will be subject to any
water quality treatment, and that therefore, this finding is not
supported by competent substantial evidence.  We agree with
Petitioners that there is no competent substantial evidence in
the record to support this portion of recommended finding of fact
number 7.  The water in question is being redirected from a
portion of the property that is outside the project area (Johnson
Vol. II: 72).  Therefore, water quality treatment is not required
under the District's rules.  See, section 2.0(pp), MSSW-A.H.  The



remaining portion of this finding is supported by competent
substantial evidence and should not be disturbed. (Johnson Vol.
II: 120-122).  Therefore, this exception is granted and the third
sentence in recommended finding of fact no. 7, is modified to
read:

This redirected runoff will have a negligible
effect on the wetlands in the upstream area
of Stokes Creek because the water will not be
contaminated; it will be reintroduced into
Stokes Creek, and the wetlands where it would
have gone are primarily hydrated through
rainfall and ground w ater saturation.

Petitioners' Exception 4

     Petitioner takes exception to recommended finding of fact
number 9 wherein the ALJ's states that the wetland areas
identified as F-8A, F-33, F-35, F36 and F-112 are isolated
wetlands. (R.O.: 10).  The Governing Board may not reject or
modify the findings of fact unless the agency first determines
from a review of the entire record, and states with particularity
in the order, that the findings of fact were not based upon
competent substantial evidence.  Section 120.57(1)(1), Fla. Stat.
(1999).  For wetland area F-8A, no competent substantial evidence
exists in the record to characterize the wetland as isolated.
Rather, the evidence shows that this is a contiguous wetland.
(Hines Ex. 13, Pruitt Vol. IV: 104, 106; O'Shea Vol. II: 6).
With regard to wetland F-36, although the District agrees that
this wetland is a contiguous wetland, not an isolated wetland,
one witness testified at the final hearing that U[t]his centrally
located wetland, of which in fact area F36 is a part, is also
isolated."  (Pruitt Vol. IV: 107).  Therefore, there is evidence
in the record from which the ALJ could reasonably infer that
wetland area F-36 is an isolated wetland, and the finding as to
F-36 cannot be disturbed.  Berry v. Dept of Envtl. Regulation,
530 So.2d 1019 (Fla. 4th DCA 1988).  Based on the foregoing,
Petitioners' exception is granted in part and rejected in part.
Please refer to the Governing Board's Ruling on District's
Exception No. 1 for a discussion of the wetland areas identified
as F-33, F-35 and F-112 and for the modified finding.  We further
note that Petitioner does not request that any conclusion of law
be changed as a result of this modification.

Petitioners' Exception 5

Petitioners take exception to recommended finding of fact
number 10, in which Petitioners maintain that the ALJ found that
the DRI mandates the proposed location of the entry road.  In
fact, the ALJ found that the DRI mandates that the proposed entry



road enter the Marshall Creek site opposite the present
intersection of U.S. Highway 1 and International Golf Parkway.
The ALJ did not find that the DRI mandates the specific location
of the entry road.  In any event, we presume that Petitioners are
asserting that this finding is not supported by competent
substantial evidence.  We find that competent substantial
evidence exists in the record to support this finding.  This
evidence showed that one of several conditions placed upon the
project by the DRI was that the project's entry road be aligned
with International Golf Parkway since that is the only location
that a full intersection will be allowed by the Florida
Department of Transportation. (O'Shea Vol. I: 103; Elledge Vol.
VII: 73).  Moreover, the DRI development order states that "[a]
full median opening shall be only allowed at the main entrance at
the U.S.  1/  international Golf Parkway intersection."  (Hines
Ex. 4: 35).

     As explained above, an agency may not reject or modify an
administrative law judge's finding of fact that is supported by
competent substantial evidence.  Section 120.57(1)(1), Fla. Stat.
(1999).  Because the ALJ's findings are supported by competent
substantial evidence, Petitioners' Exception 5 regarding finding
of fact number 10 is rejected.

Petitioners' Exception 6

Petitioners take exception to recommended finding of fact
number 41, to the extent that "it does not list all wetlands that
do not have adequate buffers."  Petitioners contend that golf
holes 7 and 16 do not have minimum 25-foot upland buffers.
Petitioners request clarification that buffers be provided to
golf holes 7 and 16, or in the alternative, remand of this issue
back to the ALJ for specific findings regarding golf holes 7 and
16.

As to the first part of Petitioners' exception, a review of
the record indicates that competent substantial evidence exists
to support the portion of the finding to which Petitioners have
taken exception and, therefore, this finding may not be rejected
or modified. (Esser Vol. V: 87-93; Hines Ex. 10, sheet 25).

After taking exception to this finding of fact, Petitioners
then assert that findings of fact nos.  39 and 83 require minimum
25 foot buffers along golf holes 7 and 16.  We disagree that
these findings impose such a requirement.  Finding of fact number
39 relates exclusively to golf hole 6 and imposes a requirement
that a minimum 25 foot buffer be maintained landward from the
edge of the wetlands adjacent to golf hole 6.1  Depending upon
which of the two alternative locations approved by the ALJ the
applicant selects for golf hole 6 (see our ruling on District



Exception 7b, below), the relevant wetlands adjacent to the golf
hole may be Marshall Creek or the Tolomato River.  Recognizing
this, the ALJ made reference to both the Tolomato River and
Marshall Creek.

Finding of fact number 83 states that:

Regarding the concerns expressed by the
Petitioners over spraying chemicals in close
proximity to the marshes and creeks, the
requirement of maintaining a minimum 25-foot
buffer zone will assist in preventing
chemicals used on the golf course from
migrating into the marsh or creeks. (R.O.:
34-35) (Emphasis added).

This finding does not in itself impose a buffer requirement
separate from, or in addition to, the buffer requirement in
finding of fact no. 39.  Rather, it refers to the buffer
requirement that has already been established in finding of fact
no. 39 which relates only to golf hole No. 6.  2/  Accordingly,
this exception is rejected and Petitioners' request for
clarification, or in the alternative, a remand, is denied.

Petitioners' Exception 7

Petitioners take exception to recommended finding of fact
number 46, in which the ALJ found that there is nothing unique
about the Project site for Florida Black Bear use.  Petitioners
assert that there is no competent substantial evidence in the
record to support this finding.  As explained above, an agency
may not reject or modify an administrative law judge's finding of
fact that is supported by competent substantial evidence.
Section 120.57(1)(1), Fla. Stat. (1999).  A review of the record
indicates that testimony was offered that "there's not something
unique about the Marshall Creek site that says, you know, here's
a big neon sign, 'I'm black bear habitat."' (Dennis Vol. IV:
175).  Since there is competent substantial evidence in the
record to support this finding, it cannot be disturbed.  Berry,
supra.

Although the record does reflect conflicting opinions
regarding the value of the Project site to the Florida black
bear, the decision to believe one expert over another is left to
the Administrative Law Judge as the fact finder and cannot be
altered absent a complete lack of competent substantial evidence
from which the finding could be reasonably inferred.  Fla.
Chapter of Sierra Club v. Orlando Utility Comm., 436 So.2d 383
(Fla. 58, DCA 1983).  These are evidentiary matters within the
province of the Administrative LAW Judge.  Bradley, supra.  The



Governing Board is not free to reweigh the evidence, but rather
we are limited to determining whether some competent substantial
evidence was presented to support the Administrative LAW Judge's
findings.  South Florida Water Management District v. Caluwe, 459
So.2d 390 (Fla. 4th DCA 1989).  Since there is competent
substantial evidence supporting this portion of finding of fact
number 46, we must reject Petitioners' Exception 7.

Petitioners' Exception 8

Petitioners take exception to recommended finding of fact
number 54, in which the ALJ found that the plan to use upland
buffers in future phases for treatment of rear lot runoff will
not significantly alter the habitat or buffering functions of
those wetland areas to the adjacent wetlands.  Petitioners
contend that the record does not contain competent substantial
evidence to support his finding.  A review of the record
reflects, however, that there is competent substantial evidence
to support this finding (District Ex. 1 at paragraph III.E.1),
and therefore, the finding cannot be disturbed.  Berry, supra.

Petitioners also argue that consideration of future plans
for stormwater treatment for the residential sections of the
development was not before the ALJ.  However, the future use of
the upland buffers as stormwater treatment was properly before
the ALJ under the District's secondary impact analysis.  See,
section 12.2.7, MSSW-A.H.

Since there is competent substantial evidence to support
finding of fact number 54, Petitioners' Exception 8 is rejected.

Petitioners' Exception 9

Petitioners take exception to recommended finding of fact
number 59, concerning mitigation, except for the first sentence
of the finding.  Petitioners contend that the finding that
mitigation success will be achieved in that the impacts are to
lower quality wetlands on site and the mitigation incorporates
all elements of the mitigation in appropriate places is not
supported by the record.  Petitioners also contend that the
finding that the mitigation incorporates all elements of the
mitigation in appropriate places is vague, confusing and
ambiguous and fails to provide a logical basis for a finding of
fact or conclusion of law.  Additionally, Petitioners assert that
the portion of this finding that provides there are no impacts to
wetland functions which are not likely to be successfully
recreated is not supported by the record.  Finally, Petitioners
argue that the finding that the mitigation plan will be
successful is a conclusion of law rather than a finding of fact.



As explained above, an agency may not reject or modify an
administrative law judge's finding of fact that is supported by
competent substantial evidence.  Section 120.57(1)(1), Fla.
Stat. (1999).  As more fully discussed in our ruling on
Petitioners' Exception number 2, a review of the record indicates
that the ALJ's findings of fact that support his conclusions with
regard to the sufficiency of the mitigation are supported by
competent substantial evidence. (Dennis Vol. IV: 18788, 190;
Esser Vol. V: 110-115).  Thus, Petitioners' Exception 9 regarding
recommended finding of fact number 59 is rejected.  However, as
explained in our ruling on Petitioners Exception number 2, we
agree that a finding as to the sufficiency of mitigation is a
conclusion of law.

Petitioners' Exception 10

Petitioners take exception to recommended finding of fact
number 63, in which the ALJ found that there will be no net loss
of surface water to Stokes or Marshall Creek.  Petitioner bases
this exception on its allegation that the Applicant failed to
conduct a water quantity analysis to establish the effect of
diverting surface water runoff to the golf course irrigation
ponds and from the effect of converting groundwater recharge into
surface water runoff going to the irrigation ponds that will
occur as a result of the build out of the Marshall Creek DRI.
Consequently, Petitioners conclude that there is no basis in the
record to conclude that there will be no net loss of surface
water to Stokes or Marshall Creek.  As explained above, an agency
may not reject or modify an administrative law judge's finding of
fact that is supported by competent substantial evidence.
Section 120.57(1)(1), Fla. Stat. (1999).  A review of the record
indicates that there is competent substantial evidence in the
record to support this portion of recommended finding of fact
number 63.  Specifically, the record contains evidence that the
post development runoff will exceed the pre-development runoff
and that the increased volumes of runoff resulting from the
placement of impervious surface more than compensates for the
amount used for reuse water to irrigate the golf course. (Miracle
Vol. VI: 145-155).

We disagree with Petitioners' assertion that Hines was
required to conduct any specific type of water quantity analysis.
As a permit applicant, Hines is charged with providing reasonable
assurances, not absolute guarantees.  Hoffert v. St. Joe Paper
Co., 12 F.A.L.R. 4972, 4987 (Dept. Envtl. Regulation, Dec. 6,
1990).  The level of evidence the applicant must provide to
demonstrate reasonable assurance is case specific depending upon
the nature of the issues involved.  Dent. of Transp. v. J.W.C..
Co., Inc., 396 So.2d 778, 789 (Fla. 1st DCA 1981).  There is no
requirement in the District rules that an applicant conduct any



specific type of water budget analysis.  It is up to the ALJ, as
the trier of fact, to decide whether sufficient facts have been
presented to support a particular finding.  For edification
purposes, we note that even if Petitioners were correct that
there was no competent substantial evidence to support this
finding, rejection of this portion of finding of fact no.  63
would not affect our conclusion that Hines is entitled to the
issuance of an ERP because the District's ERP rules do not
require that there be no net loss of surface water runoff to the
creeks in order to obtain a permit.  See, sections 40C-4.301 and
40C-4.302, Fla. Admin. Code.

Petitioners also take exception to the portion of
recommended finding of fact number 63 that reads: "Groundwater
flow patterns will be maintained."  There is competent
substantial evidence in the record to support this finding.
(Johnson Vol. II: 87).  Therefore, Petitioners' Exception 10 to
recommended finding of fact number 63 is rejected.

Petitioners' Exception 11

Petitioners take exception to recommended finding of fact
number 67, in which the ALJ found that there will be a net
improvement to the total and fecal coliform levels.  Petitioners
assert that there is no evidence in the record that indicates
that the source of the violations is from the Project site.

As explained above, an agency may not reject or modify an
administrative law judge's finding of fact that is supported by
competent substantial evidence.  Section 120.57(1)(1), Fla. Stat.
(1999).  A review of the record indicates that there is competent
substantial evidence in the record to support this
finding.(Miracle Vol. VI: 160-161) ("My opinion is that .  .  .
there will be a net improvement in the receiving water body, in
the total [and] [sic] fecal coliform, once this proposed system
is put in place.") Petitioners also claim that this finding by
the ALJ is "misleading to the extent that it suggests that a
measurable net improvement will occur to Marshall Creek."
(Emphasis added).  However, we find that this suggestion, to the
extent it is suggested by the ALJ's finding, is also supported by
competent substantial evidence in the record. (Miracle Vol. VII:
2526).  Since there is competent substantial evidence to support
finding of fact number 67, Petitioners' Exception 11 is rejected.

Petitioners' Exception 12

Petitioners take exception to recommended finding of fact
number 68, in which the ALJ found that there will be a net
improvement to dissolved oxygen levels in the receiving waters.
Petitioners assert that there is no evidence in the record that



indicates that the source of the violation is from the Project
site.  As explained above, an agency may not reject or modify an
administrative law judge's finding of fact that is supported by
competent substantial evidence.  Section 120.57(1)(1), Fla. Stat.
(1999).  A review of the record indicates that there is competent
substantial evidence in the record to support this finding.
(Miracle Vol. VI: 161-165; Vol. VII: 25-26).  Since there is
competent substantial evidence to support finding of fact number
68, Petitioners' Exception 12 is rejected.

Petitioners' Exception 13

Petitioners take exception to recommended finding of fact
number 69, in which the ALJ found that construction and operation
of the System will not have a negative effect on Class II
receiving waters.  Petitioners contend that this is a conclusion
of law rather than a finding of fact.  Furthermore, Petitioners
assert that there will be adverse water quantity impacts to the
receiving waters.  Additionally, Petitioners take exception to
recommended finding number 69 to the extent that there are no
upland buffers around the Marshall Creek wetlands adjacent to
golf holes 7 and 16, as Petitioners allege is required by
recommended finding numbers 39 and 83.

Although couched as an exception that recommended finding
of fact number 69 is a conclusion of law, in essence, this
exception is challenging the factual basis for the ALJ's ultimate
finding.  The issue of an adverse impact to water quality is a
factual issue susceptible to ordinary methods of proof.  Berry v.
Department of Environmental Regulation, 530 So.2d 1019 (Fla. 4th
DCA 1988).  There is competent substantial evidence in the record
to support this finding/conclusion.  Testimony was presented that
the Project will not have a negative effect on Class II receiving
waters. (Harper Vol. III: 71-72; Miracle Vol. VI: 174).

Petitioners contend that "there are no upland buffers
around the Marshall Creek wetlands adjacent to golf holes 7 and
16. . .", we have previously addressed the issue of whether
recommended findings of fact numbers 39 and 83 require buffers at
golf holes 7 and 16 in our ruling on Petitioners' Exception
number 6.

As to Petitioners' contention that "there will be adverse
water quantity impacts to the receiving waters."  (Emphasis
added).  Whether there will be adverse water quantity impacts is
irrelevant to this finding because the ALJ's recommended finding
of fact number 69 specifically addresses water quality, not water
quantity.  This finding is contained in a section entitled "Water
Quality" and uses language from Rule 12.2.5, MSSW-A.H.  This rule
is a water quality criterion.  This is obvious from the title of



the section: "Class II Waters; Waters approved for shellfish
harvesting," as well from a reading of the text which refers to
"Class 11 waters" and "standards" throughout this section of the
Applicant's Handbook.  These references are to the Florida
Department of Environmental Protection's surface waters
classification system and surface water quality standards
established by rule in chapter 62-302, Fla. Admin. Code.

For all of the above-stated reasons, Petitioners' Exception
13 to recommended finding of fact no. 69 is rejected.

Petitioners' Exception 14

Petitioners take exception to recommended finding of fact
number 70, in which the ALJ found that construction and operation
of the System will not have an adverse impact on the water
quality of the immediate Project area or adjacent areas.
Petitioners contend that this is a conclusion of law and not a
finding of fact.  Additionally, Petitioners take exception to
recommended finding of fact number 70 to the extent that there
are no upland buffers around Marshall Creek wetlands adjacent to
golf holes 7 and 16, as required by recommended finding numbers
39 and 83.

Although couched as an exception that finding of fact
number 70 is a conclusion of law, in essence, this exception is
challenging the factual basis for the ALJ's ultimate finding.
The issue of an adverse impact to water quality is a factual
issue susceptible to ordinary methods of proof.  Berrv, supra.  A
review of the record indicates that there is competent
substantial evidence to support this finding. (Harper Vol. III:
72-73; Miracle Vol. VI: 173-174).  Consequently, for this reason
and for the reasons set forth above in our ruling on Petitioners'
Exception number 13, this exception is rejected.  Petitioners'
Exception 15 Petitioners take exception to recommended finding of
fact number 86, in which the ALJ found that over 1,000 test holes
were dug on the property.  Petitioners apparently object to the
finding based upon purported contradictions between testimony
evidence and documentary evidence.  The fact that the record may
contain evidence contrary to the ALJ's finding is not sufficient
basis to overturn a finding of fact that is otherwise supported
by a competent substantial evidence.  Florida Sugar Cane League,
580 So.2d at 851.  Recommended finding of fact number 86 is
supported by the testimony of Hines' expert archeologist Stokes
who testified:

"We dug over 1,000 holes on this property and
we had probably 100 or 120 that had artifacts
in them."



(Stokes Vol. IV: 70).  Therefore, the finding is support by
competent substantial record evidence.

Second, Petitioners have mischaracterized the finding in
their exception.  They state "while the applicant's archaeologist
misleadingly stated at hearing that about 100-120 artifacts were
found, her report lists 382 artifacts."  In fact, Dr.  Stokes
testified that out of 1,000 test holes, artifacts were found in
100 or 120 of the test holes. (Stokes Vol. IV: 70).  Dr. Stokes
did not testify to, nor did the ALJ find, that only 100 to 120
artifacts were found.

Since there is competent substantial evidence to support
finding of fact number 86, Petitioners' Exception 15 is rejected.

Petitioners' Exception 16

Petitioners take exception to recommended finding of fact
number 102, in which the ALJ found that the surface water
management system will retain the pollutants generated on site.
Petitioners cite to portions of the record that they assert
contradict this finding.  Specifically, Petitioners cite to the
testimony of an expert witness which provided that pollutant
removal will not be 100%, (Harper Vol. III: 68).  It is not
within our purview to determine whether the record contains
evidence contrary to the Administrative LAW Judge's finding of
fact, but whether the finding of fact is supported by competent
substantial evidence.  Florida Sugar Cane League v. State Siting
Bd., 580 So.2d 846 (Fla. 1st DCA 1991); Heifetz v. Dept of
Business Regulation, 475 So.2d 1277 (Fla. 1st DCA 1985).
Notwithstanding that the record may contain evidence contrary to
the Administrative LAW Judge's finding, we are bound by these
findings if the record discloses any competent substantial
evidence in support.  Bradley, 510 So.2d 1122; West Coast
Regional Water Supply Auth. v. Harris, 604 So.2d 892, cause
dismissed, 613 So.2d 4 (Fla. 1992).  The record contains
competent substantial evidence that the stormwater management
system is an excellent oversized system that "retains virtually
all of the pollutants generated on site."  (Harper Vol. III: 74).
Therefore, we must reject Petitioner's Exception 16.

Petitioners' Exception 17

Petitioners take exception to recommended conclusion of law
number 113, in which the ALJ concludes that with the
modifications recommended by the ALJ, the applicant has provided
reasonable assurance of having implemented all practicable design
modifications to reduce or eliminate adverse impacts to wetland
functions and other surface water functions.  Petitioners note
that the burden is upon Hines to show that a modification is not



practicable.  Additionally, Petitioners assert that this
recommended conclusion is not supported by recommended findings
as it relates to impacts associated with the entry road.
Specifically, Petitioners contend that the ALJ has not
recommended finding that undertaking modifications in the
proposed design of the entry road would adversely affect public
safety, not be technically capable of being undertaken nor be
economically viable.  Thus, Petitioners seek a remand for further
findings on this matter.

Petitioners are correct regarding Hines' burden.  However,
the ALJ concluded that Hines carried its burden and recommended
additional conditions to assure compliance.  An ALJ's authority
to propose such conditions is well recognized.  See, Hopwood v.
Department of Environmental Regulation, 402 So.2d 1296 (Fla. 2d
DCA 1981); also, Manatee County v. Department of Environmental
Regulation, 429 So.2d 360 (Fla. 1st DCA 1981).  Finally,
Petitioners' attempt to relitigate this issue by referring to
those sections of their Proposed Recommended Order which argue
that wetland impacts associated with golf hole No.  4, Pond Y-2,
and the entry road have not been sufficiently reduced or
eliminated is rejected.

As previously discussed in our rulings on Petitioners'
Exceptions 1 and 2, the ALJ's conclusion of law, including as it
relates to the entry road, is supported in its entirety by
findings of fact that are based on competent substantial
evidence.  The ALJ's findings in findings of fact nos. 10, 11,
and 14 state the requirements and considerations necessary to
construct a safe road. (R.O.: 10-11).  These requirements and
considerations include the radius of the roadway curves, roadway
design speed, sight distance along the road, and adequate traffic
stacking.  After having considered all the evidence, including
the road modifications suggested by Petitioners, the ALJ
specifically found the proposed road design to be a compromise
between the necessity to design the road for safe travel and to
avoid the wetlands. (R.O.: 11).  Consequently, it is clear that
the ALJ rejected those modifications as not practicable because
they were incompatible with the necessity for the road to be
designed with these safety requirements and considerations.  The
ALJ's findings provide a sound basis for the ALJ to conclude that
Hines provided reasonable assurance that it had implemented all
practicable design modifications to reduce or eliminate adverse
impacts to wetland functions.  Accordingly, Petitioners'
Exception 17 is rejected.

Petitioners' Exception 18

Petitioners take exception to recommended conclusion of law
number 108, in which the ALJ concludes that there will be no



adverse water quantity impacts to the extent that this
recommended conclusion includes consideration of section 12.2.4,
MSSW-A.H.  Petitioners argue that this rule specifically requires
the Applicant to "perform an analysis of the drawdown in water
levels or diversion of water flows resulting from such
activities."  Petitioners posit that because there was no
competent substantial evidence that an analysis of diversion of
water flows or drawdown in water levels was conducted, the
requirements of section 12.2.4, MSSW-A.H., have not been met.
Petitioners go on to assert that the record establishes that
there will be a diversion in water flows with an unknown effect
on wetlands and, therefore, there is no factual basis to conclude
that there will be no adverse water quantity impacts.

Petitioners expressly limit this exception to consideration
of the requirements of section 12.2[.2].4[sic], A.H.  It first
should be noted that section 12.2.2.4, by its terms, is
considered by the District in relation to Rule 40C4.301(1)(d),-
Fla. Admin. Code, and 12.1.1(a), MSSW-A.H, as opposed to 40C-
4.301(1)(a) and section 10.2.1, MSSW-A.H., which is the subject
of conclusion of law number 108.  However, conclusion of law no.
108 expressly addresses Rule 40C-4.301(1)(a), Fla. Admin. Code,
and section 10.2.1, MSSW-A.H.  The subject of these two related
rule provisions is flooding, not the converse, which is the
subject of section 12.2.2.4, MSSW-A.H.  Consequently, recommended
conclusion no. 108 does not include consideration of section
12.2.2.4, MSSW-A.H., and therefore, this exception is rejected.

In any event, although Petitioners essentially complain
about the caliber of the analysis which was performed to meet
12.2.2.4, MSSW-A.H., the reasonable assurance standard does not
require the Applicant to perform every known test concerning an
issue in order to establish entitlement to a permit.  Booker
Creek Preservation. Inc. v. Mobil Chemical Co., 481 So.2d 10,13
(Fla. 1st DCA 1986).  Rather, reasonable assurance means a
"substantial likelihood" that the project will be successfully
implemented.  Metropolitan Dade Co. v. Coscan Florida, Inc., 609
So.2d 644, 648 (Fla. 3rd DCA 1992).  As the Applicant in this
proceeding, Hines has the ultimate burden of persuasion.  Florida
Dep't of Transportation v. J.W.C. Co., Inc., 396 So.2d 778, 787-
790 (Fla. 1st DCA 1981).  Hines also had the initial burden of
presenting prima facie evidence demonstrating that it has
complied with all applicable District standards.  Petitioners
then must present "contrary evidence of equivalent quality"
proving the truth of allegations in their petitions.  In this
case, as explained in the ruling on Petitioners' exception number
19 below, competent substantial evidence to demonstrate
compliance with 12.2.2.4, MSSW-A.H. was presented via expert
witnesses who explained their analyses.  Petitioners speculate
about the potential problems and question why an analysis of the



type they would be happy with was not performed, but presented
insufficient evidence at hearing to prove their speculation.

Petitioners' Exception 19

     Petitioners take exception to recommended conclusion of law
number 114, in which the ALJ concludes that there will be no
adverse water quantity impacts to wetlands.  The basis for this
exception is Petitioners' allegation the Applicant failed to
conduct a water quantity analysis to establish the effect of
diverting surface water runoff to the golf course irrigation
ponds and from the effect of converting groundwater recharge into
surface water runoff going to the irrigation ponds that will
occur as a result of the build out of the Marshall Creek DRI.

Section 12.2.2.4, MSSW-A.H., provides, in
pertinent part:

Pursuant to paragraph 12.1 .1 (a), an
applicant must provide reasonable assurance
that the regulated activity will not change
the hydroperiod of a wetland or other surface
water, so as to adversely affect wetland
functions or other surface water functions as
follows:

(a)  Whenever portions of a system, such as
constructed basins, stormwater ponds, canals,
and ditches, could have the effect of
reducing the depth, duration or frequency of
inundation or saturation in a wetland or
other surface water, the applicant must
perform an analysis of the drawdown in water
levels or the diversion of water flows
resulting from such activities and provide
reasonable assurance that these drawdowns or
diversions will not adversely impact the
functions that wetlands and other surface
waters provide to fish and wildlife listed
species.  (Emphasis added).

The Petitioners assert that the "analysis" required by paragraph
1 2.2.2.4(a) was not performed.  Petitioners assume that the
required analysis must be a quantitative analysis.  Petitioners
argue that, based on the record, since a number was not
calculated for every component of the Applicant's and the
District's analysis of drawdown and diversion effects, e.g.,
evapotranspiration, the required analysis was not performed;
hence they allege there is no competent substantial evidence in
the record to support this recommended conclusion by the ALJ.



Section 12.2.2.4(a), MSSW-A H., does not require a quantitative
versus a qualitative type of analysis to be performed.  Either
type of analysis or a combination type of analysis may be
sufficient to meet the rule depending on the results of this
analysis in a particular case.  In this case, the record is
replete with competent substantial evidence that the required
analysis was performed. (Frye Vol. V: 22-29; Miracle Vol. VI:
142-158).  In fact, both a qualitative (Frye Vol. V: 22-29) and a
quantitative (Miracle Vol. V: 142-158) analysis was performed.
Based on these analyses, the District's Chief Engineer determined
that reasonable assurance had been provided that the projected
drawdowns and diversions in water levels and flows would not
result in adverse impacts under the rule. (Miracle Vol. VII: 31-
32, 39-43, 46-47).  In order to provide additional assurance
regarding the wetland adjacent to pond L, a monitoring condition
was recommended pursuant to paragraph 12.2.2.4(c), MSSW-A.H.
(Frye Vol. V: 25-26; District Ex. 1).

The Petitioners incorporate pages 55-58 of their Proposed
Recommended Order as further support of this exception.  In these
pages, Petitioners discuss two opinions from the district courts
of appeal and a final order of the District, all of which support
the proposition that it is the permit applicant's burden to
provide the requisite reasonable assurances before the permit is
granted.  Booker Creek Preservation, Inc v. Mobil Chemical Co..
481 So.2d 10, 13-14 (Fla. 1st DCA 1985); Metropolitan Dade
County. Coscan Florida, Inc., 609 So.2d 644, 648649 (Fla. 3rd DCA
1992); Osceola County v. St. Johns River Water Mgmt. Dist., ER
FALR '92: 109.  We do not disagree with this proposition, and we
find that in this case, prior to the permit being issued through
this Final Order, Hines has provided reasonable assurance at
hearing that the requirements of section 12.2.2.4, MSSW-A.H., are
met.  The reasonable assurance standard does not require the
Applicant to perform every known test concerning an issue in
order to establish entitlement to a permit.  Booker Creek
Preservation, Inc. v. Mobil Chemical Co., 481 So.2d 10,13 (Fla.
1st DCA 1986).  Rather, reasonable assurance means a "substantial
likelihood" that the project will be successfully implemented.
Metropolitan Dade Co. v. Coscan Florida, Inc., 609 So.2d 644, 648
(Fla. 3rd DCA 1992).  Petitioners additionally argue on page 58
of their PRO that since a water level monitoring program for
wetlands on the project site (excepting the pond L wetland) is
not being required, the provisions of paragraph 12.2.2.4(c),
MSSW-A.H., have not been met.  Paragraph 12.2.2.4(c) provides:

Whenever portions of a system could have the
effect of altering water levels in wetlands
or other surface waters, applicants shall be
required to monitor the wetland or other
surface waters to demonstrate that such



alteration has not resulted in adverse
impacts; or calibrate the system to prevent
adverse impacts.  Monitoring parameters,
methods, schedules, and reporting
requirements shall be specified in permit
conditions.

     We find that based upon the reasonable assurance provided
under paragraph 12.2.2.4(a), as discussed herein, there are no
other portions of the system that could alter water levels, and
consequently, no additional monitoring is required under
paragraph 12.2.2.4(c), MSSW-A.H., in this instance.  This
conclusion is supported by competent substantial evidence. (Frye
Vol. V: 25-26; District Ex. 1).  Therefore, this is not a basis
for modifying or rejecting recommended conclusion of law number
114.

     For the reasons set forth above, Petitioners' Exception 19
to the ALJ's recommended conclusion of law number 114 is
rejected.

Petitioners' Exception 20

Petitioners take exception to recommended conclusion of law
number 118, in which the ALJ concludes that the proposed
mitigation will offset the impacts to the values and functions
served by the wetlands which will be impacted.  Specifically,
Petitioners contend that section 12.3.1.1, MSSW-A.H., has not
been met since the mitigation does not create wetlands "similar
to those being impacted."  Additionally, Petitioners contend that
there will be a net loss in wetland or other surface water
functions, which is prohibited by Rule 12.1, MSSW-A.H.

     Petitioners' exception objects only to the ALJ's
determination that the mitigation is sufficient and therefore,
they contend the permit should be denied.  As set forth in detail
in our ruling on Petitioners' exception no. 2, competent
substantial evidence exists in the record to support the ALJ's
findings of fact regarding the sufficiency of the mitigation.
Based on his factual findings, the ALJ reasonably concluded that
the mitigation will offset the project's adverse impacts to the
functions of wetlands and surface waters.  We find that the ALJ
properly applied the District's mitigation rule requirements and
properly concluded that the proposed mitigation is sufficient.
Further, for edification, we note that section 12.3.1.1, MSSW-
A.H., does not create an absolute requirement as Petitioners
appear to contend, for the creation of wetlands "similar to those
being impacted."  Rather, it provides guidance about how
mitigation "in general" is "best accomplished;" the ultimate
requirement regarding mitigation is "only to off-set the adverse



impacts to the functions identified in sections 12.2-12.2.8
caused by regulated activities."  Section 12.3, MSSW-A.H.  This
determination is made on a case-by-case basis.  In this case, we
concur with the ALJ that the mitigation plan off-sets the
project's adverse impacts.

Petitioners' argument regarding cumulative impacts is
addressed in our ruling on Petitioners' exception no. 28, below.

Petitioners' Exception 21

Petitioners take exception to recommended conclusion of law
number 119, in which the ALJ concludes that there will be no
significant impact to surface or groundwater flow.  The
Petitioners base this exception on their allegation that the
Applicant failed to conduct an analysis of surface or groundwater
flow.

As explained previously, the reasonable assurance standard
does not require the Applicant to perform every known test
concerning an issue in order to establish entitlement to a
permit.  Booker Creek Preservation, Inc. v. Mobil Chemical Co.,
481 So.2d 10,13 (Fla. 15t DCA 1986).  Rather, reasonable
assurance means a "substantial likelihood" that the project will
be successfully implemented.  Metropolitan Dade Co. v. Coscan
Florida. Inc., 609 So.2d 644, 648 (Fla. 3rd DCA 1992).

We find that there is competent substantial evidence in the
record to support the ALJ's conclusion that there will be no
significant impact to surface or groundwater flow and we concur
in the ALJ's conclusion.  The ALJ made extensive findings that
wetland values and functions will not be adversely impacted by
water quantity impacts.  The ALJ found: (1) there will be no net
loss of surface water to Stokes Creek or Marshall Creek; (2)
adverse groundwater drawdown has been prevented through a system
of cut-off walls; (3) groundwater flow patterns will be
maintained; (4) impacts to groundwater recharge will be
insignificant; and (5) monitoring of hydrology in some wetlands
is required (R.O.: 28).  These findings are supported by
competent substantial evidence in the record. (Johnson Vol. II:
86-87; Frye Vol. V: 22-27, 41-42: Miracle Vol. VI: 142-154;
District Ex. 1: 2-3; Hines Ex. 10: sheets 23-26; Hines Ex. 9:
sheets 3-11).  Further, evidence exists that further modeling of
impacts to water quantity was not necessary. (Miracle Vol. VII:
31-32).  Thus, Petitioners' Exception number 21 is rejected.

Petitioners' Exception 22

Petitioners take exception to recommended conclusion of law
number 120, in which the ALJ concludes that the wetlands will



continue to function as under pre-development conditions.  The
basis for this exception apparently is that Petitioners believe
that the mitigation plan will not offset wetland impacts and that
wetlands, both individually and cumulatively, will not continue
to function as under pre-development conditions.  The Recommended
Order cites to section 12.2.3.4, MSSW-A.H., which describes how
this public interest factor is to be reviewed.  This section
requires consideration of the "adverse effects or improvements to
existing recreational uses of a wetland or other surface water"
from the parts of the project located in, on, or over wetlands.
Competent substantial evidence exists in the record that to the
extent that any recreational values exist on-site, they will be
maintained. (Esser Vol. V: 121-122).  Thus, we agree with the
ALJ's conclusion that the functions the wetlands provide for
recreational uses under pre-development conditions will be
maintained after the project is completed.  Additionally,
Petitioners' contention that the record does not support the
ALJ's conclusions regarding the sufficiency of the mitigation
plan to offset impacts is dealt with in the ruling on
Petitioners' Exception number 2.  Accordingly, Petitioners'
Exception 22 is rejected.

Petitioners' Exception 23

Petitioners take exception to conclusion of law number 122
wherein the ALJ concludes that the historical and archaeological
resources factor of the public interest test is generally
neutral. (R.O.: 49).  Petitioners contend that no basis exists to
support this conclusion because Hines did not survey for such
resources within wetlands.

Section 12.2.3.6, MSSW-A.H., provides that "the District
will evaluate whether the regulated activity in, on, or over
wetlands will impact significant historical or archeological
resources" and requires an applicant to "map the location and
characterize the significance of any known historical or
archeological resources that may be affected by the regulated
activity located in, on or over wetlands or other surface
waters."  In addition, the District is to provide copies of
permit applications to the Division of Historical Resources of
the Department of State to "solicit their comments regarding
whether the regulated activity may adversely affect significant
historical and archeological resources."  If such resources are
reasonably expected to be impacted by the regulated activity, a
permit applicant must perform "an archeological survey" and
implement a plan to protect any significant historical or
archeological resources.

The source of Petitioners' contention is the fact that
Hines' expert did not conduct shovel tests within wetlands.  The



unrebutted testimony of Hines' expert was that conducting shovel
tests in wetlands was not physically possible because of the
inability to put the wetland material through the surveying
screen. (Stokes Vol. IV: 67).  Contrary to Petitioners'
assertion, Dr. Stokes testified that the area "adjacent to
wetlands" was a high probability area for archeological sites and
that extensive shovel tests were conducted all around the
wetlands. (Stokes Vol. IV: 67).  Section 12.2.3.6 does not
specifically require wetland shovel tests.  Competent substantial
evidence was presented that Hines performed an extensive
archeological survey consistent with the State's Division of
Historic Resources guidelines (Stokes Vol. IV: 13-29 and Hines
Ex.  5), and the ALJ made extensive findings about the survey's
results. (R.O.: 35-38).  The level of evidence an applicant must
provide is one of reasonable assurances, not absolute guarantees.
Hoffert v. St. Joe Paper Co., 12 F.A.L.R. 4972, 4987 (Dept. of
Envtl. Regulation, December 6,1990).  Accordingly, Petitioners'
Exception 23 is rejected.

Petitioners' Exception No. 24

Petitioner takes exception to conclusion of law number 124
wherein the ALJ finds that "[n]o significant or [sic] historic or
archeological resources were found in, on, or over wetlands or
surface waters within the Project area." (R.O.: 50) (Emphasis
added).  The ALJ further found that "[o]ne significant site (Old
Kings Road) was found in an upland area of the Project." (R.O.:
50) (Emphasis added).  Contrary to Petitioners' assertions, these
statements are not inconsistent.  Competent substantial evidence
was presented that the Old Kings Road site as well as other
identified sites are located in uplands. (Hines Ex. 41).  The
ALJ's finding only referenced wetlands.  Accordingly,
Petitioners' exception is rejected.

Petitioners' Exception 25

Petitioners take exception to recommended conclusion of law
number 126, in which the ALJ concludes that all factors in the
public interest test are neutral.  Petitioners do not provide any
specific support for this assertion.  Petitioners merely state
"[f]or the reasons more specifically described herein * * *."
Without a more specific explanation of the basis of this very
broad exception, it is difficult to provide a detailed ruling.
Nevertheless, based on our review of the entire record and based
on our consideration of all of Petitioners' exceptions, along
with the bases provided in support thereof, we find that the ALJ
properly applied the public interest test and properly concluded
that all components of the public interest test are neutral.
This issue is more fully discussed in our ruling on Petitioners'



Exception 32, below.  Accordingly, Petitioners' Exception 25 is
rejected.

Petitioners' Exception 26

Petitioners take exception to the first sentence of
recommended conclusion of law number 139, wherein the ALJ
concludes that "[t]he Division of Historical Resources has
determined that the upland and wetland portion of the project
will not adversely affect historic or archaeological resources."
Petitioners contend that this statement is actually a finding of
fact, not a conclusion of law, and that said finding of fact is
not supported by competent substantial evidence.  In addition,
Petitioners argue that (1) "there is no evidence to support the
conclusion that the Division of Historic Resources was
interpreting the term 'adversely impact' in the same fashion as
the District interprets the term 'adversely affect' in section
373.414(1)(a) 6, Fla. Stat.;" (2) this statement does not support
a finding of fact; and (3) this statement "is not relevant and
does not provide a basis for a conclusion of law."

The first sentence of conclusion of law number 139 is a
finding of fact in that it reiterates the ALJ's finding of fact
in paragraph 94.  Petitioners took no exception to the finding in
paragraph number 94.  The Governing Board may not reject or
modify the findings of fact unless the agency first determines
from a review of the entire record, and states with particularity
in the order, that the findings of fact were not based upon
competent substantial evidence.  Section 120.57(1)(1), Fla. Stat.
(1999).  This finding is supported by competent substantial
evidence in the form of testimony by an expert archaeologist, as
well as District staff, and a letter from the Division of
Historical Resources, and thus, cannot be disturbed. (Stokes Vol.
IV: 34-35; Esser Vol. V: 101-103; District Ex. 11).  We concur
with the ALJ's interpretation of this criteria.

There was testimony at the final hearing that District
staff forwarded for review a copy of the notice of Hines'
application to and requested comments from the Department of
State, Division of Historical Resources. (Esser Vol. V: 101-103).
The response letter (District Ex. 11) was the basis for District
staff's opinion that the project would not impact significant
historical or archeological resources under the secondary impact
analysis. (Esser Vol. V: 101-103; District Ex. 11).
Additionally, Hines' expert provided competent substantial
evidence to support archaeological findings and this conclusion.
(Stokes Vol. IV: 34-35, 4143).  Petitioners further argue that
this finding is not relevant.  This finding is relevant under the
secondary impact analysis found in paragraph 1 2.2.7(c), MSSW-
A.H., which is part of the public interest balancing test.



Section 12.2.3.6 specifically states that the District will
solicit the view of the Division of Historical Resources in
assessing the criterion regarding historical and archaeological
resources.  The finding that "[t]he Division of Historical
Resources has determined that the upland and wetland portion of
the project will not adversely affect historic or archaeological
resources" supports the ALJ's conclusion of law that reasonable
assurances have been provided to meet this criterion, however, as
explained above, it is not the only finding which supports the
conclusion that significant historical and archaeological
resources will not be adversely affected.  Accordingly,
Petitioners' Exception 26 is rejected.

Petitioners' Exception 27

     Petitioners take exception to recommended conclusion of law
number 140, in which the ALJ concludes that future impacts have
been evaluated.  Petitioners contend that this is a finding of
fact rather than a conclusion of law.  Petitioners further
maintain that as a finding of fact it is meaningless unless more
information is provided regarding what future impacts have been
evaluated.  Despite Petitioners' characterization of the ALJ's
finding, a review of the ALJ's finding reveals that the ALJ found
that "reasonably expected future phases and related activities
have been described and evaluated."

This exception essentially challenges the evidentiary
support for the ALJ's findings in paragraphs 100-102.  We find
that these findings are supported by competent substantial
evidence in the record. (Elledge Vol. VII: 83-87; Dennis Vol. IV:
204-205; Hines Ex.'s 14,16).  We find no merit in Petitioners'
assertion that this finding is meaningless.  This finding is
important under the secondary impact analysis conducted pursuant
to section 12.2.7, MSSW-A.H.  Section 12.2.7 requires:

* * *

(d) An applicant shall provide reasonable
assurance that the following future
activities:

1.  additional phases or expansion of the
proposed system for which plans have been
submitted to the District or other
governmental agencies; and

2.  on-site and off-site activities regulated
under part IV, chapter 373, Fla. Stat., or
activities described in section 403.813(2),
Fla. Stat., that are very closely linked and



causally related to the proposed system, will
not result in water quality violations or
adverse impacts to the functions of wetlands
and other surface waters as described in
subsection 12.2.2.  As part of this review,
the District will also consider the impacts
of the intended or reasonably expected uses
of the future activities on water quality and
wetland and other surface water functions.
(Emphasis added).

* * *

The statement that "[r]easonably expected future phases and
related activities have been described and evaluated" is
supported by findings of fact 100-102 and thus Hines has
satisfied the criterion of having to provide reasonable
assurances that future activities will not result in water
quality violations or adverse impacts to the functions of
wetlands or other surface waters.  Consequently, since the
findings are supported by competent substantial evidence and are
relevant to the proceeding, it cannot be disturbed.  Berry,
supra.  Accordingly, Petitioners' exception number 27 is
rejected.

Petitioners' Exception 28

Petitioners take exception to recommended conclusion of law
number 141, in which the ALJ concludes that the wetland
mitigation plan offered for the Project ensures that there will
be no unacceptable cumulative impacts because: (1) the mitigation
offsets the adverse impacts of the Project; (2) the mitigation is
to be undertaken on the Project site; and (3) the mitigation is
to be undertaken in the same drainage basin.  Petitioners assert
that the Applicant failed to present sufficient evidence of past,
present and future regulated activities in the same drainage
basin, and that therefore, there is no factual basis to conclude
that there will be no unacceptable cumulative impacts.

To the extent Petitioners are arguing that the
Administrative Law Judge improperly interpreted the District's
cumulative impacts rule, Petitioners are incorrect.  The ALJ's
conclusion reflects this Governing Board's interpretation of its
cumulative impacts rule and is consistent with the manner in
which we routinely apply this rule.  See, Sarah H. Lee v. St.
Johns River Water Management District and Walden Chase
Developers, Ltd., DOAH Case No. 99-2215 (rendered September 27,
1999) at 47 ("The mitigation proposed by Walden Chase will be on-
site and thus within the same drainage basin as the Walden Chase
Development.  District staff determined that the mitigation will



off-set the project's adverse impacts.  Therefore, pursuant to
section 40C-4.302(1)(b), the cumulative impacts criterion is
met").  Accordingly, Petitioners' Exception number 28 is
rejected.

Petitioners' Exception 29

Petitioners take exception to recommended conclusion of law
142, in which the ALJ concludes that project's mitigation ratios
are greater than those set forth in the handbook.  Petitioners
contend that the ALJ did not make any findings as to what the
applicable ratios are and therefore there is no basis to conclude
these unknown ratios exceed the ratio guidelines in the rules.
Additionally, Petitioners take exception to the conclusion that
the mitigation offsets the direct and secondary impacts
associated with the Project.  Petitioners argue that the
Applicant has failed to provide competent substantial evidence of
reasonable assurance of compliance with the mitigation
requirements set forth in Rules 12.3.3.2(b), (c), (9), (i), (k),
(n), (o); 12.3.3.1(b); 12.3.5; 1 2.3.7.7(a); 12.3.1.1, MSSW-A.H.

With regard to the ALJ's conclusion regarding the
sufficiency of mitigation, we have previously addressed this
issue in our ruling on Petitioners' Exception number 2 and have
found that there is competent substantial evidence for the ALJ to
conclude that the mitigation will offset the project's direct and
secondary impacts.  The mitigation ratios contained in the
District's rules are guidelines only and the actual ratios needed
to offset adverse impacts may be higher or lower based on a
consideration of factors listed in sections 12.3.2.1 and
12.3.3.2, MSSW-A.H.  See, section 12.3.2., MSSW-A.H.  Moreover,
the District is authorized to consider innovative mitigation
proposals which deviate from the standard mitigation practices
and to evaluate them on a case by case basis.  See, section
12.3.1.8., MSSW-A.H.  Therefore, a determination regarding
mitigation ratios is not necessary to determine the sufficiency
of mitigation.  In any event, although the ALJ may not have
explained in detail how he reached this conclusion, the
Administrative LAW Judge may reasonably infer from the evidence a
factual finding.  Freeze v. Dept. of Business Regulation, 556
So.2d 1204 (Fla. 5th DCA 1990).  With regard to Petitioners'
contention that Hines has not provided reasonable assurance of
compliance with sections 12.3.3.2(b), (c), (g), (I), (k), (n) and
(o); 12.3.3.1(b); 12.3.5, 12.3.7.7(a) and 12.3.1.1., MSSW-A.H.,
this contention is without merit.  Section 12.3.3.2 provides in
pertinent part that an applicant's submittal of a mitigation plan
"shall include the following information, as appropriate for the
type of mitigation proposed: . . ."  (Emphasis added).  There is
no absolute requirement that an applicant submit all of the items
contained in section 12.3.3.2.  These items are designed to



assist staff in making a determination that the mitigation plan
complies with the District's rules.  In this case, as
demonstrated by the testimony of the District's expert witness
Walter Esser, staff was able to make this determination based on
the information submitted by Hines. (Esser Vol. V: 1 15).
Section 12.3.3.1 (b) provides that an applicant "shall provide
reasonable assurance that the proposed mitigation will:

(b)  achieve mitigation success by providing
viable and sustainable ecological and
hydrological functions.

The ALJ found that the mitigation will indeed achieve success by
providing such functions (R.O.: 27) and this conclusion is
supported by competent substantial evidence. (Esser Vol. V: 115).

Section 12.3.5 has been met in that Hines presented
competent substantial evidence that all of the created and
preserved wetlands and upland areas will be placed under a
conservation easement. (Hines Ex. 2: 11).

Section 1 2.3.7.7(a) has been met because there was
unrebutted competent substantial evidence that Hines provided the
District with an estimate of the proposed mitigation costs and
that the estimate was reasonable. (Esser Vol. V: 114; Hines Ex.
46).

Section 12.3.1.1. provides guidance as to how mitigation is
best accomplished.  Since Petitioners have not elaborated on what
part of this section Hines allegedly has not complied with, we
assume that the basis for Petitioners' exception is that they
believe the mitigation is insufficient.  Our reasons for
concluding that the mitigation is sufficient are fully set forth
in our ruling on Petitioners' Exception 2.

Accordingly, Petitioners' Exception 29 is rejected.

Petitioners' Exceptions 30 and 31

Petitioners take exception to recommended conclusions of
law numbers 144 and 151, in which the ALJ concludes that the
criteria set forth in section 10.2.2, MSSW-A.H., have been met.
Petitioners' basis for this exception is that the ALJ provided no
analysis or reasoning upon which he bases this broad conclusion.
Petitioners contend that all components of section 1 0.2.2(c),
MSSWA.H., regarding the District's environmental criteria have
not been met.  In each of these exceptions, Petitioners rely on
the arguments they have made in all of their previous exceptions.
Section 10.2.2, MSSW-A.H., states the sections of the Applicant's
Handbook with which an applicant must comply in order to



demonstrate reasonable assurance that a project meets the
requirements of 40C-4.301 (1)(d), (e), (f), (j), (k) and 40C-
4.302(1 )(a), (b), (c), and (d).  3/  Without a more specific
statement for the basis of these two exceptions, it is difficult
to address these exceptions in detail.  Nevertheless, based upon
a review of the entire record and based upon a consideration of
all of Petitioners' exceptions, we find that the ALJ properly
concluded that the criteria set forth in section 10.2.2, MSSW-
A.H., have been met.  For further discussion, see our ruling on
Petitioners' Exception 32, below.  Thus, Petitioners' Exceptions
30 and 31 are rejected.

Petitioners' Exception 32

Petitioners take exception to recommended conclusion of law
number 156, in which the ALJ concludes that the conditions
contained in Rules 40C-4.301 and 40C-4.302 have been met.
Petitioners contend that all components of Rules 40C-4.301 and
40C-4.302 have not been met.  Petitioners do not state the basis
for this exception.  Again, Petitioners merely refer to their
previous exceptions to argue that these conditions have not been
met.  Without a more specific statement for the basis of these
two exceptions, it is difficult to address these exceptions in
detail.  The exception merely reiterates, without specificity,
positions rejected by the Recommended Order.  See, Britt v. Dept.
of Professional Regulation, 492 So.2d 697 (Fla. 15t DCA 1986),
disapproved on other grounds, Dept. of Professional Regulation v.
Bernal, 531 So.2d 967 (Fla. 1988) (agency need not explicitly
rule on exceptions which merely reiterates positions previously
asserted and addressed in the Recommended Order).  Nevertheless,
based upon a review of the entire record and based upon a
consideration of all of Petitioners exceptions, we find that the
ALJ properly concluded that the criteria set forth in 40C-4.301
and 40C-4.302, Fla. Admin. Code, have been met.

The District's requirements applicable to Hines' ERP
application are found in section 40C-4.301, Fla. Admin. Code, and
paragraphs 40C-302(1)(a) and (b), Fla. Admin. Code.  These rules
provide in relevant part as follows:

40C-4.301: Conditions for Issuance of Permits

(1)  In order to obtain a standard general,
individual, or conceptual approval permit
under this chapter . . .  an applicant must
provide reasonable assurance that the
construction, alteration, operation,
maintenance, removal or abandonment of a
surface water management system:  (a) Will



not cause adverse quantity impacts to
receiving waters and adjacent lands;

(b)  Will not cause adverse flooding to on-
site or off-site property;

(c)  Will not cause adverse impacts to
existing surface water storage and conveyance
capabilities;

(d)  Will not adversely impact the value of
functions provided to fish and wildlife and
listed species by wetlands and other surface
waters;

(e)  Will not adversely affect the quality of
receiving waters such that the water quality
standards set forth in chapters 62-3, 62-4,
62-302, 62-520, 62-522 and 62-550, Fla.
Admin. Code, including any antidegradation
provisions of sections 624.242.(1)(a) and
(b), 62424(2) and (3), and 62.300, Fla.
Admin. Code, and any special standards for
Outstanding Florida Waters and Outstanding
National Resource Waters set forth in 62-
4.24(2) and (3), Fla. Admin. Code, will be
violated;

(f)  Will not cause secondary impacts to
water resources;

(9)  Will not adversely impact the
maintenance of surface or ground water levels
or surface water flows established in 40C-8,
Fla Admin. Code:

(h)  Will not cause adverse impacts to a work
of the District established pursuant to
section 373.086, Fla. Stat.;

(i)  Will be capable, based on generally
accepted engineering and scientific
principles of being performed and of
functioning as proposed;

(j)  Will be conducted by an entity with the
financial, legal and administrative
capability of ensuring that the activity will
be undertaken in accordance with the terms
and conditions of the permit, if issued;



(k)  Will comply with any applicable special
basin or geographic area criteria established
in chapter 40C-41, Fla. Admin. Code.

(2)  If the applicant is unable to meet water
quality standards because existing ambient
water quality does not meet standards, the
applicant must comply with the requirements
set forth in sub-section 12.2.4.5 of the
Applicant's Handbook: Management and Storage
of Surface Waters.

(3)  The standards and criteria, including
the mitigation provisions and the provisions
for elimination or reduction of impacts,
contained in the Applicant's Handbook:
Management and Storage of Surface Waters
adopted by reference in section 40C-4.091,
Fla. Admin. Code, shall determine whether the
reasonable assurances required by subsections
40C-4.301 (1) and 40C-4.302, Fla. Admin.
Code, have been provided.

40C-4.302: Additional Conditions for the
Issuance of Permits

(1)  In addition to the conditions set forth
in section 40C-4.301, Fla. Admin. Code, in
order to obtain a standard general,
individual, or conceptual approval permit
under this chapter . . ., an applicant must
provide reasonable assurance that the
construction, alteration, operation,
maintenance, ...  of a system:

(a)  located in, on, or over wetlands or
other surface waters will not be contrary to
the public interest . . . as determined by
balancing the following criteria as set forth
in sub-sections 12.2.3 through 12.2.3.7 of
the Applicant's Handbook: Management and
Storage of Surface Waters:

1.  Whether the activity will adversely
affect the public health, safety, or welfare
or the property of others;



2.  Whether the activity will adversely
affect the conservation of fish and wildlife,
including endangered or threatened species,
or their habitats;

3.  Whether the activity will adversely
affect navigation or the flow of water or
cause harmful erosion or shoaling;

4.  Whether the activity will adversely
affect the fishing or recreational values or
marine productivity in the vicinity of the
activity;

5.  Whether the activity will be of a
temporary or permanent nature;

6.  Whether the activity will adversely
affect or will enhance significant historical
and archeological resources under the
provisions of section 267.061, Fla. Stat.;
and

7.  The current condition and relative value
of functions being performed by areas
affected by the proposed activity.

(b)  Will not cause unacceptable cumulative
impacts upon wetlands and other surface
waters as set forth in subsections 12.2.8
through 12.2.8.2 of the Applicant's Handbook:
Management and Storage of Surface Waters
adopted by reference in section 40C-4.091,
Fla. Admin. Code.

(c)  Located in, adjacent to or in close
proximity to Class II waters or located in
Class II waters or Class 111 waters
classified by the Department as approved,
restricted or conditionally restricted for
shellfish harvesting as set forth or
incorporated by reference in chapter 62R-7,
Fla. Admin. Code, will comply with the
additional criteria in sub-section 12.2.5 of
the Applicant's Handbook:  Management and
Storage of Surface Waters adopted by
reference in section 40C-4.091, Fla. Admin.
Code.



     The evidence produced at hearing and contained in the
Recommended  Order demonstrates that, with the modifications
recommended by the ALJ and  required as permit conditions by this
Final Order, Hines has met the conditions  set forth above for
issuance of an individual environmental resource permit.
Pursuant to section 10.2.1 (a), MSSW-A H., Hines' surface water
management  system is presumed to have complied with paragraphs
40C-4.301(1 )(a), (b) and (c) since the record shows that the
post-development peak rate of discharge would be lower than the
pre-development peak rate of discharge for a 24-hour, 25-year
storm event (R.O.: 27-28), and sections 10.2.1 (b) through (d),
MSSWA.H., are not applicable to Hines since its system will not
be discharging to a landlocked lake; is not located downstream on
a point or watercourse where the drainage area is five square
miles; and does not impound a stream or other water course.

     The record shows that the Marshall Creek golf course and
entry road project will not adversely impact the value of
functions provided to fish and wildlife and listed species by
wetlands and other surface waters as required by paragraph 40C-
4.301(1)(d), Fla. Admin. Code. (R.O.: 28).  To determine whether
this paragraph has been met, Hines was required to demonstrate
compliance with sections 12.2.2 and 12.2.2.4 of the MSSW
Applicant's Handbook.  Section 12.2.2, MSSW-A.H., requires
consideration of whether Hines will impact the values of wetlands
and surface waters on the site so as to cause adverse impacts to
the abundance, diversity, and habitat of fish, wildlife and
listed species.  Compliance with sections 12.2.2 and 12.2.2.4,
MSSW-A.H., however, is not required for those parts of the
Marshall Creek entry road and golf course project which will be
located in isolated wetlands less than one-half acre in size  4/
since none of the exceptions in sections 1 2.2.2.2(a) through
(d), MSSW-A.H., were demonstrated to apply in this case.  5/

     First, the evidence failed to show that any threatened or
endangered species actually utilize, on more than an incidental
basis, any of the isolated wetlands less than 0.5 acres in size
located on the project site. (R.O. 14-15).  The record shows only
that certain species could or may potentially use some of these
wetlands on an incidental basis and these observations are
insufficient to rise to the level of "use" contemplated by
section 12.2.2.1(a), MSSW-A.H.  6/  ( R.O. 14-15).

     Second, none of the isolated wetlands less than 0.5 acres in
size are located in an area of state concern or are connected by
standing or flowing surface water at seasonal high water level to
one or more wetlands. (R.O.: 14-15).  Finally, the District did
not establish that any of the isolated wetlands less than 0.5
acres in size proposed to be impacted singly or cumulatively are
of more than minimal value to fish and wildlife. (R.O.: 14-15).



     Hines proposes to fill or clear 11.57 acres of wetlands that
represent impacts to isolated wetlands greater than 0.5 acres in
size or are contiguous wetlands.  Since these impacts will
eliminate these wetland areas' ability to provide functions to
fish and wildlife, they are initially considered adverse.
Section 12.2.1.1, MSSW-A.H., provides that in this instance Hines
must implement practicable design modifications to reduce or
eliminate these adverse impacts.  7/  Pursuant to section
12.2.1.1, MSSW-A.H., the term "modification" excludes
alternatives that would require a project that is significantly
different in type or function or that would consist of not
implementing the proposed system in some form.  A modification is
not considered "practicable" if (1) the proposed modification is
not technically capable of being done; (2) is not economically
viable; (3) would adversely affect public safety through the
endangerment of lives or property; or (4) the cost of the
modification outweighs the environmental benefit it would
achieve.  See, section 12.2.1.1, MSSW-A.H.

     With the modifications recommended by the ALJ and required
as permit conditions by this Final Order, Hines has implemented
all practicable design modifications.  Consideration in this
analysis of both present and future phases for which plans have
been submitted to, and approved by, local government agencies was
appropriate since failure to consider future phases could lead to
a waste of economic resources and the applicant's loss of
potential economic use of the property.  Initially, Hines has
completed a master planning process that resulted in a
development scheme which will minimize impacts to the highest
quality wetlands on the project site both in present and future
phases.

     After performing a master planning process, Hines conducted
a reduction and elimination analysis for adverse wetland impacts
associated with the entry road, golf hole 4, and the development
block including golf holes 1, 9, 10, 18, the driving range,
Village Center (including the future club house), and stormwater
ponds Y-1, Y-2, and L. Hines evaluated alternative locations for
golf hole 4.  The record shows that Hines minimized the impacts
associated with the entry road by designing a road alignment that
incorporated an existing wetland road crossing and by relocating
the entry road's stormwater runoff ditch immediately adjacent to
the road.  Further design modifications were not practicable
because they would adversely affect public safety. (R.O.: 10-11).
Hines minimized the impacts associated with golf hole 4 by
designing the golf hole fairway 50 feet narrower than optimal.
The record shows that relocation of golf hole 4 was not
practicable because the cost of the relocation more than



outweighed the environmental benefit of avoiding impact area F-
82. (R.O.: 17).

     Impacts from the large development block associated with the
starting and finishing holes on the front and back nine, the
driving range, and the future Village Center, including a future
clubhouse, have been minimized by locating them in an area of
uplands where wetland impacts will be minimal. (R.O.: 15-16).
Many of the wetlands in this area are isolated wetlands less than
one-half acre in size for which a reduction and elimination
analysis is not required.  See, footnote 5 above.  The remaining
wetland impacts could not be further reduced or eliminated since
design modifications would result in adverse impacts to public
safety, not be technically or economically feasible, or result in
a significantly different project in terms of type or function.
(R.O.: 14-17).

     Pursuant to section 12.2.1 .2(a), MSSW-A.H., design
modifications to reduce or eliminate proposed impact area F-41
are not considered practicable because the ecological functions
of this area are low and the proposed mitigation will provide
greater long term viability. (R.O.: 16-17).

     The record shows that the Marshall Creek entry road and golf
course project wil! not change the hydroperiod of wetlands or
surface waters so as to adversely affect wetland functions or
surface water functions, and that the project, therefore,
complies with section 12.2.2.4, MSSW-A.H., the other prong of the
test to determine whether paragraph 40C-4.301(1)(d) has been met.
(R.O.: 27-28).  Since the groundwater contribution and, less
importantly, the surface water contribution to wetlands will not
be significantly different after the project is completed, the
project is not reasonably expected to alter the water levels in
wetlands remaining on the site after the project has been built.
(R.O.: 28).  As a precaution, the special vegetative monitoring
condition proposed by the District shall be a condition of the
permit.

     Since Hines has implemented all practicable design
alternatives to eliminate and reduce those adverse wetland
impacts for which a reduction and elimination analysis was
required, the District, pursuant to section 12.3, MSSW-A.H., was
able to consider mitigation proposed for the Marshall Creek entry
road and golf course project.  The record shows that existing
large contiguous wetland systems will be preserved and protected
with upland buffers and together with the proposed wetland
creation, enhancement and restoration areas will replace the
types of functions that the impacted areas provide to fish and
wildlife. (R.O.: 23-27).  Hines' mitigation plan will offset the
adverse impacts the project will have on the value of functions



provided to fish and wildlife by contiguous and isolated wetlands
and paragraph 40C-4.301(1 )(d) is, therefore, met.

     Since the mitigation proposed by Hines will be on-site and
thus within the same drainage basin as the Marshall Creek entry
road and golf course project and will offset the projects adverse
impacts, paragraph 40C-4.302(1 )(b), the cumulative impacts
criterion, is met. (R.O.: 57).

     With the modifications recommended by the ALJ and required
as permit conditions by this Final Order, the Marshall Creek
entry road and golf course project will not cause adverse
secondary impacts to the water resources pursuant to paragraph
40C-4.301(1)(f).  Compliance with this paragraph is determined by
a number of tests in section 12.2.7, MSSW-A.H.  The record shows
that under the first test [section 1 2.2.7(a)], the following
potential impacts were evaluated: (i) the effect of the use of
the entry road and golf cart crossings on wildlife where the road
or crossings are located in, over or adjacent to wetlands; (ii)
the effect of human use of the golf course where such use would
occur adjacent to wetlands; and (iii) the effect of surface water
runoff from the golf course on the water quality in adjacent
wetlands.  Pursuant to section 1 2.2.7(a) and with the exception
of areas adjacent to golf hole 4, impact areas F-20, F-112, F-8
A, F-111 and F-33, and clearing areas C-2 and C-5, the secondary
impacts of human activity adjacent to the wetlands are not
considered adverse since the evidence showed that Hines has
proposed buffers with a minimum width of 25 feet around these
wetlands. (R.O.: 21).  Secondary impacts from the golf cart
crossings were also not considered adverse since the evidence
showed that wetland functions to fish and wildlife will be
maintained despise the crossings. (R.O.: 21).

     No secondary impacts will occur under the second test
[section 12.2.7(b)] since there was no evidence that any aquatic
or wetland dependent listed animal species use uplands for
existing nesting or denning adjacent to the Marshall Creek entry
road and golf course project. (R.O.: 21-22).  See, Ruling on
District Exception Number 5.  Abandoned alligator's nests were
discovered on the edge of the salt marsh in the southeastern
portion of the site, but no part of the entry road or golf course
will be located in this area. (R.O.: 21-22). (A list of such
species is provided in Table 12.2.7-1, MSSW-A.H.).  Under section
12.2.7(d), the evidence was uncontroverted that additional
development phases of the Marshall Creek entry road and golf
course project can be constructed in a way that is permittable
under the District's rules and will not result in water quality
violations or adverse impacts to the functions of wetlands or
surface waters. (R.O.: 39-40).  The secondary impacts test in
section 1 2.2.7(c) is considered as part of the public interest



balancing test in Rule 40C-4.302(1 )(a), Fla. Admin. Code.  The
evidence showed that the proposed project will not cause impacts
to significant historical or archaeological resources. (R.O.: 35-
37).

     Pursuant to section 12.2.7, MSSW-A.H., a permit applicant
has the option of proposing measures to prevent adverse secondary
impacts or proposing mitigation measures to offset such impacts.
See also, section 12.3, MSSW-A.H ("Mitigation . . . is required
only to offset the adverse impacts to the functions identified in
12.2-12.2.8.2 [which includes 12.2.7, MSSW-A.H.] caused by
regulated activities.")  In the instant case, the record shows
that the mitigation proposed by Hines - wetland creation,
enhancement, restoration, and upland and wetland preservation -
will offset all of the project's adverse impacts to wetlands,
including its limited adverse secondary impacts, and therefore
paragraph 40C-4.301(1)(f) is met. (R.O.: 23-27).

     Pursuant to paragraph 40C-4.302(1)(a), Hines must provide
reasonable assurance that the parts of its surface water
management system located in, on, or over wetlands are not
contrary to the public interest.  See also, section 12.2.3, MSSW-
A.H.  It was not required to provide reasonable assurance that
these parts of the project are clearly in the public interest
since no part of the system will significantly degrade or be
located within an Outstanding Florida Water.  See, paragraph 40C-
4.302(1)(a), Fla. Admin. Code. (R.O.: 51).

     Hines has provided reasonable assurance that, with the
modifications recommended by the ALJ and required as permit
conditions by this Final Order, the Marshall Creek entry road and
golf course project is not contrary to the public interest since
the evidence established that all of the public interest factors
to be balanced were determined to be neutral. (R.O.: 51).
Because the mitigation proposed for the Marshall Creek entry road
and golf course project will offset the project's adverse impacts
to wetlands, no adverse effects to the conservation of fish and
wildlife or due to the project's permanent nature will occur.
(R.O.: 58).  The record shows that best management practices and
erosion control measures will ensure that the project will not
result in harmful erosion or shoaling. (R.O.: 30).  Further, it
was demonstrated that the proposed project will not adversely
affect the flow of water, navigation, significant historical or
archaeological resources  8/  recreational or fishing values,
marine productivity, or the public health, safety, or welfare or
property of others. (R.O.: 48-51).  The project's design,
including mitigation, was found to be such that the current
condition and relative value of functions performed by wetlands
will be maintained. (R.O.: 50-51).



Paragraph 40C-4.301 (1)(e), Fla. Admin. Code, requires the
applicant to provide reasonable assurance that the proposed
project will not adversely affect the quality of receiving waters
such that the water quality standards as set forth in chapters
62-3, 62-4, 62-302, 62-520, 62-522, and 62-550, Fla. Admin. Code,
including any antidegradation provisions of paragraphs 62-
4.242(1)(a) and (b) and sections 62-4.242(2) and (3), and section
62-302.300, Fla. Admin. Code, and any special standards for
Outstanding Florida Waters and Outstanding National Resource
Waters set forth in sub-sections 62-4.242(2) and (3), Fla. Admin.
Code, will be violated.  Chapter 62-3, Fla. Admin. Code, was
repealed on December 9, 1996, and therefore is no longer
applicable to any permit applications.  The only applicable
provision of chapter 62-4, Fla. Admin. Code, is sub-section 62-
4.242(2), which contains standards applying to Outstanding
Florida Waters.  Subsection 62-4.242(1), Fla. Admin. Code, only
applies where a proposed discharge is expected to result in water
quality degradation, and hence is not applicable to the proposed
project.  Subsection 62-4.242(3), Fla. Admin. Code, contains
standards applying to Outstanding National Resource Waters, and
therefore, too, is not applicable.  Chapter 62-302, Fla. Admin.
Code, contains the state's surface water classifications, special
designations, and water quality standards.  Chapters 62-520 and
62-550, Fla. Admin. Code, contain the state's groundwater
classifications and water quality standards.  Chapter 62-522,
Fla. Admin. Code, only applies to cases where a zone of
groundwater discharge is needed and associated monitoring
required, and therefore does not apply to the proposed project.

Hines has provided reasonable assurance that the
construction and operation of the golf course and entry road
project will not adversely affect the quality of receiving waters
such that the state water quality standards will be violated.
The record shows that Hines has designed the stormwater
management system in accordance with the applicable wet detention
and stormwater reuse criteria in sections 8.0, 9.0, 14.0, and
20.0, Stormwater Applicant's Handbook. (R.O.: 29).  Under the
District's rules this creates a presumption that state water
quality standards, including those for Outstanding Florida
Waters, will be met.  See, paragraph 40C-42.023(2)(a), Fla.
Admin. Code.  This presumption has not been rebutted and,
therefore, the requirements of paragraph 40C-4.301 (1)(e), Fla.
Admin. Code, have been met.  In addition, Hines' and the
District's analyses of the treatment efficiency of the stormwater
management system and the potential for groundwater impacts
demonstrate that state water quality standards will not be
violated as a result of discharges from the proposed project.
(R.O.: 29-30).



     In addition, section 12.2.4 of the ERP Applicant's Handbook
states, in part, that reasonable assurances regarding water
quality must be provided both for the short term and the long
term, addressing the proposed construction, alteration,
operation, maintenance, removal and abandonment of the system.
Hines has provided reasonable assurance that this requirement is
met through the design of its stormwater management system, its
long-term maintenance plan for the system, and the long and
short-term erosion and turbidity control measures it proposes.
(R.O.: 29-30).  The ERP will require that the stormwater
management system be constructed and operated in accordance with
the plans approved by the District.  The ERP will also require
that the proposed erosion and turbidity control measures be
implemented.

     Paragraph 62-4.242(2)(a) provides, in pertinent part, that
"[n]o Department permit or water quality certification shall be
issued for any proposed activity or discharge within an
Outstanding Florida Waters, or [sic] which significantly
degrades, either alone or in combination with other stationary
installations, any Outstanding Florida Waters."  The record shows
that Hines has met this criterion by a showing that the
discharges from the proposed project will not violate any of the
applicable state water quality standards, and in fact will be of
better quality than the existing pre-development discharges from
the project site. (R.O.: 29-30).  Consequently the proposed
project will not significantly degrade any Outstanding Florida
Waters.

Paragraph 40C-4.302(1 )(c), Fla. Admin. Code, requires the
applicant to provide reasonable assurance that any portion of the
surface water management system located in, adjacent to or in
close proximity to Class II waters or located in Class II waters
or Class 111 waters classified by the Department as approved,
restricted or conditionally restricted for shellfish harvesting
as set forth or incorporated by reference in chapter 62F 7, Fla.
Admin. Code, will comply with the additional criteria in section
12.2.5, MSSW-A.H.  On June 23, 1999, chapter 62R-7, Fla. Admin.
Code, was transferred to chapter 5L-1, Fla. Admin. Code.  This
chapter establishes a classification system for shellfish
harvesting areas and incorporates by reference shellfish
harvesting area descriptions and maps.  See, section 5L-1.003,
Fla. Admin. Code.  The record shows that no part of the Marshall
Creek entry road and golf course project is located in shellfish
waters. (R.O.: 38).  Additionally, the record shows shellfish
would not occur in areas impacted by the project based on the
habitat needs of shellfish, and one of Petitioners' witnesses
confirmed that shellfish do not occur as far up into Marshall
Creek as the existing road crossing at Shannon Road. (R.O.: 38).



Therefore, Hines was required to comply with sections 12.2.5 (a)
and (b), MSSW-A.H., which provide as follows:

In accordance with paragraph 12.1.1 (d)
[§40C-4.302(1 )(c), Fla. Admin. Code], the
District shall:

(a)  deny a permit for a regulated activity
in Class II waters which are not approved for
shellfish harvesting unless the applicant
submits a plan or proposes a procedure to
protect those waters and waters in the
vicinity.  The plan or procedure shall detail
the measures to be taken to prevent
significant damage to the immediate project
area and the adjacent area and shall provide
reasonable assurance that the standards for
Class II waters will not be violated;

(b)  deny a permit for a regulated activity
in any class of waters where the location of
the system is adjacent or in close proximity
to Class 11 waters, unless the applicant
submits a plan or proposes a procedure which
demonstrates that the regulated activity will
not have a negative effect on the Class 11
waters and will not result in violations of
water quality standards in Class 11 waters.

     Hines has satisfied these requirements by submitting plans
and detailed measures which include reusing treated stormwater to
irrigate the golf course, managing the application of pesticides
and fertilizers on the golf course, implementing erosion and
turbidity control measures, and designing the stormwater
management system to provide a higher level of treatment than the
required minimum level of treatment.  The measures detailed to be
taken by Hines, in conjunction with the permit conditions
required by this Final Order, will prevent significant damage to
the immediate project area and adjacent area, and the plans
submitted by Hines demonstrate that the proposed project will not
have a negative effect on Class 11 waters.

     The record showed that Hines has designed the stormwater
management system in accordance with the applicable wet detention
and stormwater reuse criteria in sections 8.0, 9.0, 14.0 and
20.0, Stormwater Applicant's Handbook. (R.O.: 29).  Under the
District's rules, this creates a presumption that state water
quality standards will be met.  Paragraph 40C-42.023(2)(a), Fla.
Admin. Code.  In addition, Hines' and the District's analyses of
the treatment efficiency of the stormwater management system and



the potential for groundwater impacts demonstrate that state
water quality standards will not be violated as a result of
discharges from the proposed project. (R.O.: 29-30).  Therefore,
Hines has provided reasonable assurance that any portion of the
surface water management system located in, adjacent to or in
close proximity to Class II waters or located in Class II waters
or Class 111 waters classified by the Department as approved,
restricted or conditionally restricted for shellfish harvesting
will comply with the additional criteria in section 12.2.5, MSSW-
A.H.

     Subparagraph 373.414(1)(b)3, Fla. Stat., provides:

If the applicant is unable to meet water
quality standards because existing ambient
water quality does not meet standards, the
governing board or the department shall
consider mitigation measures proposed by or
acceptable to the applicant that cause net
improvement of the water quality in the
receiving body of water for those parameters
which do not meet standards.

     Section 12.3.1.4, MSSW-A.H., which implements this statutory
provision, states:

In instances where an applicant is unable to
meet water quality standards because existing
ambient water quality does not meet standards
and the system will contribute to this
existing condition, mitigation for water
quality impacts can consist of water quality
enhancement.  In these cases, the applicant
must implement mitigation measures that will
cause a net improvement of the water quality
in the receiving waters for those parameters
which do not meet standards.

     The record shows that the proposed stormwater management
system will not contribute to the existing ambient water quality
in terms of its DO and total and fecal coliform levels. (R.O.:
29-30).  The treatment and aeration that will be provided to the
stormwater runoff in the wet detention system will result in mass
loadings/discharges that are lower in BOD and total and fecal
coliform levels and higher in DO levels. (R.O.: 29-30).  This
will in turn result in a net improvement in the existing ambient
water quality levels for DO and total and fecal coliforms. (R.O.:
29-30).



     Thus, for all of the reasons set forth above, we find that
there is competent substantial evidence to support a conclusion
that, with the modifications recommended by the ALJ and required
as permit conditions by this Final Order, Hines has met the
conditions for issuance of an individual environmental resource
permit.  Moreover, the Administrative Law Judge's conclusions of
law are correct.  Thus, Petitioners' Exception 32 is rejected.

Petitioners' Exception 33

     This exception is addressed in the section of this Final
Order regarding the consumptive use permit application.

RULINGS ON DISTRICT'S EXCEPTIONS

District's Exception No. 1

In finding of fact number 9, the ALJ finds
that:

F-4 is an isolated wetland less than 0.5
acres in size.  F-111 is an isolated forested
wetland of 0.09 acre.  F-112 is an isolated
wetland of 0.12 acre.  F-8A is an isolated
wetland 0.23 acre.  F-20 is an isolated
wetland of 0.27 acre.  F-33 is an isolated
wetland of 0.22 acre.  F-35 is an isolated
wetland of 0.17 acre.  F-36 is an isolated
wetland of 0.43 acre.

District takes exception to this finding of fact to the extent
that the ALJ describes wetlands F-111, F-112, F-20, F-33, F-35,
and F-36 as being 0.09 acre, 0.12 acre, 0.23 acre, 0.27 acre,
0.22 acre, 0.17 acre, and 0.43 acre in size, respectively.  It
appears that the wetland sizes described in Finding of Fact 9
were a result of an apparent misreading of Hines Ex. 13.  Hines
Ex. 13 contains a table that describes the wetland impacts
proposed in the ERP application; however, the "Acres" identified
in Hines Ex. 13 describes the proposed fill impacts to each
wetland, not the size of the impacted wetland.  The Governing
Board may not reject or modify the findings of fact unless the
agency first determines from a review of the entire record, and
states with particularity in the order, that the findings of fact
were not based upon competent substantial evidence.  Section
120.57(1)(1), Fla. Stat. (1999).  There being no competent
substantial evidence to support that portion of finding of fact
number 9 pertaining to the size of the impacted wetlands,
District's exception to that part of finding of fact number 9 is
accepted.  Furthermore, no competent substantial evidence exists
in the record to characterize the wetlands associated with



impacts F-112, F-20, F-33 and F-35 as isolated.  All of these
impacts are to contiguous wetlands (Hines Ex. 13, Pruitt Vol. IV:
104, 106; O'Shea Vol. II: 6).  Therefore, the Governing Board
substitutes the following finding for finding of fact number 9:

F-4 is an isolated wetland less than 0.5
acres in size.  F-111 is an isolated forested
wetland.  F 112, F-8A, F-20, F-33 and F-35
are contiguous wetlands.  F-36 is an isolated
wetland.

We further note that District does not request that any
conclusion of law be changed as a result of this modification.

District's Exception No. 2:

     In Finding of Fact 16, the ALJ finds that "where the entry
road crosses Marshall Creek where Shannon Road is currently
located . . . a culvert of sufficient size to accommodate the
passage of deer and bear needs to be installed . . ."  (R.O.:
12).  District staff takes exception to the portion of this
finding that states "the entry road crosses Marshall Creek where
Shannon Road is currently located . . ."  The evidence indicates
that the entry road ceases after crossing Stokes Creek, which is
approximately one mile west of Marshall Creek. (Hines Ex. 10,
Sheet 25).  The evidence only showed that a future loop road, not
the entry road, may cross Marshall Creek at this location. (Hines
Ex. 10, Sheet 25).  The Governing Board may not reject or modify
the findings of fact unless the agency first determines from a
review of the entire record, and states with particularity in the
order, that the findings of fact were not based upon competent
substantial evidence.  Section 120.57(1)(1), Fla. Stat. (1999).
There being no competent substantial evidence to support the
finding that the entry road crosses Marshall Creek, District's
exception to that portion of finding of fact number 16 is
accepted.  Accordingly, finding of fact number 16 is modified to
substitute the words "entry road" with the words "future loop
road."

     District staff also takes exception to the finding that
states a culvert of sufficient size to accommodate the passage of
deer and bear needs to be installed at the aforementioned
location.  District staff assert that this finding is actually a
conclusion of law and further suggest a permit condition to
address the ALJ" conclusion.  We agree with District staff and
add the following permit condition:

As part of any future permit application for
the construction of a loop road that includes
a crossing over Marshall Creek, the permittee



shall design the crossing to allow the
passage of deer and bear.

District's Exception No. 3

     In finding of fact number 40, the ALJ concludes that the 25-
foot buffer required for golf hole 6 "would be consistent with
[the] District's rules and the other conditions of the DRI."
(R.O.: 20).  District staff takes exception to this finding on
the basis that it is a conclusion of law and that a determination
whether a project is consistent with a development order's
conditions is irrelevant and not required under the District's
regulations.  The determination of whether the 25-foot buffer is
consistent with District rules is a matter of discretionary
policy and is thus a conclusion of law.  1800 Atlantic Developers
v. Dept. of Envtl. Regulation, 552 So.2d 946 (Fla. 1st DCA 1989),
rev. denied, 562 So.2d 345 (Fla. 1990); Florida Power Corp. v.
Dept. of Envtl. Regulation, 638 So.2d 545 (Fla. 1st DCA), rev.
denied, 650 So.2d 989 (Fla. 1994); Save Anna Maria Inc. v. Dept.
of Transportation, 700 So.2d 113 (Fla. 199); Collier County v.
State, Dept. of Envtl. Regulation, 592 So.2d 1107 (Fla. 2d DCA
1991); Florida Sugar Cane League v. State, 580 So.2d 846 (Fla.
1st DCA 1991).  The determination of whether the 25-foot buffer
is consistent with a local government development order is also a
conclusion of law.  However, the District's rules do not require
a determination that a buffer is consistent with a local
government's development order.  See Fla. Admin.  Code 40C-4.301
and 40C-4.302; Save the St. Johns River v. SJRWMD, 623 So. 2d
1193, 1198 (Fla. 1st DCA 1993)(proceeding is only to determine if
the application meets District rules).  The agency in its final
order may reject or modify conclusions of law and interpretation
of administrative rules over which it has substantive
jurisdiction.  Section 120.57(1)(1), Fla. Stat. (1999).
Accordingly, the Governing Board accepts District Staff's
Exception 3 and modifies recommended finding of fact number 40 by
striking "and the other conditions of the DRI."

District's Exception No. 4

     District staff takes exception to apparent typographical
errors in findings of fact numbers 51, 58, and 74 on the basis
that there is no competent substantial evidence in the record to
support them.  Additionally, District staff takes exception to an
apparent typographical error in conclusion of law number 142.
Typographical errors are addressed in a separate section entitled
"Typographical Corrections."



District's Exception No. 5

     District staff takes exceptions to portions of the ALJ's
conclusion of law number 138.  In this conclusion of law, the ALJ
states that the second part of the secondary impact test
contained in section 12.2.7 of the ERP Applicant's Handbook is
"applicable in part" and that the maintenance of "natural
corridors will enhance Hines' mitigation of these and other
impacts."  (R.O.: 55).  District staff takes exception to the
ALJ's conclusion that the test is "applicable in part."  District
staff suggests that this part of the test is applicable in its
entirety to this project.  However, based on the ALJ's findings
of fact, the only conclusion of law that can be drawn is that no
adverse secondary impacts will occur under this part of the test.
In support of its argument, District staff cites finding of fact
number 45 wherein the ALJ finds that there is "no evidence" that
any "listed aquatic and wetland dependent species * * * use the
uplands for nesting or denning."  (R.O.: 21-22) (Emphasis added).

     The Governing Board accepts the District's exception.
First, the second part of the secondary impact test is applicable
in its entirety to this project.  This part of the test requires
a permit applicant to provide reasonable assurance that

the construction, alteration, and intended or
reasonable expected uses of a proposed system
will not adversely impact the ecological
value of uplands to aquatic or wetland
dependent listed animal species for enabling
existing nesting or denning by these species,
but not including:

1.  Areas needed for foraging; or

2.  Wildlife corridors, except for those
limited areas of uplands necessary for
ingress and egress to the nest or den site
from the wetland or other surface water.
(Emphasis added).

See, Section 12.2.7(b), MSSW-A.H.  (Table 12.2.7.-1 of the ERP
Applicant's Handbook identifies those aquatic or wetland
dependent listed species that use upland habitats for nesting and
denning).

     Second, the only conclusion of law that can be drawn is that
no adverse secondary impacts will occur under this part of the
test.  Finding of fact number 45 and conclusion of law number 138
contain what appear to be contradictory findings regarding the
use of uplands for nesting or denning by aquatic or wetland



dependent listed animal species.  Finding of fact number 45
states that there is "no evidence" that any "listed aquatic and
wetland dependent species * * * use the uplands for nesting or
denning."  (R.O.: 21-22).  In contrast, conclusion of law number
138 states that h[a]quatic or wetland dependent species have used
and currently use the Project site and adjacent marshlands for
nesting and feeding."  (R.O.: 55).  While this finding does not
specifically reference aquatic or wetland dependent listed animal
species, it appears from the context of the finding that the ALJ
meant such species.  As this portion of conclusion of law number
138 is a finding of fact, the Governing Board may not reject or
modify it unless the agency first determines from a review of the
entire record, and states with particularity in the order, that
the finding of fact was not based upon competent substantial
evidence.  Section 120.57(1)(1), Fla. Stat. (1999).  A review of
the entire record indicates that no competent substantial
evidence exists to support this finding.  There being no
competent substantial evidence to support the finding that
aquatic or wetland dependent listed animal species currently
utilize the uplands for nesting or denning, this finding is
stricken from conclusion of law number 138.  Based on this
finding, the Governing Board further concludes that no secondary
impacts will occur under section 12.2.7(b), MSSW-A.H.

     Accordingly, the Governing Board strikes the following from
conclusion of law 138:

Aquatic or wetland dependent species have
used and currently use the Project site and
adjacent marshlands for nesting and feeding.
This criterion is applicable in part, and
maintaining these natural corridors will
enhance Hines' mitigation of these and other
impacts.

In addition, conclusion of law number 138 is further modified by
adding "Although Section 12.2.7(b), MSSW-A.H. is applicable to
this project, no secondary impacts will occur under this
provision of the District's rules."

District's Exception No. 6

     District staff takes exception to the omission of
conclusions of regarding the consumptive use permit application.
This exception is discussed in a later section entitled
"Consumptive Use Permit."



District's Exception No. 7

In the Recommended Order, the ALJ proposes various
modifications to the project that are necessary for his
recommendation of approval.  The ALJ's authority to recommend
such modifications is well recognized.  See, Hopwood, supra.
However, the ALJ did not include language in the form of permit
conditions that would implement these modifications.  To that
end, District staff has proposed a number of permit conditions.
Each of these is discussed below.

     a.  In finding of fact number 16, the ALJ finds that
culverts are necessary under wetland impact areas F -35 and F-36
(R.O.: 11).  These impact areas are proposed as part of the
construction of a temporary road that will provide access from
U.S. Route 1 to the outparcels on the site. (Elledge Vol. VII:
64).  The ALJ finds that the culvert at F-35 "need not consider
animal transit," but provides no further guidance on the size of
the culverts at this location.  District staff recommends that
the ERP contain a condition that "[t]he permittee shall install
two thirty-inch culverts under the road crossing designated in
the permitted plans as impact F-35."  This recommendation is
supported by the record. (Elledge Vol. VII: 65).  Accordingly,
the Governing Board accepts this recommendation.

     By contrast, the ALJ found that "construction of the box
culvert at F-36 "must make provision for deer-sized animals to
transit the creek bed" and that "adding only six inches in
height" to the two and one-half feet tall box culvert proposed at
this location " would be sufficient to permit transit of deer-
sized animals."  (R.O.: 12, 26).  District staff recommends that
the ERP contain a condition that "[t]he permittee shall install
three box culverts under the road crossing designated in the
permitted plans as impact F-36.  Each culvert shall have a width
of twelve feet and a height of at least three feet."  Competent
substantial evidence supports the ALJ's finding that the culvert
at F-36 should make provision for the transit of deer-sized
animals. (MacDonald Vol. IX: 86-87).  However, a review of the
entire record indicates that finding of fact number 55 wherein
the ALJ finds that "[a]dding only six inches in height would be
sufficient to permit transit of deer-sized animals" is not
supported by competent substantial evidence. (R.O.: 26).  The
Governing Board may not reject or modify the findings of fact
unless the agency first determines from a review of the entire
record, and states with particularity in the order, that the
findings of fact were not based upon competent substantial
evidence.  Section 120.57(1)(1), Fla. Stat. (1999).  There being
no competent substantial evidence to support this finding, the
Governing Boards strikes the above-quoted portion of finding of
fact number 55.



     Accordingly, the Governing Board adds the following permit
condition:

The permittee shall install three box
culverts under the road crossing designated
in the permitted plans as impact F-36.  Each
culvert shall be designed to accommodate the
passage of deer-sized animals along the creek
bed.  These plans must be reviewed and
approved by the District staff prior to
construction.

     b.  In findings of fact numbers 33 though 38, the ALJ finds
that alternative locations for golf hole 6 evaluated by Hines and
proposed by Petitioners are "viable economical alternatives" that
would "retain the advantages of a signature hole while preserving
the wetlands."  (R.O.: 20).  In conclusion of law number 113, the
ALJ finds that the "additional modifications" proposed for the
location of golf hole 6 would be "minimal and practicable."
(R.O.: 46).  To implement a modification of the design of golf
hole 6 that is consistent with the Recommended Order, the
Governing Board adds the following permit condition:

Prior to commencement of construction of any
portion of golf hole 6, the permittee shall
submit revised plans for the design of golf
hole 6 to District staff for review and
written approval.  The revised plans must
demonstrate that all surface water runoff
will be directed to the storm water
management system.  This golf hole shall be
designed in a fashion that avoids impacts to
wetlands and may not be larger than proposed
in the plan presented at the administrative
hearing.  The design shall be consistent with
one of the two alternatives presented at the
administrative hearing on the permit
application.

     Allowing post-hearing design submittals is well recognized.
Kralik v. Ponce Marina, Inc. and Dept. of Envtl. Regulation, 11
F.A.L.R. 669, 672 (Dept. of Envtl. Regulation, January 11,1989),
affirmed, 545 So.2d 882 (Fla. 5th DCA 1989) (Agency concluded
that reasonable assurance was given provided that the applicant
submitted design and operation specification prior to
construction with notice of submittal to petitioners); Manasota
88. Inc. v. Agrico Chemical Co., 12 F.A.L.R. 1319 (Dept. of
Envtl. Regulation, January 2, 1990), affirmed, 576 So.2d 781
(Fla. 2d DCA 1991).  Furthermore, the relocation of the golf hole



was suggested by Petitioners, indicating that Petitioners have
been afforded sufficient due process notice as to the
modification.  See, Hopwood, supra.

     c.  In finding of fact number 39, the ALJ finds that:

To permit the vistas which a "signature" hole
requires, Hines should be permitted to reduce
the existing vegetation along the marsh in
the vicinity of the green of golf hole No.
6.  However, in order to address the
secondary impacts on the movement of animals
along the shore, a 25-foot buffer should be
maintained from the edge of the marsh
shoreward along the shoreline.  Hines should
be permitted to trim or replace the scrubs
[sic] to maintain a height of no less than 3
feet and to thin the trees to create and
maintain a view of the marsh.  This 25 foot
minimum buffer should be maintained all along
the Tolomato River and Marshall Creek. (R.O.:
20).

In finding of fact number 53, the ALJ further states that the
restoration and  enhancement of areas M-15 and M-16 which are
located adjacent to the  originally proposed impact area for golf
hole 6 "could be part of [the]  creation of the buffer in this
area."  (R.O.: 24).  While the ALJ's  modification may not have
fallen within what has come to be known as the "safe harbor"
buffer provision of 1 2.2.7(a),  9/  the ALJ concluded that the
modification provided adequate mitigation for any adverse
secondary  impacts to water resources. (R.O.: 20, 55).

     Accordingly, the Governing Board adds the following permit
condition:

To prevent secondary impacts from the use of
golf hole 6, the permittee shall maintain a
natural buffer that extends 25 feet landward
from the edge of the wetlands adjacent to
golf hole 6.  The buffer shall consist of
uplands except that the permi tee may elect
to include the areas designated M-15 and M-16
on the permitted plans as part of the buffer.
In order to create and maintain a view of the
marsh from the green at golf hole 6, the
permittee is authorized to thin trees,
including those located in the wetland or
buffer, and to trim or replace shrubs,
including those located in the wetland or



buffer, so that the shrubs have a minimum
height of at least three feet.  The permittee
shall depict the natural buffer on the design
plans submitted to the District for golf hole
6.  If the permittee decides to remove
vegetation or trees as authorized by this
condition, the permittee shall also submit a
trimming and vegetation removal plan to the
District for written approval by District
staff prior to such removal.  The plan shall
depict the area around the green in which the
permittee proposes to remove vegetation and
describe the removal method and the amount
and type of vegetation to be removed.

     d.  In finding of fact number 57, the ALJ finds that
"[b]ecause the proposed fill associated with golf hole No. 6 is
not found to be consistent with the rules and not approved, Hines
should be permitted to adjust the extent of its mitigation plan
accordingly."  (R.O.: 26).  The wetland fill impacts for the
project are reduced by 2.08 acres as a result of moving golf hole
No.  6. (Hines Ex.  13, Table A).  The mitigation plan for the
project did not separate out specific mitigation for that 2.08
acres, but rather offered mitigation for the entire project.
(Hines Ex.  2 and 13).  Moreover, additional mitigation will be
needed for up to 17.81 acres of wetland impacts in future phases
of the Marshall Creek DRI. (R.O.: 25-26).  Thus, the most
effective method for adjusting the mitigation plan is to credit
the mitigation made for this impact against mitigation required
for future impacts on the same property.  Accordingly, the
Governing Board adds the following permit condition:

The permittee shall implement the mitigation
plan presented at the administrative hearing.
However, the approved mitigation plan
included mitigation for a 2.08 acre impact
designated as F-105 that is not authorized by
this permit.  The permittee may utilize the
mitigation that was provided for this
unauthorized impact to offset future impacts
on the same property in accordance with
Section 12.3 of the ERP Applicant's Handbook.

     e.  In findings of fact numbers 88, 89, and 90, the ALJ
describes archeological sites 8SJ3472, 8SJ3474 and 8SJ3473
respectively and finds that "[i]t was determined that these three
sites did not warrant Phase II examination."  (R.O.: 36).
However, in finding of fact number 91, the ALJ finds that
"[g]iven the nature of the heavy construction necessary to build
the road or the green for the golf holes and the resultant



irreparable damage to an archeological site, archeological staff
should be present when excavating these areas to halt
construction if the excavation reveals that the sites are more
significant than initially determined."  Consistent with finding
of fact number 91, the ALJ recommends in conclusion of law number
124 that "Hines be required to have trained archeologists on-site
when excavation is begun at each of these sites to halt work if
they determine the character of the site warrants reporting and
preservation."  (R.O.: 50).  In order to implement this
recommendation, the Governing Board adds the following permit
condition:

At ieast one qualified archeologist shall be
present on the project site during the
excavation of archeological sites 8SJ3474,
8SJ3473 and 8SJ3472.  If the archeologist
finds that the character of any of these
sites warrants reporting and preservation or
that the site is more significant than
initially determined, excavation of the site
shall be halted, the Permittee shall notify
the District of such findings, and the
Permittee shall consult with the Division of
Historic Resources to develop and implement
an appropriate plan for the site.

     f.  In finding of fact number 82, the ALJ finds "[a]s an
adjunct to the chemical plan, the water in these shallow wells
should be periodically tested to ensure no chemicals leech [sic]
into the surficial water table."  In order to implement this
finding, District staff recommended that language be added as a
condition of the CUP permit.  Because this proceeding is being
remanded for additional findings of fact and conclusions of law
on the consumptive use permit application, the Governing Board
will reserve ruling on this recommendation.  Please refer to the
section entitled "Consumptive Use Permit" for a discussion of the
Governing Board's decision to remand the consumptive use permit
application.

RULINGS ON HINES' EXCEPTIONS

Hines' Exception No. 1

     Hines takes exception to finding of fact number 16 wherein
the ALJ finds that the entry road crosses Marshall Creek and
requires the installation of a culvert for the passage of deer
and bear.  Hines' exception to this finding is accepted.  In
response, the Governing Board relies on its Ruling to District
Exception No. 2.  Hines also recommends modifying the conclusion
of law to include the following condition:



If, during future phases of construction, the
existing Shannon Road crossing at Marshall
Creek is modified, then the crossing must be
designed so as to provide for a minimum
three-foot clearance to allow for passage of
animals.

As discussed in our ruling on District Exception Number 2, we are
adding a condition based on the ALJ's recommendation.  We find no
competent substantial evidence in the record to support Hines'
proposed condition, and thus, this portion of Hines' Exception
Number 1 is rejected.

Hines' Exception No. 2

     In the Recommended Order, the ALJ proposes various
modifications to the project that are necessary for his
recommendation of approval.  However, the ALJ did not include
language for permit conditions that would implement these
modifications.  To that end, Hines has proposed permit conditions
in its exceptions numbered 2, 3, 4, 6 and 7.

     In Exception No. 2, Hines proposes a permit condition to
address the ALJ's modifications to the project found in findings
of fact numbers 35 and 39.  The modifications are to the location
of golf hole No. 6 and to certain buffer requirements.  In
response, the Governing Board relies on its Ruling to District
Exception No. 7(b) and (c).

Hines' Exception No. 3

     In response to the ALJ's finding of fact number 55, Hines
proposes a permit condition to address the ALJ's recommended
modification of the project to require that the temporary road
crossing at F-35 and F-36 be designed to include certain
culverts. (R.O.: 25-26).  The Governing Board relies on its
Ruling to District Exception No. 7(a).

Hines' Exception No. 4

     In response to the ALJ's finding of fact number 56 and
conclusion of law number 142, Hines proposes a permit condition
to address the ALJ's recommendation that the amount of mitigation
needed to off-set the wetland impacts can be reduced as a result
of the elimination of wetland impact F-105. (R.O.: 25-26, 57-58)
The Governing Board relies on its Ruling to District Exception
No. 7(d).



Hines' Exception No. 5

Hines takes exception to an apparent typographical error in
finding of fact number 74 on the basis that there is no competent
substantial evidence in the record to support it.  Typographical
errors are addressed in a separate section entitled
"Typographical Corrections."

Hines' Exception No. 6

In finding of fact number 82, the ALJ finds "[a]s an
adjunct to the chemical plan, the water in these shallow wells
should be periodically tested to ensure no chemicals leech [sic]
into the surficial water table."  In order to implement this
finding, Hines recommended that language be added as a condition
of the CUP permit.  Because this proceeding is being remanded for
additional findings of fact and conclusions of law on the
consumptive use permit application, the Governing Board will
reserve ruling on this recommendation.  Please refer to the
section entitled "Consumptive Use Permit" for a discussion of the
Governing Board's decision to remand the consumptive use permit
application.

Hines' Exception No. 7

In response to the ALJ's finding of fact number 91 and
conclusions of law numbers 124 and 139, Hines proposes a permit
condition to address the ALJ's recommendation that archeological
staff be present when excavating Sites 8SJ3472, 8SJ3473 and 8SJ
3474 and that construction be halted if, during the excavation,
the archeologist determines that the sites are more significant
than initially determined. (R.O.: 36, 50, 56).  The Governing
Board relies on its Ruling to District Exception No. 7(e).

THE CONSUMPTIVE USE PERMIT APPLICATION

The Recommended Order contains no conclusions of law
regarding the consumptive use permit application at issue in this
proceeding.  Petitioners' Exception No. 33 notes this deficiency
and asserts the permit should either be denied or remanded to the
Administrative LAW Judge.  The District's Exception No. 6
suggests the Governing Board cure the defect by inserting legal
conclusions as proposed in the District exception which are
referenced to the ALJ's findings of fact.  The Governing Board
rejects District Exception No. 6 and accepts Petitioners'
Exception No. 33 requesting a remand.

In a section 120.57, Fla. Stat., proceeding the
Administrative Law Judge finds the facts and applies the law to
the facts, as would a court, and additionally serves the public



interest role of exposing, informing, and challenging agency
policy and discretion.  State ex ref. Dep't of Gen. Serv. v.
Willis, 344 So.2d 580 (Fla. 1st DCA 1977); McDonald v. Dep't of
Banking and Finance, 346 So.2d 569 (Fla. 1st DCA 1977).  This
role is served in section 120.57(1)(k), Fla. Stat. (1999), which
mandates, in pertinent part, "[t]he presiding officer shall
complete and submit to the agency and all parties a recommended
order consisting of findings of fact, conclusions of law, and
recommended disposition or penalty, if applicable, and any other
information required by law to be contained in a final order"
(emphasis added).  Further, section 120.57(1)(b), Fla. Stat.
(1999), provides, in pertinent part, "[a]ll parties shall have
the opportunity...to submit exceptions to the presiding officer's
recommended order. . ."  (emphasis added).  See, Rule 28-106.217,
Fla. Admin. Code.  The opportunity of parties to submit
exceptions is not only statutorily required, but is essential for
a party to preserve matters for appellate review.  Couch v.
Comm'n on Ethics, 617 So.2d 1119 (Fla. 5th DCA 1993) (matters not
properly excepted to or challenged before the agency head are not
preserved for appeal); also, Envtl. Coalition of Florida v.
Broward County, 586 So.2d 1212 (Fla. 15t DCA 1991); Kantor v.
Sch. Bd. of Monroe County, 648 So.2d 1266 (Fla. 3d DCA 1995).
Consequently, the essential requirements of the law direct the
Administrative LAW Judge to submit conclusions of law in the
Recommended Order and that the parties be provided the
opportunity to submit exceptions to those recommended conclusions
before final action in this proceeding.  See, Cohn v. Dep't of
Professional Regulation, 477 So. 2d 1039 (Fla. 3rd DCA 1985);
Beaumont v. Orlando Regional Healthcare System, Inc., 19 F.A.L.R.
1116 (November 30,1995).

While the Recommended Order does contain factual findings
related to the consumptive use permit, on remand for inclusion of
the conclusions of law, the Administrative Law Judge may find it
necessary for additional findings from the evidence to properly
apply the findings to the requisite law.  Thus, the Governing
Board is statutorily obligated to remand this proceeding to the
Administrative LAW Judge to make those factual findings on the
evidence presented at hearing regarding the consumptive use
permit application and to provide appropriate conclusions of law
on those findings.

TYPOGRAPHICAL CORRECTIONS

In addition to its rulings on exceptions, the Governing
Board makes the following rule clarifications and corrections to
typographical errors:

1.  In finding of fact number 51 of the Recommended Order,
third sentence, the following correction should be made: "[a]ll



wetland impacts and all wetland mitigation occur in the Tolomato
River drainage basin and on the project site side."

2.  In finding of fact number 58 of the Recommended Order,
first sentence, the following correction should be made: "[o]f
the 309.99 acres of wetlands on the Project site, 102.73 will be
preserved, 14.16 will be lost, and 1.75 will be disturbed
distributed."

3.  In finding of fact number 74 of the Recommended Order,
first sentence, the following correction should be made: "[t]he
quantity quality of water proposed for golf course irrigation is
consistent with the results from an irrigation demand model
prepared by the University of Florida Supplemental Irrigation
Requirement model."  (See, Vol. VI: 103-104; Hines PRO, FOF 50).

4.  In conclusion of law number 142 of the Recommended
Order, first sentence, the following correction should be made:
"[i]n order to off-set adverse impacts functions to wetland
functions and values, mitigation may be required."  (See, Section
12.3 MSSW-A.H.).

5.  The caption of the Recommended Order contains a
misspelling of the name of Petitioner Bobby C. Billie.  The
spelling of Petitioner's name is hereby corrected to be "Bobby C.
Billie."

6.  The Recommended Order contains a misspelling of the
name of Petitioner's hydrology expert Marie Zwicker.  The
spelling is hereby corrected to "Marie Zwicker."

FINAL ORDER

     ACCORDINGLY, IT IS HEREBY ORDERED:

     As to the ERP application, the Recommended Order dated
December 30, 1999, attached hereto, is adopted in its entirety
except as modified by the final action of the Governing Board of
the St. Johns River Water Management District in the rulings on
Petitioner's Exceptions 3 and 4, District's Exceptions 1, 2, 3,
4, 5 and 7(a-e) and Hines' Exceptions 1, 2, 3, 4, 5 and 7.
Hines' application number 4-109-0216A-ERP for an individual
environmental resource permit is hereby granted under the terms
and conditions contained in the District's proposed agency action
as set forth in the Technical Staff Report dated October 7, 1999,
attached hereto, with the addition of the following conditions:

     1)  Permittee shall install two thirty-inch culverts under
the road crossing designated in the permitted plans as impact F-
35.



     2)  The permittee shall install three box culverts under the
road crossing designated in the permitted plans as impact F-36.
Each culvert shall be designed to accommodate the passage of
deer-sized animals along the creek bed.  These plans must be
reviewed and approved by the District staff prior to
construction.

     3)  Prior to commencement of construction of any portion of
golf hole 6, the permittee shall submit revised plans for the
design of golf hole 6 to District staff for review and written
approval.  The revised plans must demonstrate that all surface
water runoff will be directed to the storm water management
system.  This golf hole shall be designed in a fashion that
avoids impacts to wetlands and may not be larger than proposed in
the plan presented at the administrative hearing.  The design
shall be consistent with one of the two alternatives presented at
the administrative hearing on the permit application.

     4)  To prevent secondary impacts from the use of golf hole
6, the permittee shall maintain a natural buffer that extends 25
feet landward from the edge of the wetlands adjacent to golf hole
6.  The buffer shall consist of uplands except that the permittee
may elect to include the areas designated M-15 and M-16 on the
permitted plans as part of the buffer.  In order to create and
maintain a view of the marsh from the green at golf hole 6, the
permittee is authorized to thin trees, including those located in
the wetland or buffer, and to trim or replace shrubs, including
those located in the wetland or buffer, so that the shrubs have a
minimum height of at least three feet.  The permittee shall
depict the natural buffer on the design plans submitted to the
District for golf hole 6.  If the permittee decides to remove
vegetation or trees as authorized by this condition, the
permittee shall also submit a trimming and vegetation removal
plan to the District for written approval by District staff prior
to such removal.  The plan shall depict the area around the green
in which the permittee proposes to remove vegetation and describe
the removal method and the amount and type of vegetation to be
removed.

     5)  The permittee shall implement the mitigation plan
presented at the administrative hearing.  However, the approved
mitigation plan included mitigation for a 2.08 acre impact
designated as F-105 that is not authorized by this permit.  The
permittee may utilize the mitigation that was provided for this
unauthorized impact to offset future impacts on the same property
in accordance with Section 12.3 of the ERP Applicant's Handbook.

     6)  At least one qualified archeologist shall be present on
the project site during the excavation of archeological sites



8SJ3474, 8SJ3473 and 8SJ3472.  If the archeologist finds that the
character of any of these sites warrants reporting and
preservation or that the site is more significant than initially
determined, excavation of the site shall be halted, the Permittee
shall notify the District of such findings, and the Permittee
shall consult with the Division of Historic Resources to develop
and implement an appropriate plan for the site.

     7)  As part of any future permit application for the
construction of a loop road that includes a crossing over
Marshall Creek, the permittee shall design the crossing to allow
the passage of deer and bear.

CUP

ORDER OF REMAND

     The Governing Board is statutorily obligated to remand this
proceeding to the Administrative Law Judge to provide appropriate
conclusions of law regarding the consumptive use permit
application and to make any additional findings of fact on the
evidence presented at hearing in order to provide sufficient
factual basis for these conclusions of law.

     Therefore, it is ORDERED:

     This case is hereby remanded to the Division of
Administrative Hearings for the limited purpose of the
Administrative Law Judge making conclusions of law related to the
issue of whether the Consumptive Use Permit application of
Respondent Hines Interests Limited Partnership should be granted,
and making any additional findings of fact on the evidence
presented at hearing in order to provide sufficient factual basis
for these conclusions of law.

     DONE AND ORDERED this 9th day of February, 2000, in Palatka,
Florida.

ST. JOHNS RIVERWATER
MANAGEMENT DISTRICT

BY:_________________
   William W. Kerr
   CHAIRMAN



     RENDERED this 10th day of February, 2000.

BY:_________________
   SANDRA BERTRAM
   DISTRICT CLERK

ENDNOTES

1/  The finding is found under the heading "GOLF HOLE NO. 6" and
states: To permit the vistas which a 'signature hole' requires,
Hines should be permitted to reduce the existing vegetation along
the marsh in the vicinity of the green of golf hole No.  6.
However, in order to address the secondary impacts on the
movement of animals along the shore, a 25-foot buffer should be
maintained from the edge of the marsh shoreward along the
shoreline.  Hines should be permitted to trim or replace the
scrubs [sic] to maintain a height of no less than 3 feet and to
thin the trees to create and maintain a view of the marsh.  This
25-foot buffer should be maintained all along the Tolomato River
and Marshall Creek. (R.O.: 20).

2/  It should be noted that the District's rules do not contain
any buffer requirements applicable to this case.  Rather, Hines
proposed buffers to prevent adverse secondary impacts and for
mitigation.  Unless additional measures are needed for the
protection of listed species for nesting, denning or critically
important feeding habitat, secondary impacts to wetland habitat
functions associated with adjacent upland activities will not be
considered adverse if wetland buffers with a minimum width of 15
feet and an average width of 25 feet are provided.  See section
12.2.7(a), MSSW-A.H.  Hines proposed such buffers in several
locations. (R.O.: 21, Finding of Fact Number 44).

3/  Section 10.2.2. refers back to parts of sections 9.1.1 and
10.1.1, MSSW A.H..  These in turn describe the criteria listed in
40C-4.301 and 40C-4.302, Fla. Admin. Code., respectively.

4/  The relevant wetlands are those associated with impact areas
F-40, F-55, F-56, F-57, F-58, F63, F-64, F-65, F-66, F-67, F-73,
and F-74.

5/  Section 12.2.2.1, A.H.  provides:

Compliance with sections 12.2.2-12.2.3.7,
12.2.5 - 12.3.8 will not be required for
isolated wetlands less than one half acre in
size unless:



(a)  the wetland is used by threatened or
endangered species,

(b)  the wetland is located in an area of
critical state concern designated pursuant to
chapter 380, Fla. Stat.

(c)  the wetland is connected by standing or
flowing surface water at seasonal high water
level to one or more wetlands, and the
combined acreage so connected is greater than
one half acre, or

(d)  the District establishes that the
wetland to be impacted is, or several such
isolated wetlands to be impacted are
cumulatively, of more than minimal value to
fish and wildlife.

6/  See, Sarah H. Lee v. St. Johns River Water Management
District and Walden Chase Developers, Ltd., DOAH Case No. 99-2215
(rendered September 27, 1999) (Threatened and endangered species'
incidental use of isolated wetlands less than 0.5 acres in size
did not rise to level of Kuse" contemplated by section 12.2.2.1,
MSSW-A.H.).  Further, if an agency's interpretation of a rule is
one of several permissible interpretations, the agency's
interpretation must be upheld despite the existence of other
reasonable alternatives.  Suddath Van Lines. Inc. v. DEP, 668
So.2d 209, 211 (1st DCA 1996) See also, Falk v. Beard, 614 So.2d
1086 (Fla. 1993) (Construction of rule by agency charged with its
enforcement and interpretation is entitled to great weight;
courts should not depart from that construction unless it is
clearly erroneous).

7/  Pursuant to sections 12.2.2.1 and 12.2.1.1, MSSW-A.H., Hines
was not required to implement practicable design alternatives to
eliminate or reduce adverse impacts to isolated wetlands less
than 0.5 acres in size.  Section 12.2.1.1, MSSW-A.H., only
requires a reduction and elimination analysis when "a proposed
system will result in adverse impacts to wetland functions and
other surface water functions such that it does not meet the
requirements of sections 12.2.2 through 12.2.3.7."  Section
12.2.2.1, MSSW-A.H., does not require compliance with these
sections (i.e.  12.2.2 -12.2.3.7) except in limited circumstances
that have been found not to be applicable in the instant case.
Since section 12.2.2.1, MSSW-A.H., does not require compliance
with the very sub-sections that determine whether a reduction and
elimination analysis is even necessary, such an analysis is not
required for isolated wetlands less than 0.5 acres in size that



are not covered by the exceptions contained in sections 12.2.2.1
(a)-(d), MSSW-A.H.

8/  Section 12.2.3.6, MSSW-A.H.  provides in relevant part that
"The District will provide copies of all . . . individual . . .
permit applications to the Division of Historical Resources of
the Department of State and solicit their comments regarding
whether the regulated activity may adversely affect significant
historical and archeological resources."  The District's
consideration of the Division of Historical Resources was
therefore appropriate in making its determination of whether the
Marshall Creek entry road and golf course project will adversely
affect significant historical and archeological resources.

9/   Secondary impacts to the habitat functions of wetlands
associated with adjacent upland activities will not be considered
adverse if buffers, with a minimum width of 15 feet and an
average width of 25 feet, are provided abutting those wetlands
that will remain under the permitted design. (Section 12.2.7(a),
MSSW-A.H.) (Emphasis added).  These buffers shall remain in an
undisturbed condition, except for drainage features. (Section
12.2.7(a), MSSW-A.H.) (Emphasis added).  The foregoing is often
referred to as a "safe harbor."  Where an applicant elects not to
utilize buffers of the above described dimensions, buffers of
different dimensions, measures other than buffers, or information
may be proposed to provide the required reasonable assurance.
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RECOMMENDED ORDER

A hearing was held pursuant to notice, on October 18-22,

1999, by Stephen F. Dean, assigned Administrative Law Judge of

the Division of Administrative Hearings, in St. Augustine,

Florida.
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     For Petitioners Bobbie C. Billie and Shannon Larsen:

                       Deborah Andrews, Esquire
                       11 North Roscoe Boulevard
                       Ponte Vedra Beach, Florida  32082

     For Petitioner The Sierra Club:

                       Peter Belmont, Esquire
                       102 Fareham Place, North
                       St. Petersburg, Florida  33701

                       Deborah Andrews, Esquire
                       11 North Roscoe Boulevard
                       Ponte Vedra Beach, Florida  32082

     For Respondent St. Johns River Water Management District:

                       Veronika Theibach, Esquire
                       Jennifer Springfield, Esquire
                       St. Johns River Water
                       Management District
                       Post Office Box 1429
                       Palatka, Florida  32078-1429

     For Respondent Hines Interests Limited Partnership:

                       John G. Metcalf, Esquire
   Pappas, Metcalf, Jenks, Miller & Reinsch
   200 West Forsyth Street, Suite 1400
   Jacksonville, Florida  32202

   Marcia Parker Tjoflat, Esquire
   Lynne Matson, Esquire
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                       1301 Riverplace Boulevard, Suite 1500
   Jacksonville, Florida  32207

STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES

Whether the proposed entry road, golf course, and associated

surface water management system for Marshall Creek Development

(the Project), is consistent with the standards and criteria for
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issuance of an Environmental Resource Permit (ERP), as set forth

in Rules 40C-4.301 and 40C-4.302, Florida Administrative Code.

Whether the proposed consumptive use of water for irrigation

of the Marshall Creek Golf Course and the proposed temporary

consumptive use of water for household-type use is consistent

with the standards and criteria for issuance of a Consumptive Use

Permit, as set forth in Rule 40C-2.301, Florida Administrative

Code.

PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

In February 1999, the St. Johns River Water Management

District (hereinafter referred to as "District") issued a Notice

of Intent to Issue a Consumptive Use Permit ("CUP") to Respondent

Hines Interests Limited Partnership (hereinafter referred to as

"Hines" or "Applicant") authorizing the use of 135 million

gallons per year of surface water from an on-site stormwater

management system, and 40 million gallons per year of groundwater

from the Floridan aquifer as a back-up source to irrigate

approximately 140 acres of golf course turf, and .73 million

gallons per year (for one year) of groundwater from the surficial

aquifer to supply water for household use.  On March 24, 1999,

Petitioner, the Sierra Club (hereinafter referred to as "Sierra")

filed a petition for formal administrative hearing protesting the

District’s issuance of the CUP permit.  (Petition 1).

Thereafter, the matters were referred to the Division of
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Administrative Hearings ("DOAH") to conduct a formal hearing

pursuant to Subsection 120.57(1), Florida Statutes.

In August 1999, the District issued a Notice of Intent to

Issue individual environmental resource permit ("ERP") number 4-

109-0216A-ERP to Hines authorizing the construction of a surface

water management system to serve an entry road and golf course.

On September 13 and 16, 1999, Petitioners Bobby C. Billie and

Shannon Larsen (hereinafter referred to as "Billie and Larsen")

and Petitioner Sierra filed petitions for formal administrative

hearings challenging the District’s proposed issuance of the ERP

permit. (Petition 2 and Petition 3, respectively).  Thereafter,

the matters were referred to the Division of Administrative

Hearings (DOAH) to conduct a formal hearing pursuant to

Subsection 120.57(1), Florida Statutes.

At the final hearing, Hines presented testimony from the

following witnesses:  Don Fullerton, an expert in land-use

planning, site design, financial planning, and development

approval; Walter O’Shea, an expert in real estate finance and

development; Scott Johnson, an expert in water resource

engineering; Scott Davidson, an expert in geology, including the

discipline of hydrogeology; Harvey Harper, an expert in surface

water management systems and water quality; Anne Stokes, an

expert in archaeology; Buford Pruitt, Jr., an expert in botany,

wetlands delineation and assessment, wildlife ecology, state and

federal protected species, and environmental resource permitting;
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and William Michael Dennis, an expert in environmental resource

permitting, biology, wetlands ecology, wildlife, threatened and

endangered species, and plant taxonomy.  The following exhibits

offered by Hines were received into evidence:  Hines Exhibit

numbers 1-11, 13-30, 32, 34-35, 37-43, 45-59, 61-66, and 68-76.

The District presented testimony from the following expert

witnesses:  Everett Frye, an expert in water resource engineering

and water management permitting; Walter Esser, an expert in

wetland and wildlife ecology, mitigation planning, wetland

delineation, and environmental resource permitting and

regulation; Caroline Silvers, an expert in hydrogeology and

consumptive use permitting; David Miracle, an expert in water

resource engineering, stormwater management, and water quality

analysis; and Jeffrey Elledge, an expert in ERP and CUP

permitting and regulation, water resource engineering, civil

engineering, hydrology, water quality, and stormwater management.

The following exhibits offered by the District were received

into evidence:  District’s Exhibit numbers 1-5, 7-8, and 11-13.

Petitioners presented testimony from the following

witnesses:  Michael McElveen, an expert in real estate appraisal

and the economic evaluation of real estate development; Paul

Moler, an expert in herpetology and ornithology; Helen Carter-

Cortopassi, an expert in wetlands ecology; Richard McCann, an

expert in wildlife ecology; Robert Thompson, environmental

administrator; Gary Clough, an expert in transportation
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facilities engineering; Jan Brewer, an expert in the review of

projects from an overview standpoint; Laurie Macdonald, an expert

in wildlife ecology, black bears, and mitigating transportation

impacts to wildlife; Glenda Thomas; Marie Zuicker, an expert in

hydrology/geology; Bobbie C. Billie, an expert in indigenous

culture; Robert Williams; Donald Beattie; and Bill Hamilton, an

expert in horticulture and pesticide application.  The following

exhibits offered by the Petitioners were received into evidence:

Exhibit numbers 1-4, 13, 17, and 21-22.

In addition to the Parties’ exhibits identified above, the

Administrative Law Judge received Exhibit HO-1 into evidence.

The ten volumes of the Transcript of the final hearing were

filed on November 5, 1999, and the parties were allowed ten days

in which to submit proposed recommended orders.  Each party

timely filed a Proposed Recommended Order which was read and

considered.

FINDINGS OF FACT

THE PROJECT OVERVIEW

The Site

1.  The proposed entry road, golf course, and associated

surface water management system are the initial phase of the

Marshall Creek Development of Regional Impact (DRI).  The

Marshall Creek DRI site is located north of St. Augustine between

U.S. Highway 1 and the Tolomato River, across from International

Golf Parkway.  Across from the Marshall Creek DRI's frontage on
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U.S. Highway 1 lies the Florida East Coast Railway and industrial

and commercial development.  The Marshall Creek DRI site is

approximately 1,343 acres.

2.  Several out-parcels are located in the eastern part of

the Marshall Creek DRI site.  The out-parcels are currently

developed with single family residences.  Access to the out-

parcels is currently provided by Shannon Road, a county road that

runs from U.S. 1 through the Marshall Creek site to the out-

parcels.  The out-parcel owners will be given easement rights

over the proposed road system.  The Applicant has not been able

to obtain options for purchase of the out-parcels.  Development

restrictions require that buffers be placed between the out-

parcels and any new construction.

Overview of the Entry Road

3.  The entry road will be approximately one mile long, and

will run from U.S. Highway 1 at its intersection with

International Golf Parkway to the current location of where

Shannon Road crosses Stokes Creek.  The Marshall Creek DRI allows

only one full intersection onto U.S. Highway 1.

Overview of The Golf Course

4.  The golf course will be an 18-hole course, with driving

range.  Its design incorporates a surface water management system

(System) for the course.  The System is intended to provide water

quality treatment, water quantity attenuation, and water for golf

course irrigation.  The golf course irrigation will be
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supplemented by water withdrawn from a deep (Floridan aquifer)

well.  Plans for the initial phase of the golf course development

also include construction of two "way stations" (golf course

comfort stations), a sales center, a temporary clubhouse, and a

construction trailer.  Water for those facilities will be

supplied by shallow (surficial aquifer) wells.

Overview of Project Development

5.  In addition to the golf course, the DRI will include a

village center, comprised of recreational, civic, commercial

facilities, golf course clubhouse, sales center, swim and tennis

facilities, and a variety of distinct residential neighborhoods

or villages buffered from one another by the preserved wetlands

and upland buffers.  The village center is an integral part of

the Marshall Creek DRI and is intended to be a community focal

point to provide an identity for the project and a community

gathering destination for its residents and visitors.

Approximately 2,600 units of single-family residences are

planned, with the lower density residential development located

along the eastern portions of the property to preserve the tree

canopy in the upland maritime hammock areas.  Along U.S. 1,

retail and commercial uses are planned south of the entry road,

and office development is planned north of the entry road.  A 12-

acre school site and a 10-acre public park are planned adjacent

to the north of the entry road.  The DRI Development Order limits

the total number of acres of wetlands which can be impacted to 35
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acres for all phases of the DRI.  This means that no more than

17.81 acres of wetlands can be impacted in the future phases.

THE ENTRY ROAD DETAIL

6.  The route of the road, as described above, is displayed

on Sheets 24 and 25 of Hines Exhibit No. 10.  A surface water

management system for the entry road will convey stormwater

through 5,200 linear feet of curb and gutter roadway, storm

inlets and concrete pipes to a wet detention stormwater pond.

The wet detention pond impounds water for stormwater treatment by

holding back runoff from the 16-acre drainage basin to allow

chemical, biological, and physical removal of pollutants.  In

addition, the wet detention pond provides for the post-

development peak rate of discharge to prevent it from exceeding

the pre-development peak rate of discharge.  The wet detention

pond discharges to Stokes Creek, a designated Class II water

body.  Therefore, the surface water management system is designed

to provide an additional fifty percent treatment volume (i.e.,

1.5 inches of runoff instead of 1 inch of runoff).  The surface

water management system does not discharge to a land-locked

system.  The entry road is not located within a stream or water

course with an upstream drainage basin of five or more square

miles.

7.  A ditch will be constructed on the north side of the

entry road to capture runoff from undeveloped areas north of the

entry road which currently flows to Stokes Creek.  This ditch
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will direct the water in its natural state around the entry road

and detention pond back to Stokes Creek.  This redirected runoff

will have a negligible effect on the wetlands in the upstream

area of Stokes Creek because the water will not be contaminated;

it will be reintroduced into Stokes Creek; and the wetlands where

it would have gone are primarily hydrated through rainfall and

groundwater saturation.

8. The proposed entry road will impact a number of

wetlands.  As one proceeds along the proposed entry

road and the portion of the loop road to be

constructed in Phase I, the road will impact areas

F-4, F-111, F-112, F-8A, F-29, F-33, F-35, and F-36.

9.  F-4 is an isolated wetland less than 0.5 acre in size.

F-111 is an isolated forested wetland of 0.09 acre.  F-112 is an

isolated wetland of 0.12 acre.  F-8A is an isolated wetland 0.23

acre.  F-20 is an isolated wetland of 0.27 acre.  F-33 is an

isolated wetland of 0.22 acre.  F-35 is an isolated wetland of

0.17 acre.  F-36 is an isolated wetland of 0.43 acre.

ENTRY ROAD IMPACTS

10.  As stated above, the DRI mandates that the proposed

entry road enter the Marshall Creek site opposite the present

intersection of U.S. Highway 1 and International Golf Parkway.

This is south of the existing intersection of U.S. Highway 1 and

Shannon Road.
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11.  There are several safety considerations in the planning

of the entry road.  These issues include the radius of the

roadway curves, roadway design-speed, site distance along the

road, and provision for adequate traffic stacking for entry into

U.S. Highway 1.

12.  The water diversion ditch north of the entry road was

redesigned to completely avoid one isolated wetland.

13.  Hines and the District presented extensive unrebutted

testimony that the District's design criteria for the surface

water management system serving the entry road are met.

14.  The road's proposed location is a compromise between

the necessity to design the road for safe travel and to avoid the

wetlands.  One of the considerations in designing a safe road at

this location is the fact that a public school and park will be

accessible in the initial portion of this road.  The damage done

to the wetlands is offset by the mitigation plan proposed by

Hines.  Therefore, I find that the proposed impacts to areas F-4,

F-111, F-8A, F-20, F-29 and F-33 are consistent with the

standards and criteria in Rules 40C-4.301 and 40C-4.302, Florida

Administrative Code, and are acceptable as proposed without

further mitigation or alteration.

15.  One of the concerns raised by the Petitioners is the

diminished hydration to the Stokes Creek area as a result of the

water diversion ditch planned to the north of the proposed entry

road between U.S. Highway 1 and the road intersection with the
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loop road just north of impact area F-33.  The Petitioners also

raised concerns about the diversion of surface waters into the

surface water management system proposed by Hines which will be

used to irrigate the golf course.

16.  To address these concerns, I find it necessary that

Hines place culverts under the proposed road at impact areas F-35

and F-36.  The culvert at F-35 need not consider animal transit.

However, the construction of the box culvert at F-36 must make

provision for deersized animals to transit the creek bed.  This

is to mitigate the concerns of the Petitioners regarding

interference with game trails in these wetlands, and to avoid

road kills by interrupting those routes.  I do not find it

necessary to make allowances for animals at F-33.  The planned

culvert is sufficient; however, where the entry road crosses

Marshall Creek where Shannon Road currently is located, I find

that a culvert of sufficient size to accommodate the passage of

deer and bear needs to be installed for the reasons mentioned

above.

17.  Secondary impacts from construction and use of the

entry road and its surface water management system will not cause

violations of water quality standards or adverse impacts to

functions of wetlands or other surface waters.  The surface water

management system for the entry road complies with Rule 40C-

42.023(2)(a), Florida Administrative Code, giving rise to the

presumption that the discharge from the system complies with
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state water quality standards.  Further, the anticipated

concentrations of pollutants from the surface water management

system are expected to comply with Class II water quality

standards.  Water quality standards for all constituents are met.

The total mass of pollutants discharging from the site will be

less after development than in the pre-development condition.

Levels of coliform bacteria and biological oxygen demand will be

improved in the receiving waters because of the extended

residence time in the ponds.  Adverse drawdown of wetlands will

not occur because portions of the pond and diversion ditch will

be hydrologically isolated from nearby wetlands by construction

of pond liners and cutoff walls.

THE GOLF COURSE

18.  Surface water treatment and attenuation for the golf

course is provided by a series of 11 wet detention ponds.

Surface water from the golf course will not run directly into the

wetlands receiving water without prior treatment from the

stormwater management system.  Three of the ponds are

interconnected and are designed to retain water not only for

water quality treatment and attenuation, but also to serve as a

source of golf course irrigation water.  Of the 11 ponds, 10

discharge to Marshall Creek and one discharges to Stokes Creek.

Both water bodies are classified as Class II waters.  Discharge

points from the stormwater treatment system are designed to

minimize impacts to wetlands.  Portions of the pond near wetlands
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will be constructed with impermeable cutoff walls to prevent

drawing down the groundwater beneath these wetlands.  The

stormwater will not discharge to a land-locked system.  The golf

course is not located within a stream or water course with an

upstream drainage basin of five or more square miles.

19.  The primary source of golf course irrigation will be

ponds L-1, Y-1 and Y-2, collectively the Irrigation Ponds, with a

deep well serving as a supplemental source.  A total demand of

135 million gallons per year (mgy) of irrigation water is

anticipated during the first three to four years.  The Irrigation

Ponds are anticipated to produce only 40 mgy; initially for

irrigation.  Therefore, approximately 95 mgy will be needed from

the deep well.  As the Marshall Creek DRI becomes more developed,

the increased impervious surfaces in the drainage basins will

produce more surface water runoff for the Irrigation Ponds.  The

Irrigation Ponds will receive approximately two and one-half

times the amount of surface water needed for irrigation.  As the

stormwater increases, the groundwater will be used solely as

emergency backup.

20.  In addition to the golf course irrigation, 0.73 mgy of

shallow (surficial aquifer) water is to be used for household-

type (potable and sanitary) uses for two-way stations and three

temporary facilities in the vicinity of the village center/golf

clubhouse.  In the vicinity of the village center/golf clubhouse,

these uses will only be for one year because JEA (a public supply
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system) plans to provide potable water to the site by May of

2000.  At the anticipated rate of 400 gallons per day of

withdrawal from each of the surficial aquifer wells, the drawdown

effect from the surficial aquifer wells is expected to be about

0.01 foot of drawdown at the greatest point.

21.  Several isolated wetlands less than 0.5 acre in size

will be impacted by the golf course.  They are:  F-40 0.2 acre,

F-55 0.06 acre, F-56 0.17 acre, F-57 0.21 acre, F-58 0.36 acre,

F-63 0.16 acre, F-64 0.04 acre, F-65 0.05 acre, F-66 0.28 acre,

F-66 0.28 acre, F-67 0.08 acre, F-73 0.09 acre, and F-74 0.48

acre.  The functional values of these isolated wetlands are low.

They are not used by threatened or endangered species.  They are

not connected by standing or flowing surface water at seasonal

high water level to one or more wetlands to make the combined

acreage greater than one-half acre.  They are not located in an

area of critical state concern, and are of minimal value to fish

and wildlife individually or cumulatively.

22.  Several isolated wetlands greater that 0.5 acre in size

will be impacted by the golf course.  They are F-53, F-62, F-69,

F-71, and F-79.  These wetlands are generally dominated by trees,

and are a little deeper than the isolated wetlands less than 0.5

acre in size, and provide moderate functional value.

23.  Wetland F-82 is a 0.41-acre portion of a larger

isolated swamp impacted by golf hole No. 4.  This area has

historically been impacted by drainage and wildfire.  This area
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is a common habitat on-site.  Hines proposes to fill in and

eliminate this small portion of a much larger wetland.

24.  A detailed reduction and elimination analysis was

performed for the wetland impacts associated with the golf

course.  The impacts to Wetlands F-53, F-55, F-56, F-57, F-58, F-

62, F-63, F-64, F-65, F-66, F-67, F-68, F-71, F-73, F-74, and F-

79 are associated with the construction of a group of core

facilities close to each other, including the village center,

lake system, golf clubhouse, driving range and starting and

finishing holes on the golf course.  The location of these

facilities was moved to the current proposed site because of

the relatively high upland vegetation values in the area outside

of the core area; the relatively low quality of existing wetland

vegetation in the core area; and the need for the facilities to

be centrally located in the development.  The location of these

facilities in close proximity to one another because marketing

analysis has found that a segment of the population wants to live

on small lots in close proximity to mixed land uses; separating

the uses would be detrimental to the economic viability of the

commercial center; and the village green and clubhouse are

essential architectural elements to define the center of the

development.

25.  Impact on Wetland F-69 results from direct and

secondary impacts from construction of Irrigation Pond Y-2.  The

location was dictated by the drainage area and the irrigation
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requirements of the golf course.  Because the environmental

benefits to be achieved would be small in comparison to the cost

of modifying the Project, and because the modification of F-69

would result in significant changes to the type or function of

the proposed Project, the modifications are not considered

practicable.

26.  The impact on Wetlands F-41 and F-40 results from

direct and secondary impacts from construction of Pond I-2,

adjacent to golf hole No. 17.  Wetland F-40 is a relatively low

quality isolated wetland less than 0.5 acre in size, and Wetland

Impact F-41 is a 0.1-acre impact to a relatively low quality

wetland which has previously been ditched.  The environmental

benefits of avoiding these impacts would be small compared to the

cost of lining the proposed stormwater pond.  Because the

environmental benefits that could be achieved through avoidance

of these impacts would be small in comparison to the cost of the

modifications, the modifications are not considered to be

practicable.

27.  The impact on Wetland F-82 is for 0.41 acre of fill,

resulting from building the fairway for the golf hole No. 4.  If

the golf hole were moved further to the north, upland access to

the northeast portion of the Marshall Creek DRI would be

precluded.  Moving the golf course hole to the west would result

in a loss of nine premium house lots, and a reduction in value of

an additional 15 lots, for anticipated economic loss in excess of
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one million dollars.  Hines designed the golf hole fairway 50

feet narrower than preferred to reduce the wetland impact.

Wetland F-82 has historically been impacted by drainage.

Eliminating the impact would provide only a minor environmental

benefit compared to the economic cost of moving the golf hole.

The alternative of moving the golf hole is not practicable.

GOLF HOLE NO. 6

28.  Wetland impact area F-105 is a 2.5-acre portion of a

freshwater wetland located adjacent to the Tolomato River which

Hines proposed to fill for the construction of golf hole No. 6.

Golf hole No. 6 would run parallel to the shoreline in a north-

south direction.  The golf hole would be approximately 575 feet

from tee to green, and the majority of the hole would be located

in wetlands.  As proposed, construction of the golf hole would

destroy the existing wetlands.

29.  The reason for construction of golf hole No. 6 in the

proposed location is Hines' desire to create a so-called

"signature" hole immediately adjacent to the Tolomato River

marsh.  Hines presented evidence that having such a signature

hole would increase the amount that it might charge for green

fees, and enhance the overall desirability of the course as a

place to live and a place to play golf.  The specific value of

the signature hole, according to Hines, is 6 million dollars over

11 years.
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30.  Adverse secondary impacts would result from building

golf hole No. 6 as proposed.  The marsh adjoining the proposed

hole is a feeding area for wading birds to include the little

blue heron, tri-colored heron, snowy egret, roseate spoonbill,

wood stork, black skimmer, and bald eagle.  Human activity at the

location will impact adversely the feeding of some of these

species.

31.  Another adverse secondary impact is the destruction of

the existing buffer between the marshland and upland area at golf

hole No. 6.  This wooded area provides a corridor for the

movement of wildlife along the edge of the marsh.  Creation of a

hole in the existing buffer will disturb or eliminate this

movement.

32.  Hines assessed the alternative location for golf hole

No. 6 in which wetlands impacts would be eliminated by locating

the hole and uplands immediately to the south of the proposed

location.  This new location would still allow the hole to be

located along the Tolomato River and permit Hines to have a

signature hole.

33.  Hines estimated that building the golf hole in its

alternative location would require a redesign of the residential

lot plan and the loss of six building lots at an estimated value

of $1,140,000.  However, the alternative design would eliminate

the impacts to the wetlands and save in construction and
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mitigation costs so that net cost of relocating the hole would be

$848,000.

34.  Assuming that the value of the real estate that would

be lost is correct, the loss of this income would be an

insignificant change in the rate of the return for the project,

and would have no effect on the economic viability of the

project.

35.  An alternative location suggested by Petitioners is to

build golf hole No. 6 parallel to the axis of golf hole No. 7.

The alternative site for the green for golf hole No. 6 is in the

vicinity of Hines' proposed location of the tee boxes for golf

hole No. 6 and with the hole east and west rather than north and

south.  Although the Petitioners did not suggest the location of

the tee box for the alternative site, it is assumed that it would

be in the vicinity of the southern-most out-parcel, a short

distance from the green on golf hole No. 5.

36.  This second alternative location for golf hole No. 6

requires changes in Hines' plans for the secondary road network

in the development.

37.  I find that Hines' original plan to fill and destroy

the wetlands to construct golf hole No. 6 is not consistent with

standards and criteria in Rules 40C-4.301 and 40C-4.302, Florida

Administrative Code.

38.  I find the alternatives proposed by Hines and

Petitioners are viable economical alternatives to Hines' proposal
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and retain the advantages of a signature hole while preserving

the wetlands.

39.  To permit the vistas which a "signature" hole requires,

Hines should be permitted to reduce the existing vegetation along

the marsh in the vicinity of the green of golf hole No. 6.

However, in order to address the secondary impacts on the

movement of animals along the shore, a 25-foot buffer should be

maintained from the edge of the marsh shoreward along the

shoreline.  Hines should be permitted to trim or replace the

scrubs to maintain a height of no less than 3 feet and to thin

the trees to create and maintain a view of the marsh.  This 25-

foot minimum buffer should be maintained all along the Tolomato

River and Marshall Creek.

40.  This buffer would be consistent with District's rules

and the other conditions of the DRI.

SECONDARY IMPACTS TO WATER RESOURCES

41.  As part of its evaluation of wetland impacts caused by

construction and operation of the entry road and golf course, the

District considered secondary impacts resulting from use of those

facilities.  Specifically, traffic on the entry road may kill

animals crossing the road, and may reduce wildlife usage of areas

adjacent to Wetland Impact areas F-20, F-12, F-8A, F-11, and

F-33.  Clearing areas C-2 and C-5 may reduce wildlife usage as a

result of operation of the golf course.  No upland buffer is

proposed adjacent to the wetland areas located adjacent to
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Wetland Impact areas F-82 (golf hole No. 4) and F-105 (golf hole

No. 6), C-2 (golf hole No. 3) and C-5 (golf hole No. 8), and the

use of those golf holes is considered a secondary impact for

purposes of wildlife usage and water quality impacts.

42.  Golf cart crossings at C-2, C-9, C-11, and C-13 are

elevated crossings and the tree canopy will be maintained.

43.  The wildlife functions access would be impacted by the

project as proposed.

44.  To prevent secondary wetland impacts in other portions

of the site, Hines has agreed to preserve upland buffers between

wetlands and adjacent upland uses.  The upland buffers will be of

native vegetation, where existing, or of planted trees in areas

that have been disturbed.  The buffers will be at least 25 feet,

with some areas having larger buffers.

45.  With regard to potential secondary impacts to uplands

currently used by listed aquatic and wetland dependent species,

there is no evidence that these animals use the uplands for

nesting or denning or as critically important feeding habitat.

However, there is evidence that in the past alligators have

nested in wetlands adjacent to Marshall Creek; these wetlands

will be protected by upland buffers.

46.  One aquatic and wetland-dependent species which could

potentially use the site is the Florida Black Bear.  The Florida

Black Bear has known populations in the area and ranges over a

wide variety of habitat.1  However, there is nothing unique about
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the Project site for Florida Black Bear use, and the habitat on-

site is not the type preferred by bears for denning.

47.  Petitioners presented evidence of possible travel

corridors for Florida Black Bear across the site.  Those travel

corridors included both wetland and upland areas.  The buffers

mentioned above along the Tolomato River will address travel

corridors for the bears and ameliorate human impacts on the

marsh.

WILDLIFE

48.  In addition to analyzing the functions and values to

wetlands based upon vegetation, soils, and hydrology, Hines

investigated actual usage of the site by wildlife by conducting a

wildlife survey.  Prior to conducting the wildlife survey, Hines'

representatives contacted the Florida Game and Freshwater Fish

Commission and obtained approval of survey types and

methodologies to be used.  After reviews of the literature and a

reconnaissance study, Hines conducted four types of surveys:

upland transects, wetland transects, gopher tortoise transects,

and aquatic grass bed surveys.  Additionally, Hines'

environmental consultants performed wetland jurisdictional

determinations on the site, and looked for wading birds while

conducting those surveys.  In all, Hines' environmental

consultants spent in excess of 690 hours on the site, but no

listed aquatic and wetland-dependent species were found on the

site.  Wading birds such as osprey, brown pelican, little blue
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heron, bald eagle, snowy egret, and wood stork, were observed in

the salt marsh areas to the east of the site, but were not

observed on-site.  Two abandoned alligator nests were found in

the Marshall Creek wetlands.

49.  For purposes of permit evaluation, the District assumed

that wading birds and bald eagles will opportunistically use

foraging and roosting sites in the Project area.  Likewise, the

District assumed wetlands may be used by alligators for nesting,

and that avifauna, West Indies Manatee, Loggerhead Sea Turtle,

Green Sea Turtle and Leatherback Sea Turtle occur in the Tolomato

River adjacent to the Project.

50.  One federally-listed plant species was reported by a

lay witness on an out-parcel, a Golden Leather Fern.  However,

that particular plant was identified by an expert as a common

Phlebodium Aureum.  The Golden Leather Fern is not on-site.

WETLAND MITIGATION

51.  Mitigation will be undertaken to offset adverse direct

and secondary impacts to wetland functions caused by the Project.

The mitigation plan includes wetland and upland preservation,

wetland and upland enhancement, wetland creation, and wetland

restoration.  All wetland impacts and all wetland mitigation

occur in the Tolomato River drainage basin and on the project

side.

52.  Wetland creation will occur in Wetland Mitigation Areas

M-18, M-19, M-20, M-21, M-22, M-23, M-24, M-25 and M-26, and will
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consist of scraping down upland areas to achieve wetland

hydrology and planting wetland vegetative regeneration.  In order

to achieve successful recreation of wetland functions, the

created wetlands are to be located adjacent to existing wetland

areas, which will assist in achieving proper hydrology and

vegetation regeneration.  The following created wetlands will be

forested or have a forested component:  M-6, M-9, M-21,

M-22, M-24, M-25, and M-26.  The following created wetlands will

be herbaceous in whole or in part:  M-18, M-19, M-21, M-22, M-23,

M-24, M-25 and M-26.  The total created wetland acreage is 11.34

acres.

53.  Hines also proposes to restore or enhance the wetland

functions lost by prior wetland impacts to Wetland Mitigation

Areas M-5, M-15 and M-16.  Restoration of Mitigation Area M-5

will consist of removing fill associated with the existing

Shannon Road and planting wetland vegetation.  Enhancement will

also occur in area M-5 through plugging existing ditches to allow

rehydration of areas previously drained.  Restoration areas M-15

and M-16, adjacent to Wetland Impact F-105, and part of that

wetland system, will be planted with wetland herbaceous materials

and have a forested component.  Although the fill relating to

construction of golf hole No. 6 should be denied, this

restoration and enhancement could be a part of creation of the

buffer in this area.  Restoration and enhancement comprise 3.27

acres of overall mitigation.
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54.  Hines will place 102.73 acres of wetlands under a

conservation easement pursuant to the provisions of Section

704.06, Florida Statutes.  These wetlands include an extensive

network of connected wetlands associated with the Tolomato River,

portions of Stokes Creek and Marshall Creek, and isolated

wetlands throughout the DRI site.  Additionally, 38.06 acres of

adjacent upland buffers will be placed under a conservation

easement pursuant to the provisions of Section 704.06, Florida

Statutes.  Approximately 6.68 acres of the upland buffer area

have been previously been disturbed and will be enhanced by

conversion to maritime hammock vegetation.  The upland buffers

will be a minimum of 25 feet, with some areas greater than that.

In future phases, many of the upland buffers will be used for

treatment of rear lot runoff in order to meet stormwater

requirements, which will not significantly alter the habitat or

buffering functions of those wetland areas to the adjacent

wetlands.

55.  The mitigation plan is intended to provide mitigation

for both the direct impacts from wetland dredging and filling and

the secondary impacts related to golf hole No. 6 as originally

proposed by Hines.  Shannon Road currently crosses wetland BBB

with an unculverted crossing at the location of M-5.  The box

culverts under the crossing at F-36 will be two and one-half feet

tall and 12 feet wide, providing good connectivity on either side

of the road.  However, its height is insufficient for a pathway
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for animals.  Adding only six inches in height would be

sufficient to permit transit of deer-sized animals.  The Shannon

Road crossing at F-33 will be improved with larger culverts that

will restore hydrology to the area and reduce secondary impacts

associated with the road.  Bridging that wetland crossing area

would not provide significant wildlife benefits due to the

shallow nature of the wetland systems in that area at present.

56.  By deferring to one of the alternatives proposed for

area acres by Hines or the Petitioners the amount necessary of

mitigation is reduced.

57.  Because the proposed fill associated with golf hole No.

6 is not found to be consistent with the rules and not approved,

Hines should be permitted to adjust the extent of its mitigation

plan accordingly.

58.  Of the 309.99 acres of wetlands on the Project site,

102.73 will be preserved, 14.16 will be lost, and 1.75 will be

distributed.  To off-set adverse impacts, 11.34 acres will be

created and 3.27 acres will be enhanced or restored.

Additionally, 38.06 acres of upland will be preserved.

59.  To ensure that the wetland creation areas are

successful, Hines will monitor the wetland mitigation areas for

five years.  There are no impacts to wetland functions which are

not likely to be successfully recreated, because the wetlands

being impacted are not particularly unique and because the

mitigation plans ensure the proper hydrology for successful
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wetland creation.  Success will be achieved by providing viable

and sustainable ecological and hydrological functions in that:

(1) the impacts are to lower quality wetlands on site; and (2)

the mitigation incorporates all elements of the mitigation in

appropriate places.

60.  The wetland mitigation and monitoring is anticipated to

cost approximately $460,000.  Chase Bank of Texas has extended a

line of credit to Hines for a $530,000 letter of credit to be

issued to the District to ensure completion of the mitigation and

monitoring.

WATER QUANTITY CONSIDERATIONS

61.  The entry road and golf course stormwater management

systems (collectively, the "System") are designed so that the post-

development peak rate of discharge will not exceed the pre-

development peak rate of discharge for the past 25-year, 24-hour

design storm.  There are no land-locked receiving waters for the

System, so there is no requirement that the System be designed to

match post-development runoff volumes to pre-development runoff

volumes.  The System is not located on a stream or water course with

an upstream drainage area of five square miles or greater, and

therefore the flood plain encroachment criteria of Section 10.5(c),

Applicant's Handbook, does not apply.  The System will not be

impounding water in streams or water courses, so the provisions of

Section 10.5(d), Applicant's Handbook, do not apply.
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62.  By not increasing the discharge rate off-site, the System

will not result in off-site flooding.  To prevent on-site flooding,

Hines developed the Project to be flood-free as required by St

John's County ordinances, and construction and operation of the

System will not result in on-site or off-site flooding.

63.  With regard to whether water quantity adversely impacts

the value of functions provided by wetlands and other surface

waters, there are three considerations:  (1) overland flow;

(2) groundwater drawdown; and (3) groundwater recharge.  As to

overland flow, there will be no net loss of surface water to Stokes

Creek or Marshall Creek.  With regard to adverse groundwater

drawdown, such drawdown has been prevented through implementation of

a system of cut-off walls to prevent the System from drawing down

nearby wetlands.  Groundwater flow patterns will be maintained.

Project impacts to groundwater recharge will be insignificant

because the entry road will represent about a one percent loss of

recharge area; and 96-97 percent of the golf course area will remain

pervious surface, available for recharge.  For added assurance that

wetland hydrology will not be adversely affected, Hines is required

to monitor the wetlands adjacent to Pond L to ensure that the

wetland hydrology is maintained, and to institute remedial measures

if they are needed.

WATER QUALITY

64.  The System complies with the applicable design

standards for wet detention systems set forth in Chapter 40C-
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42.026, Florida Administrative Code, and Section 20 of the

applicable Applicant's Handbook.

65.  Hines will implement an erosion and sediment control

plan during construction of the project to prevent migration of

sediments.

66.  The System will comply with the numeric water quality

standards for Class II waters, and the system will remove more

than 95 percent of annual pollutant loading.

67.  Background water quality sampling data indicate that

the receiving waters for the System do not currently meet Class

II water quality standards for two parameters under pre-

development conditions.  The first parameter, total and fecal

coliforms (a type of bacteria), is common in undeveloped sites

such as the existing Marshall Creek site.  Under post-development

conditions, the total and fecal levels will have a net

improvement because the residence time for stormwater in the

System exceeds the life span of these bacteria.

68.  The second parameter that does not currently meet Class

II standards is dissolved oxygen.  Under post-development

conditions biochemical oxygen demand (BOD), will be reduced by 82

percent as compared with pre-development conditions.  Also,

numerous design features have been incorporated to improve oxygen

levels in the stormwater discharge, including depth criteria,

length-to-width ratio of ponds, cascading flow over the discharge

weir, aeration at the bottom of the discharge structure, and
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aeration in the spreader swale as the discharge enters the

wetland.  Together, these factors assure that there  will be a

net improvement in the water quality of receiving waters for

dissolved oxygen.

69.  Hines will undertake measures to prevent significant

damage to Class II waters.  These measures include oversized

surface water management systems, additional residence time for

stormwater treatment, an integrated golf course chemical

management plan, and a water quality monitoring plan.

Construction and operation of the System will not have a negative

effect on Class II receiving waters.

70.  Hines will undertake measures to prevent significant

water quality damage to the immediate Project area and adjacent

areas, including an erosion control plan, construction and

operation of the surface water management system, limits on the

chemicals to be used on the golf course, and distance of the golf

course from adjacent properties.  Construction and operation of

the System will not have an adverse impact on the water quality

of the immediate Project area or adjacent areas.

INTEGRATED CHEMICAL MANAGEMENT PLAN

71.  Prior to application of any chemicals, pesticides,

herbicides, or nutrients on the golf course, Hines will have to

summit to and obtain approval from the District of an Integrated

Chemical Management Plan (ICMP).  The goals of the ICMP are to

minimize the use of chemicals on the golf course and common
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landscaped areas and to minimize the potential for adverse

impacts to surface or ground-water quality.  The ICMP is to be

prepared after construction of the golf course to make the ICMP

as site-specific as possible, based on:  soil conditions;

selected plants; and optimal products to use to minimize

environmental impacts.  Required components of the ICMP include:

application of only granular slow-release fertilizers to allow

granular nutrient uptake; use of only EPA-approved products with

short half-lives; soil testing; spot application only of

pesticide use with no preventive maintenance; only proper

pesticide applications for specific problems can be used, and

only in the amount necessary to deal with the pest; watering,

mowing, water schedules, tailored to reduce the need for

chemicals; use of chemicals with a reduced tendency to leach; and

use of chemicals which do not have a tendency to bioaccumulate in

the environment.

72.  The chemical control plan specifically refers to

pesticides.  The Petitioners raise the issue that this does not

address fungicides and nematocides.  It should be made clear that

the chemical control plan addresses all chemical use without

regard to the targeted pest or problem.

73.  An analysis was made as to whether chemicals entering

the ground would affect water quality in nearby wells.  The

estimated travel time in the surficial aquifer in the area of the

golf course is estimated to be 1,100 days to travel 200 feet.2
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Given use of chemicals with half lives of 70 days or less, the

chemicals will breakdown prior to contact with adjacent wells.

Likewise, there will be no violation of state groundwater quality

standards.

WATER USE

74.  The quality of water proposed for golf course

irrigation is consistent with the results from an irrigation

demand model prepared by the University of Florida Supplemental

Irrigation Requirement model.  The proposed quantity is

consistent with the water allocations for other golf courses in

the area.  As such, the proposed use is in such quantity as is

necessary for economical and efficient utilization.

75.  The golf course stormwater management system has been

designed to be the primary source of irrigation water, to satisfy

over 100 percent of the irrigation water after a three to four-

year period.  During the interim, water from the Floridan aquifer

will supplement the surface water source, and that aquifer is

capable of supplying the requested amounts.  Water from the deep

aquifer contains more dissolved minerals and is less desirable

for drinking and household uses.  For these reasons, the combined

sources of water are capable of producing the requested amounts.

76.  With regard to water conservation measures, Hines has

implemented:  a re-use system which uses the lowest quality source

of water (stormwater) for 100 percent of its demand after three to

four years; irrigation demand restrictions (e.g., weather stations,
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rain sensor and soil moisture device); and restrictions on

irrigation during daylight hours.  Consequently, all available water

conservation measures have been implemented.

77.  "Reclaimed water" (i.e., treated sewage effluent) is not

available for use at the site.  However, Hines has agreed to use

reclaimed water for irrigation if it becomes available.

GROUNDWATER RESOURCES

78.  The possibility that the proposed water use from the

Floridan aquifer well will cause significant saline water

intrusion was considered.  Other wells in the area which have

been constructed to the depth of the proposed well have pumped

water for many years at similar rates for years without causing

saline water intrusion in the aquifer.  Hines conducted tests of

an existing on-site well, and water quality samples from that

test showed no changes in water quality.  In addition, Hines is

required to conduct an aquifer performance test during use to

provide further assurance that no saline water intrusion is

occurring.

79.  To determine whether the proposed use of water will

interfere with any presently existing legal use of water, Hines

conducted tests and computer simulations that anticipated

drawdown effects within the Floridan aquifer.  The computer

simulations demonstrated the radius of effects to the hydraulic

pressure (potentiometric level) in the aquifer resulting from the

proposed pumping.  The anticipated drawdowns in the closest well
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owned by other existing legal users ranged from 1.3 to 3.4 feet.

The potentiometric level in the aquifer in the area of the site

is at 20 feet above land surface, so even a drop of three or four

feet will not impede the ability of existing users to withdraw

water from their well.

80.  With regard to whether the proposed water use from the

surficial aquifer wells will cause significant saline water

intrusion, several factors indicate that no such intrusion will

occur.  First, water quality data indicate that the surficial

aquifer in the area meets secondary drinking water standards.

There is no underlying saline water in the surficial aquifer, and

the wells are not located near a source of lateral saline water

intrusion.  Also the proposed pumping rates are so low, they

would not cause hydraulic pressure changes which could induce

saline water intrusion.

81.  The proposed use will not cause surface water levels or

the water level to be lowered so that stages of vegetation will

be adversely and significantly affected on off-site properties.

This is because the low rate of pumping from the surficial

aquifer wells will result in a maximum drawdown of about 0.01

feet.

82.  As an adjunct to the chemical plan, the water in these

shallow wells should be periodically tested to ensure no

chemicals leech into the surficial water table.
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83.  Regarding the concerns expressed by the Petitioners

over spraying chemicals in close proximity to the marshes and

creeks, the requirement of maintaining a minimum 25-foot buffer

zone will assist in preventing chemicals used on the golf course

from migrating into the marsh or creeks.

84.  The District's Governing Board has not by rule reserved

any water from use.

CULTURAL RESOURCES (ARCHEOLOGICAL ASSESSMENT)

85.  Regarding archeological sites, Ann Stokes, Ph.D.,

testified concerning her survey of the DRI site.  In her Phase I

survey, Dr. Stokes looked at previously identified archeological

sites and searched the DRI site for previously unidentified

archeological sites.  Hines conducted a Phase I cultural resource

survey of the entire Marshall Creek DRI property.

86.  The Phase I study consisted of:  gathering and

analyzing existing environmental and cultural resource

information (including an oral history provided by out-parcel

residents); based upon that analysis, preparing a probability

model of the location of historic and archaeological sites; and

conducting shovel tests of the entire property at intervals

determined based upon the results of the probability model.  A

total of over 1,000 test holes were dug on the property.  Of

those, about 100-120 holes contained artifacts.  The survey was

conducted in accordance with the guidelines of the Florida

Division of Historical Resources.
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87.  With regard to the entry road and golf course project

area, Dr. Stokes identified sites 8SJ3472, 8SJ3473, 8SJ3474,

8SJ3475 and 8SJ3476 as sites not meeting the criteria to be

placed on the national register.

88.  Site 8SJ3472 is located on both sides of Shannon Road

at the approximate location of the green for golf hole No. 7 and

the crossing of Marshall Creek by the loop road.  Dr. Stokes

believed that site 8SJ3472 was a Weedon Island and St. Johns site

dating from between 500 BC and 1565 AD.

89.  Site 8SJ3474 is a multi-component site upon which Dr.

Stokes found artifacts dating from 500 BC to 1200 AD and also

historic ceramics dating from 1813 to the present.  This site is

located at the approximate location of the green for golf hole

No. 17.

90.  Site 8SJ3473 is located at the approximate location of

the Tee box for golf hole No. 16, and was determined by Dr.

Stokes to contain artifacts from the period dating from 500 BC to

2000 AD.  It was determined that these three sites did not

warrant Phase II examination.

91.  Given the nature of the heavy construction necessary to

build the road or the green for the golf holes, and the resultant

irreparable damage to an archeological site, archeological staff

should be present when excavating these areas to halt

construction if the excavation reveals that the sites are more

significant than initially determined.
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92.  Archeological site 8SJ3475 is a scatter of flakes of

stone.  This was probably the result of the sharpening of an

ancient stone tool.  The site is of no archeological

significance, but does indicate that a thorough search of the

property was conducted.

93.  The remaining archeological sites, 8SJ3476, 8SJ3146,

8SJ3145, 8SJ3149, and 8SJ3471 are being enhanced or preserved.

94.  With regard to the 8SJ3476, Old Kings Road site, the

site consists of a historic roadbed that is partially contained

on the Marshall Creek DRI property.  The roadbed was constructed

between 1772 and 1775, during the British occupation of Florida.

It was first constructed of compacted soil; in the early 1900's

shell fill was added; and after World War I it was bricked.  The

site runs for miles (from St. Marys, Georgia to New Smyrna,

Florida) and is better preserved in other parts of Florida.  The

entry road will cross the old roadbed site.  In order to mitigate

for the effects from construction of the entry road, Hines has

agreed to:  document the vertical stratigraphy of the roadbed

through scaled drawings and photographs; and preserve a portion

of the historic roadbed.  This plan was approved by the Division

of Historical Resources.  The Division of Historical Resources

advised the District that, based upon the mitigation offered for

the impacts to Old Kings Road, the entry road and golf course

project would not adversely affect any significant historic or

archaeological resources.
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95.  Additional sites are located on the Marshall Creek DRI

Property, but outside of the entry road and golf course project

area.  These are:  8SJ3146, shell midden; 8SJ3145, shell midden;

8SJ3149, shell midden; and 8SJ3471, shell midden.  The shell

middens contain shell and faunal remains (animal bones) as well

as artifacts (primarily pottery).  Shell middens are common in

St. Johns County.  Site 8SJ3475 has been deemed to not be

potentially significant.

96.  Hines will conduct Phase II archaeological studies to

determine whether the four shell middens are significant sites.

The Division of Historical Resources has approved the Phase II

work plan.  No adverse effects to historic archeological

resources will be allowed in further phases because Hines will be

required to either preserve sites or mitigate impacts as directed

by the Division of Historical Resources.

SHELLFISH HARVESTING AREAS

97.  This was an issue hotly contested because of the nature

of the maps prepared by Florida Department of Environmental

Protection, Division of Marine Resources (FDEP, DMR) which

describe the shellfishing areas in the vicinity of the Project.

The parties were asked to brief this issue.  For the reasons

stated in Hine's brief, it is concluded that no portion of the

Project is located within areas designated as approved,

restricted, conditionally approved or conditionally restricted

for shellfish harvesting pursuant to the "Shellfish Harvesting
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Area Classification Maps" prepared by the FDEP, DMR.  No portion

of the Project is located in or over areas where shellfishing

occurs, and the Project will not impact areas where shellfishing

will occur.

OTHER PUBLIC INTEREST CRITERIA

98.  The Project will not result in impediments to

navigation.  The Project will not adversely affect the flow of

water or cause harmful shoaling.

99.  The Project will not adversely affect fishing or

recreational values or marine productivity in the vicinity of the

Project.  The Project will not affect the temperature regime of

waters.  The total nutrient loadings for discharges from the site

will be less post-development than under existing conditions.

Any recreational values will be maintained.

FUTURE PHASES

100.  The surface water management system which serves the

golf course will provide treatment and attenuation for 505 acres.

The remainder of the Marshall Creek DRI property will be

developed in a variety of land uses, including residential,

office, commercial, and retail uses as well as the village

center, school, and park.

101.  No more than 35 areas of wetlands can be impacted

throughout the entire 1,343-acre Marshall Creek DRI.  The golf

course and entry road project call for a total of 14.16 acres of

fill impacts, of which, 2.59 acres of fill are located in
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wetlands of less than 0.5 acres and 11.57 acres of fill are in

other wetlands.  The golf course and entry road project also

entail 1.05 acres of clearing impacts, of which, .71 acre for

golf flyovers and .34 acre for golf cart crossings.  Projected

additional wetland impacts for the future phases are anticipated

to be approximately 17.81 acres.  These impacts are similar in

type to the wetland impacts which have been addressed in this

proceeding, and there is sufficient opportunity on the property

to mitigate for these impacts.  These potential wetland impacts

are not proposed or authorized in this proceeding but are

suggested as what may reasonably be expected to occur in the

future.  Further impacts will be reviewed with regard to a

reduction and elimination analysis, and if warranted will need to

be mitigated.

102.  With regard to water quality impacts from future

phases of the Marshall Creek DRI, the future phases will be

required to comply with the same discharge requirements as are

applied in this proceeding.  The surface water management system

proposed for the golf course and entry road will retain the

pollutants generated on-site; and will improve the quality of

water discharge for some parameters.  Proposed future phases are

located in areas which have adequate property available to

construct similar facilities, and there is nothing on the site

which would restrict their implementation.  Therefore, it is
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expected that the water quality standards can be met by proper

design of future phases.

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

103.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has

jurisdiction over the parties and subject matter in this case

pursuant to Section 120.57, Florida Statutes.

104.  This is a de novo proceeding intended to formulate

final agency action; Dept of Transp. v. J.W.C., Inc., 396 So. 2d

778, 786-87 (Fla. 1st DCA 1981).  The burden of proof in a

permitting hearing initially falls upon the Applicant to prove

entitlement by a preponderance of the evidence.  J.W.C., 396

So. 2d at 788 (citing Balino v. Dep't of Health & Rehabilitative

Servs., 348 So. 2d 349 (Fla. 1st DCA 1997)).  To carry the

initial burden, the Applicant must provide reasonable assurances

through presentation of credible evidence of entitlement to the

permit.  Id. at 789.  The Applicant's burden is one of reasonable

assurances, not absolute guarantees.  City of Sunrise v. Indian

Trace Community Dev. Dist., 14 F.A.L.R. 866, 869 (South Florida

Water Management Dist., January 16, 1992).  The Applicant's

evidence will be accepted by the trier of fact when it is

accepted by the agency and properly identified and authenticated

by the agency as being accurate and reliable.  J.W.C., 396 So. 2d

at 789.  Likewise, even for contested issues, an Applicant's

unrebutted testimony will not be rejected unless it is shown to
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be inaccurate or unreliable.  Id.; Merrill Stevens Dry Dock Co.

v. G. & J. Inc., 506 So. 2d 30 (Fla. 3d DCA 1987).

105.  Once the Applicant has carried this burden through a

preliminary showing of entitlement, the burden of presenting

contrary evidence shifts to the Petitioner.  J.W.C., 396 So. 2d

at 789; Hoffert v. St. Joe Paper Co., 12 F.A.L.R. at 4972, 4987

(Dep't of Envtl. Regulation, December 6, 1990).  The Petitioner

is required to present evidence of equivalent quality and prove

the truth of the facts alleged in the petition.  J.W.C., 396 So.

2d 789, Hoffert, 12 F.A.L.R. at 4987.  For Applicants who have

provided prima facie evidence of entitlement to the permit, the

permit cannot be denied unless the Petitioner presents contrary

evidence of equivalent value.  J.W.C., 396 So. 2d at 789; Ward v.

Okaloosa County, 11 F.A.L.R. 4217, 4236 (Dep't of Envtl.

Regulation, June 29, 1989).  The Petitioner's burden cannot be

met by way of presentation of mere speculation of what "might"

occur.  Chipola Basin Protective Group, Inc. v. Florida Chapter

Sierra Club, 11 F.A.L.R. 467, 480-81 (Dep't of Envtl. Regulation,

December 29, 1988).

106.  The Guana River Aquatic Preserve, is a designated

Outstanting Florida Water (OFW) adjacent to the Project.3  See

Rule 302.700(9)(h)16, Florida Administrative Code.  The Guana

River Marsh Aquatic Preserve was created by Section 258.394,

Florida Statutes (1999).  This statute provides a legal

description of the preserve, and describes the western boundary
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as the mean high water line of the Tolomato River.  The "mean

high water line" is defined in Section 177.27, Florida Statutes,

as the intersection of the tidal plane with the shore.  No

regulated activities associated with the Project are located

waterward of the mean high water line, and therefore, no portion

of the Project lies within this OFW.  All surface water discharge

is into Stokes or Marshall Creeks.  The Project meets the water

quality standard for discharge into those bodies, and should in

fact improve the quality of discharge.  The System's discharge

will be better than the current discharge.

ENVIRONMENTAL RESOURCE PERMIT

107.  The conditions for issuance of an ERP are contained in

Rules 40C-4.301 and 40C-4.302, Florida Administrative Code, which

are further explained by the "Applicant's Handbook, Management

and Storage of Surface Waters" (MSSW A.H.), adopted by reference

in Rule 40C-4.091(1), Florida Administrative Code.

108.  Rule 40C-4.301(1)(a), Florida Administrative Code,

requires that construction and operation of the System will not

cause adverse water quantity impacts to receiving waters and

adjacent lands.  Pursuant to Section 10.2.1, MSSW A.H., a

presumption is created that this condition is satisfied if:  the

post-development peak rate of discharge does not exceed the pre-

development peak rate of discharge for a 25-year, 24-hour design

storm; when a system discharges to a land-locked lake, the post-

development volume of runoff does not exceed the pre-development
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volume of runoff; when a project is located on a stream or water

course with a drainage area of five square miles or greater,

flood plain encroachment measures are undertaken; and where

applicable, low flow criteria are met.  All of the applicable

criteria have been satisfied.  The post-development peak rate of

discharge will not exceed the pre-development peak rate of

discharge for the 25-year, 24-hour design storm.  The System will

not discharge to a land-locked lake, and therefore, the volume

criterion is not applicable.  The Project is not located on a

stream or water course with an upstream area of five square miles

or greater, and therefore, the flood plain encroachment criterion

is not applicable.  The System will not impound water in a stream

or other water course, and therefore, the low flow criterion is

not applicable.  Having provided evidence of compliance with the

four criteria, Hines has presented reasonable assurances that

construction and operation of the System will not cause adverse

water quantity impacts to receiving waters and adjacent lands.

109.  Rule 40C-4.301(1)(b), Florida Administrative Code,

requires that construction and operation of the System will not

cause adverse flooding to on-site or off-site property.  Pursuant

to Section 10.2.1, MSSW A.H., a presumption is created that this

condition is satisfied if the four criteria listed in Conclusion

of Law in the above paragraph are met.  For the reasons set forth

in Conclusions of Law in the above paragraph, and because the

roadway design complies with the St. Johns County design
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standards for roadway flooding, Hines has presented reasonable

assurances that the presumption applies, and that construction

and operation of the system will not cause adverse flooding to

on-site or off-site property.

110.  Rule 40C-4.301(1)(c), Florida Administrative Code,

requires that construction and operation of the System will not

cause adverse impacts to existing surface water storage and

conveyance capabilities.  Pursuant to Section 10.2.1, MSSW A.H.,

a presumption is created that this condition is satisfied in the

four criteria listed in Conclusions of Law in the above

paragraph, and because the roadway design complies with the St.

Johns County design standards for roadway flooding, Hines has

presented reasonable assurances that the presumption applies, and

that construction and operation of the system will not cause

adverse flooding to on-site or off-site property.

111.  Rule 40C-4.301(1)(c), Florida Administrative Code,

requires that construction and operation of the System will not

cause adverse impacts to existing surface water storage and

conveyance capabilities.  Pursuant to Section 10.2.1, MSSW A.H.,

a presumption is created that this condition is satisfied if the

four criteria listed in Conclusion of Law in the above paragraph

are met.  For the reasons set forth in Conclusions of Law in the

above paragraph, Hines has presented reasonable assurances that

the presumption applies, and that construction and operation of
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the System will not cause adverse impacts to existing surface

water storage and conveyance capabilities.

112.  Rule 40C-4.301(1)(d), Florida Administrative Code,

requires that construction and operation of the System will not

adversely impact the value of functions provided to fish and

wildlife and listed species by wetlands and other surface waters.

Pursuant to Section 10.2.2, MSSW A.H., this condition (and other

conditions listed below) is satisfied if:  state water quality

standards will not be violated; the applicant establishes

evidence of financial responsibility and provides for an

operation and maintenance entity; environmental criteria set

forth in the MSSW A.H., are met; and applicable special basin

criteria are met.  Hines and the District presented sufficient

proof that the design of the System is in compliance with Chapter

40C-42, Florida Administrative Code, and therefore, the quality

of discharge to receiving waters is presumed to meet state water

quality standards.  See Rule 40C-42.023(2)(a), Florida

Administrative Code; and Section 10.7.2, MSSW A.H.  Further,

Hines and the District presented sufficient proof that water

quality standards will be met at the point of discharge and that

water quality in the receiving water will improve.  Hines

presented sufficient proof that a property owner's association

would provide for operation and maintenance of the System and

that association would have the financial capability to undertake

such operation and maintenance.  No special basin criteria have
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been adopted for this area.  With regard to the third criterion,

"Environmental Criteria," the requirements contained in Sections

12.2 through 12.3.8 are applied.  See Section 10.2.2(c), MSSW

A.H.  These are set out individually in the paragraphs below.

113.  Elimination of Reduction of Impacts.  Hines and the

District demonstrated that wetland impacts, except as

specifically discussed with regard to F-35, F-36, and F-105, have

been eliminated and reduced to the extent practicable.  Only

those design modifications required to ameliorate secondary

impacts have been imposed and they do not significantly alter the

Project in type or function.  Given the enhancement of public

safety and the minimal cost of modifications compared to the

environmental benefit to be achieved, the additional

modifications are minimal and practicable.  With these

modifications, Hines has provided reasonable assurances that it

has implemented all practicable design modifications to reduce or

eliminate adverse impacts to wetland functions and other surface

water functions.

114.  Fish, Wildlife, Listed Species and their Habitats.

Except as specifically noted above regarding additional

modifications to address secondary concerns about wildlife

habitat, Hines has addressed these concerns adequately.

Compliance with the environmental criteria contained in Sections

12.2.2 - 12.2.3.7, and 12.2.5 - 12.3.8, MSSW A.H., is not

required for the isolated wetlands less than 0.5 acre in size
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because they are:  not used by threatened and endangered species;

not located in an area of critical state concern; not connected

by standing or flowing waters to other wetlands or surface

waters; and not cumulatively or individually of more than minimal

value to fish and wildlife.  With regard to water quantity

impacts to wetlands, Hines and the District have demonstrated

that no adverse effect will be caused to wetlands remaining on-

site, through designs which:  prevent ground water drawdown

(e.g., cut-off-walls); retain surface water runoff in wetland

systems; and retain ground water recharge.  Consequently,

pursuant to Section 12.2.2, et. seq., MSSW A.H., Hines has

provided reasonable assurance that construction and operation of

the System will not impact the values of wetland and other

surface water functions so as to cause adverse impacts to the

abundance and diversity of fish, wildlife, and listed species; or

the habitat of fish, wildlife, and listed species.

115.  An assessment of impacts on values and functions

served by over 0.5 acre has been provided based upon conditions,

hydrological connection, uniqueness, location, and fish and

wildlife utilization.

116.  Public Interest Test.  Because the portions of the

project located in wetlands are not located within an OFW and

because the System does not significantly degrade an OFW, the

activities in wetlands must be deemed to be "not contrary to the

public interest."  See Section 12.2.3, MSSW A.H.  The following
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paragraphs review the balancing of the seven factors in the

public interest test.

117.  Public Health, Safety, and Welfare of the Property of

Others.  This is a neutral factor because the System provides

water quality treatment and attenuation without presenting an

environmental hazard; no portion of the Project is located

directly in a classified shellfish harvesting area, nor will it

cause closure or more restrictive classification of such an area;

state water quality standards will be met; the System will not

cause off-site flooding because it is designed so that the post-

development peak rate of discharge does not exceed the pre-

development peak rate; and retaining groundwater elevations off-

site will ensure that there will be no adverse environmental

impact on the property of others.

118.  Fish, Wildlife and their Habitats.  This factor is

considered neutral if the modifications set forth herein all are

implemented because the proposed mitigation will offset the

impacts to the values and functions served by the wetlands which

will be impacted.

119.  Navigation, Water Flow, Erosion, and Shoaling.  This

is a neutral factor because:  there are no structures proposed in

navigable waters; erosion control best management practices will

be employed; and no significant impact is anticipated in surface

or groundwater flow pattern.  See Section 12.2.3.3, MSSW A.H.
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120.  Fisheries, Recreation, and Marine Productivity.  This

is a neutral factor because the Project will not eliminate or

degrade fish nursery areas or change water temperatures.  The

wetlands will continue to function as under pre-developed

conditions.  See Section 12.2.3.4, MSSW A.H.

121.  Temporary or Permanent Nature.  This is a neutral

factor because, although the wetland impacts are permanent, the

mitigation offered is also permanent.

122.  Historical and Archeological Resources.  In this phase

of construction, this is generally a neutral factor.  The

District is required to evaluate whether the "regulated activity

located in, on or over wetlands or other surface waters" will

impact significant historic or archaeological resources.  The

District is required to solicit the comments of the Division of

Historical Resources to seek guidance as to whether the regulated

activity will adversely affect significant historic and

archaeological resources.  See Section 12.2.3.6, MSSW A.H.

123.  If such resources are reasonably expected to be

impacted by the regulated activity, then the applicant will be

required to conduct a survey and implement a plan to protect such

resources.  See Section 12.2.3.6, MSSW A.H.  This applicant

undertook such a survey under the approval of the Division of

Historical Resources.

124.  No significant or historic or archeological resources

were found in, on, or over wetlands or surface waters within the
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Project area.  One significant site (Old Kings Road) was found in

an upland area of the Project.  Hines has prepared a plan for

mitigating adverse impacts to that site.  Based upon the

mitigation plan, the Division has advised the District that the

Project will not adversely affect significant historical or

archeological resources.  See Section 12.2.3.6, MSSW A.H.  There

are three additional sites which do not meet the criteria for the

national register; however, because of their age and the proposed

nature of the activity to occur on them, it is recommended that

Hines be required to have trained archeologists on-site when

excavation is begun at each of these sites to halt work if they

determine the character of the site warrants reporting and

preservation.

125.  Current and Relative Value of Functions.  This factor

is neutral because the functions and values of wetlands being

impacted by the Project will either be maintained or be off-set

by the mitigation with the exception of F-105.

126.  With the elimination of the fill and destruction of

wetlands at F-105, all factors in the public interest balancing

test are considered neutral, and therefore the regulated

activities located in, on or over wetlands or other surface

waters are considered to not be contrary to the public interest.

127.  Water Quality.  The following five requirements are

applied in addition to the requirement that water quality
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standards will be met at the point of discharge.  See Section

12.2.4, MSSW A.H.

128.  Short-Term Water Quality Considerations.  Short-term

water quality impacts will be addressed through implementation of

an erosion control plan during the construction phase of the

Project.

129.  Long-Term Water Quality Considerations.  Once the

Project is built, the System will provide water quality treatment

designed to comply with the additional treatment volumes required

for discharge to Class II water bodies.  Post-development

pollutant loadings, and pollutant concentrations will be less

than pre-development pollutant loadings thereby causing an

improvement in water quality in the Class II and OFW receiving

waters.

130.  Mixing Zones.  A temporary mixing zone may be

requested by the applicant.  See Section 12.2.4.4, MSSW A.H.  No

such mixing zone has been requested and therefore, none is

applied.

131.  Where Ambient Water Quality Does Not Meet Standards.

If the receiving waters do not meet applicable water quality

criteria for any parameter, then, the Applicant is required to

demonstrate that (in addition to other water quality

requirements) the proposed activity will not contribute to the

existing violation for the parameters which do not meet the

standards.  See Section 12.2.4.5., MSSW A.H.  Water quality
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sampling data indicate that the receiving waters do not currently

meet Class II water quality standards for total and fecal

coliform and dissolved oxygen.  Hines and the District presented

sufficient proof that construction and operation of the System

will improve the water quality in the receiving waters for total

and fecal coliform bacteria and dissolved oxygen.  Consequently,

this criterion is satisfied.

132.  Class II Waters; Waters Approved for Shellfish

Harvesting.  A regulated activity located in, adjacent to or in

close proximity to Class II waters or located in waters

classified by the Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services

(Department) as approved, restricted, or conditionally restricted

for shellfish harvesting pursuant to Chapter 5L-1, Florida

Administrative Code, must comply with three additional criteria

contained in Section 12.2.5, MSSW A.H. as discussed below.4

See Section 12.2.1(d), MSSW A.H.  It is undisputed that shellfish

do not grow in any wetlands or other surface waters in which

regulated activities will be located.5

133.  The District shall deny a permit for a regulated

activity in Class II waters, which are not approved for shellfish

harvesting, unless the applicant proposed a procedure to protect

those waters and waters in the vicinity.  See Section 12.2.5(a),

MSSW A.H.  Hines has proposed procedures for short-term and long-

term water quality protection measures and has demonstrated that

Class II water quality standards will be met.  Additionally,
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discharge from the System will improve water quality in the Class

II areas for total and fecal coliform and dissolved oxygen.

134.  The District shall deny a permit for a regulated

activity in any class of waters where the location of the System

is adjacent to or in close proximity to Class II waters, unless

the Applicant submits a plan or proposes a procedure which

demonstrates that the regulated activity will not have a negative

effect on the Class II waters and will not result in violations

of water quality standards in the Class II waters.  For the

reasons stated in the above paragraph, this criterion has been

satisfied.

135.  The District shall deny a permit for a regulated

activity that is located directly in Class II or Class III waters

which are classified by the Department as approved, restricted,

conditionally approved, or conditionally restricted for shellfish

harvesting.  See Section 12.2.5, MSSW A.H.  No regulation

activities will be located directly in a shellfish "growing area"

as defined by Rule 5C-1.002(17), Florida Administrative Code, for

the reasons stated in Hines' brief on this specific issue.

Therefore, no regulated activities are proposed within waters

classified by the Department as approved, conditionally approved,

restricted, or conditionally restricted for shellfish harvesting,

as this criterion is not applicable.

136.  Secondary Impacts.  An applicant is required to

provide reasonable assurances that a regulated activity will not
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cause adverse secondary impacts to water resources.  See Section

12.2.7, MSSW A.H.  De minimis or remotely related secondary

impacts will not be considered.  Id.  If secondary impacts cannot

be prevented, then mitigation may be offered to offset those

impacts.  Id.  In evaluating secondary impacts, a four-part test

is used.

137.  Water Quality Violations or Adverse Impacts to Wetland

Functions.  An applicant must provide reasonable assurances that

secondary impacts from the construction and use of the Project

will not cause violations of water quality standards or adverse

impacts to the functions of wetlands.  Section 12.2.7(a), MSSW

A.H.  When a design provides for an upland buffer of an average

25 feet (minimum 15 feet), then upland activities will not be

considered adverse unless additional measures are needed for

protection of wetlands used by listed species for nesting or

denning, or critically important feeding habitat.  Id.  The

following were considered to be this type of adverse secondary

impacts:  use of the entry road; clearing areas C2 and C5; and

water quality and wildlife impacts from use of upland areas (in

golf holes nos. 6 and 8) adjacent to wetland areas if not

buffered.  Generally, the secondary impacts are offset by the

mitigation plan to include the impacts along golf hole No. 6

Marsh and Marshall Creek as modified herein.  Mitigation for the

other secondary impacts is provided in the mitigation plan.  For

other areas of the Project, maintenance of a trimmed 25-foot
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buffer together with the specified 25-foot average (15-foot

minimum) will enhance the preserved wetlands and provide

mitigation.  No wetlands on the site are used by listed species

for nesting, denning, or critically important feeding habitat,

and therefore, additional measures are not needed to protect such

areas.

138.  Ecological Value of Uplands for Nesting or Denning of

Aquatic or Wetland Dependent Listed Animal Species.  An applicant

must provide reasonable assurance that the construction,

alteration, and use of a proposed system will not adversely

impact the ecological value of uplands to aquatic or wetland

dependent listed animal species for enabling existing nesting or

denning by these species.  The rule specifically states that

consideration for foraging or wildlife corridors will not be

required except as necessary for ingress and egress to a nest or

den site from the wetland or other surface water.  Section

12.2.7(b), MSSW A.H.  Aquatic or wetland dependent species have

used and currently use the Project site and adjacent marshlands

for nesting and feeding.  This criterion is applicable in part,

and maintaining these natural corridors will enhance Hines'

mitigation of these and other impacts.

139.  Significant Historical and Archaeological Resources.

The Division of Historical Resources has determined that the

upland and wetland portion of the Project will not adversely

affect historic or archaeological resources.  Hines will submit a
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Phase II survey to the Division of Historical Resources to

determine whether sites located in future phases are significant.

Hines will be required to demonstrate that there will be no

adverse effects to historic and archeological resources for any

future phases prior to obtaining an ERP permit for those phases.

With trained personnel on site to monitor the excavation at

8SJ3474, 8SJ3473, and 8SJ3472, the chance a valuable asset would

be inadvertently destroyed is minimized.  Consequently,

reasonable assurances have been provided that this criterion has

been satisfied.

140.  Future Activities.  An Applicant must provide

reasonable assurances that the following activities will not

result in water quality violations or adverse impacts to the

functions of wetlands or other surface waters; future phases; and

activities that are regulated under ERP rules and are very

closely linked or causally related.  Reasonably expected future

phases and related activities have been described and evaluated.

There is sufficient useable land on the Marshall Creek DRI

property to provide for water quality treatment and mitigation

for anticipated wetland impacts.  Prior to any construction in

those other areas, Hines must obtain a permit, which will require

that water quality standards be met and that impacts to wetland

functions be eliminated, reduced, and mitigated as required by

law.  Consequently, this criterion is satisfied.
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141.  Cumulative Impacts.  An Applicant must provide

reasonable assurances that the proposed system, when considered

in conjunction with past, present and future activities in the

same drainage basin, will not result in unacceptable cumulative

impacts to water quality or wetland functions.  Section 12.2.8.,

et. seq., MSSW A.H.  For purposes of this analysis, the Project

is in the Tolomato River basin.  The water quality aspect of this

requirement is met because the system will cause a net

improvement in water quality in the receiving waters.  The

wetland mitigation plan offered for the Project ensures that

there will be no unacceptable cumulative impact because (1) the

mitigation plan off-sets the adverse impacts of the Project;

(2) the mitigations are to be undertaken on the Project site; and

(3) the mitigations are to be undertaken within the same drainage

basin.

142.  Mitigation.  In order to off-set adverse functions to

wetland functions and values, mitigation may be required.

Section 12.3, MSSW A.H.  Hines initially provided mitigation of

12.62 acres of direct wetland impact  with the elimination of the

impacts on golf hole No. 6, the need for the original amount of

mitigation is not necessary;6 however, the plan calls for the

following mitigation:  11.34 acres wetland creation; 0.16 acre

restoration; 3.18 acres enhancement; 38.06 acres upland

preservation; and 102.73 acres wetland preservation.  The ratios

of impact to mitigation are greater than those established by
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Section 12.3.2., MSSW A.H., and may be adjusted to reflect

construction of golf hole No. 6 in accord with one of the

alternative plans.  The mitigation off-sets the direct and

secondary impacts associated with the Project, and therefore this

criterion is satisfied.

143.  If Hines complies with the modifications herein, all

of the applicable criteria set forth in Section 10.2.2., MSSN

A.H., are met, and Hines has demonstrated reasonable assurance

that the System will not adversely impact the value of functions

provided to fish and wildlife and listed species by wetlands and

other surface waters as described in Section 12.2.2 et seq., MSSW

A.H.

144.  Likewise, compliance with the criteria set forth in

Section 10.2.2, MSSW A.H., discussed above constitutes reasonable

assurance that the conditions discussed herein after have been

met.

145.  Rule 40C-4.301(1)(e), Florida Administrative Code, and

Section 9.1.1(e), MSSW A.H., which require that construction and

operation of a system will not likely adversely affect the

quality standards set forth in Chapters 62-3, 62-4, 62-302,

62-520, 62-522 and 62-550, including any antidegradation

provisions of Rules 62-4.242(1)(a) and (b), 62-4.242(2) and (3),

and 62-302.300., Florida Administrative Code, and not violate any

special standards for OFW and Outstanding National Resource
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Waters as set forth in Rule 62-4.242(2) and (3), Florida

Administrative Code.

146.  Rule 40C-4.301(1)(i), Florida Administrative Code, and

Section 9.1.1(f), MSSW A.H., require that construction and

operation of a system will not cause adverse secondary impacts to

the water resource.

147.  Rule 40C-4.301(1)(j), Florida Administrative Code,

requires that construction and operation of the system will be

conducted by an entity with the financial, legal, and

administrative capability of ensuring that the activity will be

untaken in accordance with the terms and conditions of the

permit.

148.  Rule 40C-4.301(1)(K), Florida Administrative Code, and

Section 9-1.1(k), MSSW A.H., require that construction and

operation of a system will comply with any applicable special

basin or geographic area criteria established in Chapter 40C-41,

Florida Administrative Code, although this condition is not

applicable under any circumstance because no special basin or

geographic criteria have been adopted for systems located in this

part of St Johns County.

149.  Rule 40C-4.302(1)(a)-(d), Florida Administrative Code,

and Section 10.1.1(a)-(d) MSSW A.H., require that construction

and operation of a system which is located in, on, or over

wetlands or other surface waters will not be contrary to the

public interest as determined by balancing the seven public
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interest criteria discussed in the Conclusions of Law in the

above paragraph.

150.  Rule 40C-4.302(1)(b), Florida Administrative Code, and

Section 10.1.1(d), MSSW A.H., require that construction and

operation of systems which constitute vertical seawalls in

estuaries or lagoons, will comply with the additional criteria

provided in Section 12.2.6, MSSW A.H.  The Project plans do not

include such vertical seawalls and therefore the additional

criteria do not apply.

151.  As set forth in the Conclusions of Law in the above

paragraph, the System complies with the criteria contained in

Section 10.2.2, MSSW A.H., and therefore reasonable assurances

have been provided for these conditions.

152.  Rule 40C-4.301(1)(g), Florida Administrative Code, and

Section 9-1.1(g), MSSW A.H., require that construction and

operation of a system will not adversely impact the maintenance

of surface or ground water levels or surface flows established in

Chapter 40C-8, Florida Administrative Code.  This condition is

not applicable because no surface or ground water levels or

surface water flows have been established in the vicinity of the

Project.

153.  Rule 40C-4.301(1)(h), Florida Administrative Code, and

Section 9.1.1(h), MSSW A.H., require that construction and

operation of a system will not cause adverse impacts to a work of

the District established pursuant to Section 376.086, Florida
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Statutes.  This condition is not applicable because no work of

the District has been established in the vicinity of the Project.

154.  Rule 40C-4.301(1)(I), Florida Administrative Code,

(Section 9.1.1(i), MSSW A.H.), require that construction and

operation of a system will be capable, based on generally

accepted engineering and scientific principles, of being

performed and of functioning as proposed.  Hines and the District

presented unrebutted testimony that the plans provide for access

for maintenance and that the System can be maintained as

designed.  Consequently, this criterion is satisfied.

155.  Rule 40C-4.301(2), Florida Administrative Code, and

Section 9.1.2, MSSW A.H., require that if the Applicant is unable

to meet water quality standards because existing ambient water

quality does not meet standards, the Applicant must comply with

the requirements set forth in Subsection 12.2.4.5 of the MSSW

Applicant's Handbook.  As set forth in Conclusion of Law in the

above paragraph, construction and operation of the System will

not contribute to the elevated levels of total and fecal coliform

and lowered dissolved oxygen levels.  Indeed, water quality for

the relevant parameters, total and fecal coliform, and dissolved

oxygen will be improved.

156.  Consequently, Hines has provided reasonable assurance

that the construction and operation of the system will comply

with the conditions contained in Rules 40C-4.301 and 40C-4.302,

Florida Administrative Code.
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RECOMMENDATION

Based upon the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of

Law set forth herein, it is

RECOMMENDED:

That the St. Johns River Water Management District enter a

final order approving the applications with the modifications

described herein.

DONE AND ENTERED this 30th day of December, 1999, in

Tallahassee, Leon County, Florida.

                                                                 
                    STEPHEN F. DEAN

Administrative Law Judge
Division of Administrative Hearings
The DeSoto Building
1230 Apalachee Parkway
Tallahassee, Florida  32399-3060
(850) 488-9675   SUNCOM 278-9675
Fax Filing (850) 921-6847
www.doah.state.fl.us

Filed with the Clerk of the
Division of Administrative Hearings
this 30th day of December, 1999.

ENDNOTES

1/  Male bears range up to 66 square miles and females range up to
11 square miles.

2/  Two hundred feet was used because it is the shortest distance
between the golf course and the closest surficial aquifer well.

3/  While the Guana River State Park is also designated as an
Outstanding Florida Water under Rule 62-302.700(9), Florida
Administrative Code, the boundaries of this park do not extend
northwestward across the Tolomato River and north to the Marshall
Creek area.  See Guana Tolomato Matanzas National Estuarine
Research Reserve Final Environmental Impact Statement and Final
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Management Plan (Nov. 1998) at 101 (map of Guana River State
park), 64 Fed. Reg. 7190 (Feb. 12, 1999) (formal notice of
availability.)

4/  The former Rule 62R-7, Florida Administrative Code, has been
renumbered as Rule 5L-1, Florida Administrative Code.

5/  "Regulated Activity" is defined as:  the construction,
alteration, operation, maintenance, abandonment or removal of a
system regulated pursuant to Part IV, Chapter 373, Florida
Statutes Section 2.0(rr), MSSW A.H.

6/  11.57 acres of fill in wetlands greater than 0.5 acres in
size; 0.71 acres of clearing; and 0.34 acres of golf cart
crossing.
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NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions within
15 days from the date of this recommended order.  Any exceptions to
this recommended order should be filed with the agency that will
issue the final order in this case.


